

Principal Landau determinants

Claudia Fevola, Sebastian Mizera, Simon Telen

▶ To cite this version:

Claudia Fevola, Sebastian Mizera, Simon Telen. Principal Landau determinants. Computer Physics Communications, 2024, 303, pp.109278. 10.1016/j.cpc.2024.109278 . hal-04862875

HAL Id: hal-04862875 https://hal.science/hal-04862875v1

Submitted on 3 Jan 2025

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

Principal Landau Determinants

Claudia Fevola,¹ Sebastian Mizera,² Simon Telen³

¹Université Paris-Saclay, Inria, 91120 Palaiseau, France
²Institute for Advanced Study, Einstein Drive, Princeton, NJ 08540, USA
³Max Planck Institute for Mathematics in the Sciences, Inselstraße 22, 04103 Leipzig, Germany E-mail: claudia.fevola@inria.fr, smizera@ias.edu, simon.telen@mis.mpg.de

ABSTRACT: We reformulate the Landau analysis of Feynman integrals with the aim of advancing the state of the art in modern particle-physics computations. We contribute new algorithms for computing Landau singularities, using tools from polyhedral geometry and symbolic/numerical elimination. Inspired by the work of Gelfand, Kapranov, and Zelevinsky (GKZ) on generalized Euler integrals, we define the principal Landau determinant of a Feynman diagram. We illustrate with a number of examples that this algebraic formalism allows to compute many components of the Landau singular locus. We adapt the GKZ framework by carefully specializing Euler integrals to Feynman integrals. For instance, ultraviolet and infrared singularities are detected as irreducible components of an incidence variety, which project dominantly to the kinematic space. We compute principal Landau determinants for the infinite families of one-loop and banana diagrams with different mass configurations, and for a range of cutting-edge Standard Model processes. Our algorithms build on the Julia package Landau.jl and are implemented in the new open-source package PLD.jl available at https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/.

PROGRAM SUMMARY

Program title: PLD.jl

Developer's respository link: https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/

Licensing provisions: Creative Commons by 4.0 (CC by 4.0)

Programming language: Julia

Supplementary material: The repository includes the source code with documentation (PLD_code.zip), a jupyter notebook tutorial providing installation and usage instructions (PLD_notebook.zip), a database containing the output of our algorithm on 114 examples of Feynman integrals (PLD_database.zip).

Nature of problem: A fundamental challenge in scattering amplitude is to determine the values of complexified kinematic invariants for which an amplitude can develop singularities. Bjorken, Landau, and Nakanishi wrote a system of polynomial constraints, nowadays known as the Landau equations. This project aims to rigorously revisit the Landau analysis of the singularity locus of Feynman integrals with a practical view towards explicit computations.

Solution method: We define the principal Landau determinant (PLD), which is a variety inspired by the work of Gelfand, Kapranov, and Zelevinsky (GKZ). We conjecture that it provides a subset of the singularity locus, and we implement effective algorithms to compute its defining equation explicitly.

References: OSCAR [1], HomotopyContinuation.jl [2], Landau.jl [3]

Contents

1	1 Introduction						
2	Motivation: Singularities and saddle point equations	8					
	2.1 Principal A-determinants	8					
	2.2 GKZ systems vs. Feynman integrals	9					
3	Landau analysis						
	3.1 Euler discriminants	14					
	3.2 Definition of the principal Landau determinant	16					
	3.3 Examples	18					
	3.4 Different formulations	24					
	3.5 Beyond the standard classification	27					
4	One-loop and banana diagrams	34					
	4.1 One-loop diagrams	34					
	4.2 Banana diagrams	44					
5	Computing principal Landau determinants	45					
	5.1 Symbolic elimination	46					
	5.2 Numerical elimination	49					
	5.3 Overall algorithm	52					
	5.4 Standard Model examples	56					
6	3 Conclusion and outlook						
A	Bounding the Landau variety with HyperInt						
в	From loop momentum to Schwinger parameters						
	B.1 Arbitrary powers of ISP's	63					
	B.2 Non-positive powers of ISP's	65					
С	C A toric view on principal Landau determinants						
Re	References						

1 Introduction

Our ability to perform high-precision computations of scattering amplitudes in quantum field theory relies on new insights into their analytic structure. A fundamental challenge in this field is to determine the values of complexified kinematic invariants for which a given amplitude can develop singularities. These are poles or branch points, interchangeably called *anomalous thresholds* or *Landau singularities*. A deeper understanding of this problem would have an immediate impact on the cutting-edge computations in the method of differential equations [4], symbol-level constraints on polylogarithmic Feynman integrals and beyond [5, 6], and the non-perturbative bootstrap [7].

The question itself has a long history and dates back to the work of Bjorken, Landau, and Nakanishi [8–10]. These authors wrote a system of polynomial constraints, nowadays known as the *Landau equations*, for determining the singularities. See [11–13] for textbook expositions. As is well-known, Landau analysis was never formulated precisely enough to be applicable to the Standard Model computations of current importance to collider phenomenology, especially when massless particles are involved, see, e.g., [14, Ex. 5.3]. There are also known examples where a naive application of Landau equations does not detect all singularities of Feynman integrals; instead, a more careful blow-up analysis is needed [15–17]. The outstanding problems that need to be addressed before a large-scale application of Landau analysis are (i) practical formulation of Landau conditions in the presence of massless particles and ultraviolet/infrared (UV/IR) divergences which make Feynman integrals singular everywhere in the kinematic space; (ii) systematic classification of the systems of equations that need to be solved to actually account for all singularities; and (iii) providing practical tools for solving such systems.

In this work, we formalize Landau singularities as the subspace of kinematics on which the Feynman integrand is "more singular" than generically, thus addressing point (i). More concretely, we introduce the *Euler discriminant variety*. Calling the integration space X, the Euler discriminant variety is the locus of kinematic invariants for which the signed Euler characteristic $|\chi(X)|$ drops compared to its generic value. To perform explicit computations, we define the *principal Landau determinant* (PLD), which is an approach to (ii) that employs polyhedral geometry to scan over different ways Schwinger parameters can go to zero or infinity. Finally, to address point (iii), we introduce the package PLD.jl available open-source at

https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/.

It implements symbolic and numerical elimination algorithms introduced in this paper. As concrete examples, we will apply it to the Feynman diagrams shown in Fig. 1 and [3, Fig. 1]. They are summarized in a database of 114 examples of different graph topologies and mass assignments accessible through the above link.

Our results were announced in [18] with an emphasis on the physical aspects. The present paper motivates our definitions and fleshes out the algorithmic details.

Summary of contributions. The mathematical problem at hand is described as follows. We consider an E-dimensional integral $\mathcal{I}(z)$ whose integrand depends on parameters z. Here E is the number of internal edges in a Feynman diagram, and $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_s)$ represents all kinematic invariants. This integral is a holomorphic function of z on a neighborhood of generic complex parameters $z^* \in \mathbb{C}^s$. The Landau singular locus is an algebraic variety in \mathbb{C}^s , at which analytic continuation of $\mathcal{I}(z)$ may fail. This is formalized via differential equations satisfied by our integral, using the language of *D-modules*. For a friendly introduction, see [19] and references therein. The steps are (a) to find a holonomic *D*-ideal annihilating $\mathcal{I}(z)$ and (b) to compute its singular locus [19, Def. 1.12]. We conjecture that the result is the Euler discriminant. Unfortunately, while algorithms for step (b) exist, step (a) is usually problematic.

Gelfand, Kapranov, and Zelevinsky (GKZ) consider particular integrals $\mathcal{I}(z)$, which they call generalized Euler integrals, whose holonomic *D*-ideal can be constructed purely combinatorially [20]. The result is nowadays referred to as a *GKZ system*, or *A-hypergeometric system*. The singular locus is defined by the principal *A-determinant* E_A , which is a homogeneous polynomial in the parameters z (Thm. 2.4). At the same time, the principal *A*-determinant characterizes when the topology of the integration space changes: it detects drops in the Euler characteristic (Thm. 2.3). In other words, E_A is a first example of an Euler discriminant. We recall the GKZ framework in Sec. 2.

Feynman integrals can be seen as specializations of GKZ integrals: z is restricted to lie in the kinematic space, which can be viewed as a linear subspace of the GKZ parameter space. At the level of the singular locus, this specialization is quite tricky:

One can *not* just substitute kinematic variables in the principal A-determinant. (*)

We discuss this slogan at length in Sec. 2. Nonetheless, with the necessary care, the algebraic techniques for computing principal A-determinants can be adapted to the Feynman setting to compute components of the Landau singular locus. These components form the principal Landau determinant (PLD). The precise definition is given in Sec. 3, and we include a comparison with the Euler discriminant. We conjecture that the variety defined by the PLD is contained in the Euler discriminant variety, and verify this in all our examples.

Exceptions to the rule (*) are discussed in Sec. 4. We prove that for one-loop diagrams with several different mass configurations, the Euler discriminant equals the

intersection of the principal A-determinant with kinematic space. This justifies the emphasis on one-loop examples in previous approaches [21]. Our proofs use combinatorics and tools from [22].

Sec. 5 is on how to compute principal Landau determinants. Like in [3], we present symbolic and symbolic-numerical algorithms, relying on computer algebra and numerical nonlinear algebra. We explain how to use our open-source software PLD.jl, which finds components of Landau singular loci that had not been computed before.

Sec. 6 provides an outlook and a list of open questions. This paper also comes with three appendices. In App. A, we explain how to use the compatibility graph algorithm implemented in [23] for computing Landau singularities and contrast it with PLD. In App. B, we review the derivation of the Schwinger parameter formula for Feynman integrals. Finally, App. C discusses PLD in the language of toric geometry.

Relation to previous work and historical overview. The literature on Landau singularities is vast and multi-faceted. Here, we outline a few of the most relevant directions that help to put our work in context. After the original papers [8-10], an effort to rigorously define Landau singularities was made by Pham and collaborators in momentum space [24, 25], see [26-28] for reviews. His "Landau variety" is the projection to the external kinematic space of the critical set of the singularity locus of propagators. At the time, it was only computable for "generic enough" integrals such as those associated with one-loop Feynman diagrams with generic masses and no UV/IR divergences, as more complicated cases require compactifications and/or homology with local coefficients [26, 27]. Picard–Lefschetz theory was applied to analyze local behavior of finite Feynman integrals around real singularities in generic-mass configurations, see, e.g., [17, 29–32]. Independently, Boyling described Landau varieties and compactifications by iterated blow-ups in Schwinger parameter space [33], though they were not applied in practical examples at the time. Decades later, equivalent blow-ups appeared in the motivic approach to Feynman integrals [34]. Brown [35] and Panzer [23] reconsidered Landau varieties in the context of linear reducibility and algorithmic evaluation of Feynman integrals in terms of multiple polylogarithms. More recently, compactifications for individual diagrams were studied in [17] with most advanced examples being the triangle with massless internal edges and the generic-mass parachute diagram.

Parallel work by multiple authors explored the space-time interpretation of Landau singularities and their connection to causality and locality non-perturbatively, where α -positive singularities (those with all Schwinger parameters positive or zero) become important, see [36, 37] for reviews. Coleman and Norton showed that such singularities can be mapped to classical scattering processes [38]. Bros, Epstein, and Glaser proved



Figure 1. Catalogue of two-loop examples relevant to Standard Model computations. Wavy and curly lines represent massless particles, while solid and dashed ones are massive. Propagators with the same color have the same mass.

that they cannot appear in certain regions of the kinematic space connecting kinematic channels and establishing crossing symmetry [39, 40], see also [41, 42]. Chandler and Stapp formulated Landau singularities in terms of macrocausality [43, 44], where the notion of essential support of correlation functions [45] plays a central role. Caron-Huot, Giroux, Hannesdottir, and one of the authors extended the Coleman–Norton interpreta-

tion to non- α -positive singularities for asymptotic observables [42]. Multiple practical ways of calculating α -positive singularities are known [11]; they can be computed numerically at high loop orders using semi-definite programming techniques [46]. By contrast with the above approaches, our work considers complex Landau singularities without the positivity condition and is applicable to dimensional regularization.

Landau singularities were studied from the perspective of microlocal analysis and holonomic systems. Sato conjectured that all scattering amplitudes are holonomic [47], which would imply that around any Landau singularity $\Delta = 0$, they can locally behave only as $\sim \Delta^a \log^b \Delta$ for $a \in \mathbb{C}$ and $b \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ (in the modern language, Δ are the zeros and singularities of the "symbol letters" for polylogarithmic integrals [48]). This conjecture was disproved for scattering amplitudes [49, 50], but it might still hold for individual Feynman integrals, see, e.g., [51]. It is also known that scattering amplitudes can have accumulations of singularities [46, 52], though it was argued that this cannot happen in physical kinematics [53]; see also [54] for a discussion in string theory. It has been long known that Feynman integrals can be treated as sufficiently-generalized hypergeometric functions. In particular, techniques from Gelfand–Kapranov–Zelevinsky systems [22] were previously applied to Feynman integrals, see [55] for a recent review. Two of the present authors generalized A-discriminants to Landau discriminants [3]. They did not apply to diagrams with UV/IR divergences (dominant components) and the present work provides an extension to those cases. Principal A-determinants were previously applied to Landau analysis in [21, 56]. Our work explains why Feynman integrals are not sufficiently generic for such GKZ results to apply directly, which motivates the introduction of principal Landau determinants.

In massless theories, Landau singularities can be studied in momentum twistor space [57, 58]. Prlina et al. sketched a proof of a conjecture that in the planar limit, for any diagram with a fixed number of external legs n, all of its first-type Landau singularities are contained in the singular locus of a single "ziggurat" diagram [59]. The latter has been determined for $n \leq 7$ on certain subspaces of the kinematic space [60]. That work does not take into account different scalings of loop momenta and Schwinger parameters considered here.

Following Libby and Sterman [61], Landau equations were also used to determine necessary conditions for IR singularities of off-shell Green's functions (with external masses $M_i \neq 0$) in QCD in momentum space [14]; sufficiency was studied in [62]. Its modern incarnation is the method of regions [63, 64] which studies different soft/collinear kinematic regions and uses Newton polytopes to classify rates at which Schwinger parameters contract/expand [65–68]. This approach is conceptually closest to ours, though it concerns only α -positive solutions, while we treat all complex singularities.

2 Motivation: Singularities and saddle point equations

2.1 Principal A-determinants

Let $A = [m_1 \cdots m_s] \in \mathbb{Z}^{n \times s}$ be an integer matrix with no repeated columns, of rank n. The columns $m_i \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ are the exponent vectors appearing in a Laurent polynomial

$$f_A(\alpha; z) = z_1 \alpha^{m_1} + z_2 \alpha^{m_2} + \dots + z_s \alpha^{m_s},$$

where $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n)$ and α^{m_i} is short for the monomial $\alpha_1^{m_{1i}} \cdots \alpha_n^{m_{ni}}$. The coefficients z_i are indeterminates which take complex values. Once coefficients $z \in \mathbb{C}^s$ are fixed, the Laurent polynomial $f(\alpha; z)$ defines a hypersurface in the algebraic torus $(\mathbb{C}^*)^n$:

$$V_{A,z} = V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^n}(f_A(\alpha; z)) = \{ \alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^n : f_A(\alpha; z) = 0 \}.$$
 (2.1)

Here $\mathbb{C}^* = \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. The coordinate hyperplanes $\{\alpha_i = 0\}$ are excluded since some entries of A may be negative. The A-discriminant Δ_A records values of z for which $V_{A,z}$ is a singular hypersurface. More precisely, consider the set

$$\nabla_A^{\circ} = \Big\{ z \in \mathbb{C}^s : \exists \alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^n \text{ s.t. } f_A(\alpha; z) = \partial_{\alpha} f_A(\alpha; z) = 0 \Big\},\$$

where we use the notation $\partial_{\alpha} = (\partial_{\alpha_1}, \ldots, \partial_{\alpha_n})$ with partial derivatives $\partial_{\alpha_i} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha_i}$ for brevity. This is in general not a closed subvariety of \mathbb{C}^s . The *A*-discriminant variety ∇_A is obtained by taking the Zariski closure of ∇°_A , which is by definition the smallest algebraic variety containing it. This agrees with the closure in the usual topology. Under mild hypotheses on A, the A-discriminant variety is a hypersurface (i.e., it has codimension 1 in \mathbb{C}^s), and its defining polynomial Δ_A is the A-discriminant polynomial, or simply the A-discriminant. This polynomial is defined up to a nonzero scalar multiple, and it can always be taken to have integer coefficients. If $\operatorname{codim} \nabla_A > 1$, we set $\Delta_A = 1$.

Example 2.1. When s = 1, the Laurent polynomial $f_A = z \alpha^m$ only has one term. We have $\Delta_A = z$ in this case. When s = 2, one checks that $\Delta_A = 1$.

The principal A-determinant E_A is a different polynomial in the coefficients z_i , defined via A-resultants [22, Chpt. 10, Sec. 1]. We are mostly interested in the hypersurface defined by this polynomial. With this in mind, it is more convenient to recall the description of E_A as the product of several discriminants, one of which is Δ_A . Let $\operatorname{Conv}(A) \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be the convex lattice polytope obtained as the convex hull of the columns m_i of A, and let F(A) be the set of all its faces. Here $\operatorname{Conv}(A)$ is viewed as a face of itself, i.e. $\operatorname{Conv}(A) \in F(A)$. For a face $Q \in F(A)$, we let $A \cap Q$ be the submatrix of A consisting of all columns $m_i \in Q$. The $(A \cap Q)$ -discriminant $\Delta_{A \cap Q}$ is a polynomial in the variables z_i , with $m_i \in Q$. Note that $\Delta_A = \Delta_{A \cap Q}$ when Q = Conv(A). We have

$$E_A = \prod_{Q \in F(A)} \Delta^{e_Q}_{A \cap Q}, \qquad (2.2)$$

for some positive integer exponents $e_Q > 0$. A precise formula for these exponents and a statement for the equivalence between the A-resultant definition and (2.2) are found in [22, Chpt. 10]. Here is an easy example.

Example 2.2 (n = 2, s = 4). We consider the lattice points of the unit square

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}, \text{ which gives } f_A(\alpha, z) = z_1 + z_2 \alpha_1 + z_3 \alpha_2 + z_4 \alpha_1 \alpha_2.$$

The curve $V_{A,z}$ is singular when it is the union of a horizontal and a vertical line, this happens when $\Delta_A = z_1 z_4 - z_2 z_3 = 0$. The polygon Conv(A) is $[0, 1]^2$, and F(A) consists of one 2-dimensional face, four 1-dimensional faces and 4 vertices. For each of the one-dimensional faces Q, by Ex. 2.1 we have $\Delta_{A\cap Q} = 1$. The same example says that for the vertex $m_i \in A$ we have $\Delta_{m_i} = z_i$. By the second part of [22, Chpt. 10, Thm. 1.2], in this example, all exponents e_Q are equal to 1. Hence, Eq. 2.2 gives

$$E_A = z_1 \cdot z_2 \cdot z_3 \cdot z_4 \cdot (z_1 z_4 - z_2 z_3).$$

An important topological invariant of the variety $V_{A,z}$ is its Euler characteristic $\chi(V_{A,z})$. The principal A-determinant shows up when studying how this number depends on z. Let $\operatorname{Aff}(A) \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be the smallest affine subspace containing the points m_1, \ldots, m_s , i.e., the columns of A. We write $\Lambda = \operatorname{Aff}(A) \cap \mathbb{Z}^n$ for the corresponding affine lattice. Let $\operatorname{vol}(A)$ be the normalized volume of the lattice polytope $\operatorname{Conv}(A)$ in the lattice Λ . If $\operatorname{Conv}(A)$ has dimension n, then $\operatorname{vol}(A)$ is the standard Euclidean volume multiplied with a factor n!. The proof of the following result can be found in [69, Thm. 13].

Theorem 2.3. The signed Euler characteristic $|\chi(V_{A,z})|$ equals $\operatorname{vol}(A)$ if and only if $z \in \mathbb{C}^s \setminus \{E_A = 0\}$. Moreover, when $E_A(z) = 0$, we have $|\chi(V_{A,z})| < \operatorname{vol}(A)$.

The Euler characteristic is relevant to us because it counts the number of linearly independent *A-hypergeometric functions*. These are given by integrals which are similar to Feynman integrals, as we will see in the next section.

2.2 GKZ systems vs. Feynman integrals

For $i = 1, ..., \ell$, let $A_i = [m_{i,1} \cdots m_{i,s_i}] \in \mathbb{Z}^{n \times s_i}$ be an integer matrix as in the previous section. The Laurent polynomials $f_{A_i}(\alpha; z) = z_{i1}\alpha^{m_{i,1}} + \cdots + z_{is_i}\alpha^{m_{i,s_i}}$ define an integral

$$\mathcal{I}_{\Gamma}(z) = \int_{\Gamma} f^{\mu} \alpha^{\nu} \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha}{\alpha}$$
(2.3)

$$= \int_{\Gamma} f_{A_1}(\alpha; z)^{\mu_1} \cdots f_{A_\ell}(\alpha; z)^{\mu_\ell} \alpha_1^{\nu_1} \cdots \alpha_\ell^{\nu_\ell} \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha_1}{\alpha_1} \wedge \cdots \wedge \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha_n}{\alpha_n}$$

The exponents $\mu \in \mathbb{C}^{\ell}$ and $\nu \in \mathbb{C}^{n}$ are complex numbers, so that the integrand is multi-valued. Let $V_{A_{i,z}} \subset (\mathbb{C}^{*})^{n}$ be as in (2.1). The twisted *n*-cycle Γ is an *n*-chain on

$$X_z = (\mathbb{C}^*)^n \setminus (V_{A_1,z} \cup \dots \cup V_{A_\ell,z}), \qquad (2.4)$$

with zero twisted boundary. Here twisted means essentially that Γ also records the choice of which branch of $f^{\mu}\alpha^{\nu}$ to integrate. The integral (2.3) was called a *generalized Euler* integral by Gelfand, Kapranov and Zelevinsky (GKZ) [20]. See [70, Chpt. 2] for more details, and [71, 72] for recent overviews.

As a function of the coefficients z_{ij} , the integral $\mathcal{I}_{\Gamma}(z)$ satisfies a system of linear PDE called *GKZ system* [71, Sec. 4]. This system of differential equations is encoded by a *D*-module denoted $H_A(\kappa)$. The parameters are $\kappa = (-\nu, \mu)$, and

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} A_1 & A_2 & \cdots & A_{\ell} \\ 1 & \cdots & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & \cdots & 0 & 1 & \cdots & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & \cdots & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & \cdots & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & \cdots & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & \cdots & 1 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{Z}^{(n+\ell) \times (s_1 + \dots + s_{\ell})}.$$
(2.5)

Below, we will write $s = s_1 + \cdots + s_\ell$ and $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_s) \in \mathbb{C}^s$ for brevity. The following remarkable result from [20, Thms. 1.4 and 2.10] demonstrates how the principal Adeterminant E_A from (2.2) governs the analytic properties of the function $\mathcal{I}_{\Gamma}(z)$.

Theorem 2.4. For generic $\kappa = (-\nu, \mu)$ and for $z^* \in \mathbb{C}^s \setminus \{E_A = 0\}$, the vector space of local solutions to the GKZ system $H_A(\kappa)$ at $z = z^*$ has dimension $(-1)^n \cdot \chi(X_{z^*}) =$ $(-1)^{n+\ell-1} \cdot \chi(V_{A,z^*}) = \operatorname{vol}(A)$. All solutions are obtained by varying the twisted cycle Γ in $\mathcal{I}_{\Gamma}(z)$ from (2.3). The singular locus of the D-module $H_A(\kappa)$ is the variety $\{E_A = 0\}$.

For the meaning of vol(A) in this statement, see the discussion preceding Thm. 2.3. The Euler integrals (2.3) appear in particle physics as *Feynman integrals* [72]. In that case, $\ell = 1$ or $\ell = 2$, and the coefficients of f_{A_1}, f_{A_2} are linear functions of the kinematic parameters. We will discuss the general construction below. See [73, 74] for recent literature on the GKZ approach to Feynman integrals.

Example 2.5. We work out an illustrative example, corresponding to the *banana* diagram with three internal edges, Fig. 2 (left). The integral is

$$\mathcal{I} = \int_{\Gamma} \left[(1 - \sum_{i=1}^{3} \mathsf{m}_{i} \alpha_{i}) (\alpha_{1} \alpha_{2} + \alpha_{1} \alpha_{3} + \alpha_{2} \alpha_{3}) + s \alpha_{1} \alpha_{2} \alpha_{3} \right]^{\mu} \alpha_{1}^{\nu_{1}} \alpha_{2}^{\nu_{2}} \alpha_{3}^{\nu_{3}} \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha_{1}}{\alpha_{1}} \wedge \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha_{2}}{\alpha_{2}} \wedge \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha_{3}}{\alpha_{3}}.$$
(2.6)



Figure 2. Left: Banana diagram B_3 . Right: The polytope Conv(A) for the banana diagram with three edges, B_3 . Its *f*-vector is (9, 15, 8).

This is a function of s, m_1, m_2, m_3 . In the above setup, the corresponding matrix is

The ten coefficients are either constant, or linear functions of s, m_i :

$$(z_1, \ldots, z_{10}) = (1, 1, 1, -\mathsf{m}_1, -\mathsf{m}_2, -\mathsf{m}_2, -\mathsf{m}_3, -\mathsf{m}_3, s - \mathsf{m}_1 - \mathsf{m}_2 - \mathsf{m}_3).$$
 (2.7)

This parameterizes a four-dimensional affine subspace $\mathcal{K} \subset \mathbb{C}^{10}$, which in physics is called the *kinematic space*. Motivated by Thm. 2.4, a first approximation for the singular locus of our integral $\mathcal{I}(s, \mathsf{m}_1, \mathsf{m}_2, \mathsf{m}_3)$ is $\mathcal{K} \cap \{E_A = 0\}$. We chose this example because it nicely illustrates that this is *not* the right approach.

The polytope $\operatorname{Conv}(A) \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ has dimension three: it is contained in the 3dimensional hyperplane in \mathbb{R}^4 where the last coordinate is 1. The Schlegel diagram with respect to the hexagonal facet 458967 of this polytope is shown in Fig. 2 (right). Here the vertices are labeled consistently with the columns of A. The lattice point in the tenth column is an interior point of that facet. Let $Q = 2389 \in F(A)$ be the quadrilateral marked in red. By the formula (2.2), $\Delta_{A\cap Q}$ is a factor of the principal A-determinant E_A . One easily checks that the submatrix $A \cap Q$ is obtained from the matrix A from Ex. 2.2 by applying the following injective affine integer transformation:

$$x^{\top} \longrightarrow x^{\top} \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

By [22, Prop. 1.4], their discriminants are identical: $\Delta_{A\cap Q} = z_2 z_9 - z_3 z_8$. When plugging in (2.7), we see that $\Delta_{A\cap Q}(\mathcal{K}) = 0$, and hence $E_A(\mathcal{K}) = 0$. Hence, the containment of

the singular locus of $\mathcal{I}(s, \mathsf{m}_1, \mathsf{m}_2, \mathsf{m}_3)$ in $\mathcal{K} \cap \{E_A = 0\}$ is trivial. In fact, this happens for most Feynman diagrams, see Tab. 1. To remedy this, a more specialized notion of *discriminants* and *principal determinants* is needed. The first steps along these lines for Feynman integrals were taken in the seminal papers [8–10]. In [3], two of the authors formalized the notion of *Landau discriminants*, to account for leading singularities of Feynman integrals. This paper introduces *principal Landau determinants*, see Sec. 3. To some extent, these are to Landau discriminants what principal A-determinants are to A-discriminants.

Remark 2.6. By Thm. 2.3, the inclusion $\mathcal{K} \subset \{E_A = 0\}$ holds if and only if for a generic point $z^* \in \mathcal{K}$, we have $|\chi(V_{A,z^*})| < \operatorname{vol}(A)$. This gives a practical way to test this inclusion. The Euler characteristic $\chi(V_{A,z^*})$ can be computed reliably using numerical homotopy methods implemented in the Julia package HomotopyContinuation.jl [2], see [3, Sec. 5] or [71, Sec. 6]. The volume $\operatorname{vol}(A)$ can be computed, for instance, using the software package Oscar.jl [1]. In our example above, the inequality is

$$\chi(V_{A,z^*}) = 7 < 10 = \operatorname{vol}(A).$$

Here, vol(A) = 10 is the volume of Conv(A) in the three-dimensional affine space containing it, scaled so that a standard simplex has volume 1.

We conclude the section by justifying the above claim that what happens in Ex. 2.5 happens for most Feynman diagrams. Let G be a Feynman diagram with E internal edges, n external legs, and graph polynomial $\mathcal{G}_G = \mathcal{U}_G + \mathcal{F}_G$. Recall that the coefficients of the graph polynomial are either constant, or linear functions of the kinematic parameters $s_{ij}, \mathbf{m}_e, \mathbf{M}_i$. Here we use the notation from [3, Sec. 2]: s_{ij} are Mandelstam invariants, $\mathbf{m}_e = m_e^2$ is the squared mass of the *e*-th internal propagator, and $\mathbf{M}_i = M_i^2$ is the squared mass of the *i*-th external leg. Beyond restricting from generic coefficients in \mathbb{C}^s to generic kinematics in \mathcal{K} , we will allow to put certain internal/external masses to zero. More precisely, we focus on the following meaningful subspaces of parameters:

- $\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)} = \mathcal{K} \cap \{\mathsf{m}_e = 0, e = 1, \dots, \mathrm{E}\},\$
- $\mathcal{E}^{(0,\mathsf{m}_e)} = \mathcal{K} \cap \{\mathsf{M}_i = 0, i = 1, \dots, \mathsf{n}\}, \text{ and }$
- $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)} = \mathcal{K} \cap \{\mathsf{m}_e = \mathsf{M}_i = 0, e = 1, \dots, \mathsf{E}, i = 1, \dots, \mathsf{n}\}.$

Let $\mathcal{E} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$ be any of these spaces. The matrix $A(\mathcal{E})$ has n = E rows, and its columns are all exponents occurring in \mathcal{G}_G for generic choices of kinematics in $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathcal{K}$. The number of columns may depend on \mathcal{E} . In line with Rmk. 2.6, we tested the inclusion $\mathcal{E} \subset \{E_A = 0\}$ for all the graphs from [3, Fig. 1] and Fig. 1 by comparing the values of the signed Euler

G	\mathcal{K}	$\mathcal{E}^{(M_i,0)}$	$\mathcal{E}^{(0,m_e)}$	$\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}$	G	\mathcal{E}
A_4	(15, 15)	(11, 11)	(11, 15)	(3,3)	inner-dbox	(43, 834)
B_4	(15, 35)	(1,1)	(15, 35)	(1,1)	outer-dbox	(64, 1302)
par	(19, 35)	(4, 8)	(13, 35)	(1, 3)	Hj-npl-dbox	(99, 1016)
acn	(55, 136)	(20, 54)	(36, 136)	(3,9)	Bhabha-dbox	(64, 774)
env	(273, 1496)	(56, 262)	(181, 1496)	(10, 80)	Bhabha2-dbox	(79, 910)
npltrb	(116, 512)	(28, 252)	(77, 512)	(5, 61)	Bhabha-npl-dbox	(111, 936)
tdetri	(51, 201)	(4, 18)	(33, 201)	(1,5)	kite	(30, 136)
debox	(43, 96)	(11, 33)	(31, 96)	(3, 10)	par	(19, 35)
tdebox	(123, 705)	(11, 113)	(87, 705)	(3, 41)	Hj-npl-pentb	(330, 3144)
pltrb	(81, 417)	(16, 201)	(61, 417)	(4, 80)	dpent	(281, 5511)
dbox	(227, 1422)	(75, 903)	(159, 1422)	(12, 238)	npl-dpent	(631, 5784)
pentb	(543, 4279)	(228, 3148)	(430, 4279)	(62, 1186)	npl-dpent2	(458, 5467)

Table 1. Comparing the signed Euler characteristic and volume $((-1)^{E-1} \cdot \chi(V_A(\mathcal{E})), \operatorname{vol}(A(\mathcal{E})))$ for the Feynman diagrams in [3, Fig. 1] and Fig. 1. The kinematic subspace \mathcal{E} in the left table is the full kinematic space \mathcal{K} or one of its linear subspaces obtained from setting internal/external masses to zero. In the table on the righthand side, it denotes the custom choices of kinematics fixed in Fig. 1. The blue values indicate the cases where volume and Euler characteristic coincide. Notice that, for each diagram, $\operatorname{vol}(A(\mathcal{K})) = \operatorname{vol}(A(\mathcal{E}^{(0,\mathfrak{m}_e)}))$, since the vanishing of external masses does not change the monomial support of the graph polynomial.

characteristic and the volume $\operatorname{vol}(A(\mathcal{E}))$. Here the Euler characteristic we compute is $(-1)^{E-1} \cdot \chi(V_A(\mathcal{E}))$, where $V_A(\mathcal{E})$ is the zero locus of \mathcal{G}_G in $(\mathbb{C}^*)^E$, for generic kinematics in $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathcal{K}$. In most cases, we indeed have $(-1)^{E-1} \cdot \chi(V_A(\mathcal{E})) < \operatorname{vol}(A(\mathcal{E}))$. This means that \mathcal{E} is contained in the principal A-determinant variety. The only exceptions arise for one-loop and banana diagrams. These cases will be studied in detail in Sec. 4.

The numbers in Tab. 1 were computed using Julia. In particular, the following code lines illustrate how to compute the volume for the graph G = par:

We relied on our Julia package PLD.jl to generate the Symanzik polynomials of each graph G with E edges. The volume function is instead a feature of the computer algebra system Oscar [1] available as a Julia package. A snippet for computing the Euler characteristic will be displayed in Sec. 3.

3 Landau analysis

By Thm. 2.3, the principal A-determinant characterizes when the signed Euler characteristic of X_z drops below the generic value. Moreover, by Thm. 2.4, it coincides with the singular locus of the solutions to a GKZ system. Such solutions are the integrals (2.3), where Γ ranges over the twisted homology of X_z . The roles of E_A in Thms. 2.3 and 2.4 are strongly related to each other. When the Euler characteristic drops, there are fewer independent twisted *n*-cycles, which means fewer independent integrals of the form (2.3). Different local solutions to the GKZ system may collide or diverge near $\{E_A = 0\}$, and this causes singularities. An example is found on page 1 of [75].

Feynman integrals are of the form (2.3), where $\ell = 1$ or $\ell = 2$ and the coefficients z are specialized to the kinematic space $\mathcal{K} \subset \mathbb{C}^s$. As we illustrated in Sec. 2.2, it may well be that the principal A-determinant vanishes identically on \mathcal{K} . Then the signed Euler characteristic for generic $z \in \mathcal{K}$ is $\chi^* < \operatorname{vol}(A)$. To capture the singular locus of Feynman integrals, we need to detect values $z \in \mathcal{K}$ for which $(-1)^n \cdot \chi(X_z) < \chi^*$, or, values $z \in \mathcal{K}$ for which the hypersurface $\{\alpha : \mathcal{U}(\alpha) + \mathcal{F}(\alpha; z) = 0\}$ is more singular than usual. Here \mathcal{U} and \mathcal{F} are Symanzik polynomials, whose definition is recalled in [3, Sec. 2.2]. The sum of these two polynomials is called the graph polynomial or Lee-Pomeransky polynomial. It is denoted by $\mathcal{G} = \mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F}$. This section describes how we propose to detect such "extra singular" z-values geometrically.

3.1 Euler discriminants

We start with our general set-up from Sec. 2.2. We investigate the Euler characteristic of the very affine variety X_z in (2.4) as a function of $z \in \mathbb{C}^s$. Recall that

$$X_z = \{ \alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^n : f_i(\alpha, z) \neq 0, \, i = 1, \dots, \ell \}.$$

Importantly, we do not consider the full parameter space \mathbb{C}^s , but we work on a subspace denoted by \mathcal{E} . In Landau analysis, $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{K}$ is kinematic space, or a linear subspace.

Theorem 3.1. For any irreducible subvariety $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathbb{C}^s$ and any integer k, define

$$Z_k(\mathcal{E}) = \{ z \in \mathcal{E} : |\chi(X_z)| \le k \}, \quad \mathcal{V}_k(\mathcal{E}) = \{ z \in \mathcal{E} : |\chi(X_z)| = k \}.$$

For each k, $Z_k(\mathcal{E}) = \bigcup_{j=0}^k \mathcal{V}_j(\mathcal{E})$ is Zariski closed in \mathcal{E} . In particular, for the maximal value $\chi^* = \max_{z' \in \mathcal{E}} |\chi(X_{z'})|$, we have $Z_{\chi^*}(\mathcal{E}) = \mathcal{E}$ and $\mathcal{V}_{\chi^*}(\mathcal{E})$ is open and dense in \mathcal{E} .

We will prove Thm. 3.1 in this section. It justifies the following definition of the *Euler discriminant*, which is a polynomial in the coordinate ring $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}]$ of \mathcal{E} , vanishing at $z \in \mathcal{E}$ if and only if $|\chi(X_z)|$ is smaller than usual.

Definition 3.2 (Euler discriminant). With the notation of Thm. 3.1, the *Euler discriminant variety* of the family X_z of very affine varieties over \mathcal{E} is the closed subvariety $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E}) = Z_{\chi^*-1}(\mathcal{E}) = \mathcal{E} \setminus \mathcal{V}_{\chi^*}(\mathcal{E}) \subset \mathbb{C}^s$. If $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$ is defined by a single equation $\Delta_{\chi}(\mathcal{E}) \in \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}]$ (unique up to scaling), then we call $\Delta_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$ the *Euler discriminant*.

Remark 3.3. The terminology Euler discriminant was used by Esterov in [76, Definition 3.1] in a more general context. More precisely, in that paper, the Euler discriminant is a Weil divisor in \mathcal{E} whose support equals the codimension-1 part of $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$.

Example 3.4. By Thm. 2.3, when $\mathcal{E} = \mathbb{C}^s$, $\chi^* = \operatorname{vol}(A)$ and the Euler discriminant is the principal A-determinant: $\Delta_{\chi}(\mathcal{E}) = E_A$.

An important challenge in Landau analysis is to compute the Euler discriminant for the family of very affine varieties defined by the graph polynomial $\mathcal{G}_G = \mathcal{U}_G + \mathcal{F}_G$ on a specific parameter subspace \mathcal{E} . This computation is out of reach for large diagrams. The *principal Landau determinant*, as defined in Sec. 3.2, provides a state-of-the-art approach to computing many irreducible components of these Euler discriminants from physics.

Proof of Thm. 3.1. The signed Euler characteristic of X_z is the number of solutions $\alpha \in X_z$ to the critical point equations for $\log(f(\alpha; z)^{\mu} \alpha^{\nu})$:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{\ell} \frac{\mu_i \frac{\partial f_i(\alpha;z)}{\partial \alpha_j}}{f_i} + \frac{\nu_j}{\alpha_j} = 0, \quad j = 1, \dots, n,$$
(3.1)

for generic values of the parameters μ, ν [77, Thm. 1]. Moreover, for such generic parameters, all $|\chi(X_z)|$ solutions are regular. This means that the $n \times n$ Jacobian matrix of (3.1) evaluated at each of the solutions has rank n.

In order to apply a powerful theorem from algebraic geometry, called the *generalized* parameter continuation theorem in [78, Thm. 7.1.4], we reformulate (3.1) as a system of equations on a product of projective spaces. We do this by clearing denominators. We also add the new equation $\alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_n f_1 \cdots f_\ell \alpha_{n+1} - 1 = 0$, with new variable α_{n+1} , so as to impose that $\alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_n f_1 \cdots f_\ell \neq 0$. The result is

$$\alpha_j \sum_{i=1}^{\ell} \mu_i \frac{\partial f_i(\alpha; z)}{\partial \alpha_j} \prod_{q \neq i} f_q + \nu_j \prod_{i=1}^{\ell} f_i = 0, \ j = 1, \dots, n, \quad \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} \alpha_j \prod_{i=1}^{\ell} f_i - 1 = 0.$$
(3.2)

Finally, we homogenize with respect to the α - and z-variables. We obtain n + 1 equations on \mathbb{P}^{n+1} (α -coordinates) with parameters in $\mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \mathbb{P}^s$ ((μ, ν)-coordinates and z-coordinates respectively). We now apply [78, Thm. 7.1.4]. This theorem requires quite some notation. For transparency, we list its key players here in the notation of [78], highlighted in blue, together with their values in our context:

- $X = \mathbb{P}^{n+1}$ (α -space) and $Y = \mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \mathbb{P}^s$ ((μ, ν, z)-space),
- $U \subset X$ is $\mathbb{C}^{n+1} \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+1}$ with coordinates $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{n+1}$,
- $Q \subset Y$ is $\mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \overline{\mathcal{E}}$, where $\overline{\mathcal{E}}$ is the closure of $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathbb{C}^s$ in \mathbb{P}^s ,
- F consists of the n + 1 equations in (3.2).

By [78, Thm. 7.1.4], the maximal number of nonsingular solutions α in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} is attained for generic parameters $(\mu, \nu, z) \in \mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \overline{\mathcal{E}}$. Hence, it is the same as the maximal number of nonsingular solutions for z-parameters in the dense open subset $\mathcal{E} \subset \overline{\mathcal{E}}$. By [77, Thm. 1], the maximal number of nonsingular solutions with parameters in $\mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \{z'\}$ is $|\chi(X_{z'})|$ (here we use $Q = \mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \{z'\}$ in the parameter continuation theorem). Letting z' run over \mathcal{E} , we see that for almost all parameters (μ, ν, z) , there are $\chi^* = \max_{z' \in \mathcal{E}} |\chi(X_{z'})|$ nonsingular solutions. Let $\tilde{\mathcal{U}} \subset \mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \overline{\mathcal{E}}$ be a nonempty Zariski open subset on which this number is attained. There is a Zariski open set $\mathcal{U} \subset \overline{\mathcal{E}}$ such that $\tilde{\mathcal{U}} \cap (\mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \{z\})$ is nonempty, and thus dense in $\mathbb{P}^{n+\ell-1} \times \{z\}$, for all $z \in \mathcal{U}$. Therefore, χ^* is the generic value of $|\chi(X_z)|$ on $\overline{\mathcal{E}}$, and this value can only drop on $\overline{\mathcal{E}} \setminus \mathcal{U}$.

By definition, $Z_k(\mathcal{E}) = \bigcup_{q=0}^k \mathcal{V}_q(\mathcal{E})$. This easily implies $Z_k(\mathcal{E}) \subseteq \bigcup_{q=0}^k \overline{\mathcal{V}_q(\mathcal{E})}$, where $\overline{\mathcal{V}_q(\mathcal{E})}$ is the closure in \mathbb{C}^s . To prove the theorem, it suffices to show that this inclusion is in fact an equality. To show the reverse inclusion, let $\overline{\mathcal{V}_q(\mathcal{E})} = W_1^q \cup \cdots \cup W_t^q$ be an irreducible decomposition. We repeat the reasoning above, replacing $\overline{\mathcal{E}}$ with the closure $\overline{W_i^q}$ in \mathbb{P}^s . We find that on each of the irreducible varieties W_i^q , the generic signed Euler characteristic is q, and this is the maximal value attained on W_i^q . This shows $W_i^q \subset Z_k$, for all i and $q \leq k$, and the theorem is proved.

3.2 Definition of the principal Landau determinant

As announced above, the principal Landau determinant is meant to be a more-tractableto-compute replacement of the Euler discriminant, tailored to the case where X_z comes from a Feynman integral. For instance, in Lee-Pomeransky representation, the parameters could be $n = E, \ell = 1$, and $f_1 = \mathcal{G}_G$ is the graph polynomial as defined above. A priori, the parameter space $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathbb{C}^s$ is the kinematic space \mathcal{K} , but it often makes sense to restrict our analysis to smaller subregions, as we did in Sec. 2.2. For instance, we might want to implement the preknowledge of some masses being zero, or equal to each other. For this reason, we will work with a subspace $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathcal{K}$. For simplicity, we will take it to be a linear subspace. For instance, in (2.7) we may choose \mathcal{E} defined by the conditions $\mathbf{m}_1 = \mathbf{m}_2 = \mathbf{m}_3$. The principal Landau determinant will be defined as a nonzero element of the ring $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}]$ of polynomial functions on \mathcal{E} . In the case of (2.7), this is $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}] = \mathbb{C}[\mathbf{m}_1, \mathbf{m}_2, \mathbf{m}_3, s]$ when $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{K}$, or $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}] = \mathbb{C}[\mathbf{m}, s]$ when $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{K} \cap {\mathbf{m}_1 = \mathbf{m}_2 = \mathbf{m}_3 = \mathbf{m}}$.

Let G be a Feynman diagram with graph polynomial $\mathcal{G}_G = \mathcal{U}_G + \mathcal{F}_G$. The matrix A has n = E rows, where E equals the number of internal edges of G. Its columns are all exponents occurring in \mathcal{G}_G for generic choices of kinematics in \mathcal{E} . Clearly, this depends on \mathcal{E} . For each face Q of Conv(A), we let $\mathcal{G}_{G,Q}$ be the polynomial obtained by summing only the terms of \mathcal{G}_G whose exponents lie in Q.

For each face Q of Conv(A), we consider the *incidence variety*

$$Y_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E}) = \left\{ (\alpha, z) \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}} \times \mathcal{E} : \mathcal{G}_{G,Q}(\alpha; z) = \partial_\alpha \mathcal{G}_{G,Q}(\alpha; z) = 0 \right\}.$$
(3.3)

For later convenience, we break this variety up into its irreducible components:

$$Y_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E}) = \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{I}(G,Q)} Y_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E}).$$
(3.4)

Here $\mathbb{I}(G,Q)$ is some finite indexing set, and $Y_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ are distinct, irreducible varieties. Each of these has a natural projection

$$\nabla_{G,Q}^{(i),\circ}(\mathcal{E}) = \pi_{\mathcal{E}}(Y_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})) \subset \mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{E}}$$

obtained by dropping the α -coordinates. This is reminiscent of the open A-discriminants ∇°_{A} we saw in Sec. 2.1. The Zariski closure of $\nabla^{(i),\circ}_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E})$ in \mathcal{E} is $\nabla^{(i)}_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E})$.

To each $i \in \mathbb{I}(G, Q)$, we associate the codimension of this projection:

$$\operatorname{codim}(i) = \dim(\mathcal{E}) - \dim(\nabla_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})).$$

We set $\mathbb{I}(G,Q)_1 = \{i \in \mathbb{I}(G,Q) : \operatorname{codim}(i) = 1\}$. All varieties $\nabla_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ with $i \in \mathbb{I}(G,Q)_1$ are defined by a single equation:

$$\nabla_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E}) = \{ \Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E}) = 0 \}, \quad \text{with} \quad \Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E}) \in \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}] \setminus \{0\}.$$

Definition 3.5 (Principal Landau determinant). The principal Landau determinant (PLD) associated with the Feynman diagram G and the parameter space \mathcal{E} is the unique (up to scale) square-free polynomial $E_G(\mathcal{E}) \in \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}]$ defining the PLD variety

$$\operatorname{PLD}_{G}(\mathcal{E}) = \left\{ E_{G}(\mathcal{E}) = 0 \right\} = \left\{ \prod_{Q \in F(A)} \prod_{i \in \mathbb{I}(G,Q)_{1}} \Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E}) = 0 \right\}.$$

Notice that, since we are primarily interested in the vanishing locus $\{E_G(\mathcal{E}) = 0\}$ of the principal Landau determinant, our definition takes out the factors $\Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ that appear more than once.

We end the section with a comment and conjecture on the relation between $\text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E})$ and the Euler discriminant variety $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$. First, in light of Ex. 3.4, notice that when $\mathcal{E} = \mathbb{C}^s$ is the entire GKZ parameter space, $\text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E}) = \nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$ is the variety of the principal A-determinant. The proof of [69, Thm. 13] shows that solutions to the face equations $\mathcal{G}_{G,Q} = \partial_{\alpha} \mathcal{G}_{G,Q} = 0$ correspond to critical points of (3.1) that lie on the boundary of a toric compactification of X_z for generic parameters μ, ν . Our definition of $\text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E})$ aims to detect when there are more such critical points on the boundary then usual, which by [77, Thm. 1] means that the Euler characteristic is smaller than usual. We could not prove this intuition, but we formalize it with the following conjecture.

Conjecture 3.6. For any Feynman diagram G and any linear subspace $\mathcal{E} \subseteq \mathcal{K}$, we have $\text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E}) \subseteq \nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$, where $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$ is the Euler discriminant for the family of very affine varieties given by $X_z = (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\text{E}} \setminus \{\mathcal{G}_G(\alpha; z) = 0\}, z \in \mathcal{E}$.

We have verified Conj. 3.6 numerically in all our examples, and Ex. 3.10 below shows that the opposite inclusion $\text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E}) \supseteq \nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$ may fail.

3.3 Examples

Here we provide four examples illustrating the computation of the principal Landau determinant. We start with the running example of the banana diagram, first with generic masses in Ex. 3.7 and then with one zero mass in Ex. 3.8. In Ex. 3.9, we compare our definition of $PLD_G(\mathcal{E})$ with recently proposed alternatives. In particular, in [56] the singular locus of integrals with non-generic parameters \mathcal{E} is studied by first computing the principal A-determinant E_A , then restricting each factor in (2.2) to \mathcal{E} , and finally discarding all discriminants $\Delta_{A\cap\Gamma}$ which vanish after restriction. Ex. 3.9 illustrates how this can fail. The paper [21] proposes a more sophisticated approach based on Taylor expansions. Finally, Ex. 3.10 shows that the opposite inclusion in Conj. 3.6 may fail to hold.

Example 3.7. Consider the example $G = B_3$ from Sec. 2.2. At first, let us pick $\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{K}$ to be the entire kinematic space parametrized by $(\mathsf{m}_1, \mathsf{m}_2, \mathsf{m}_3, s)$, as in (2.7). On the codimension-1 face Q = 2389, the initial form $\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_3,2389}$ is given by

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_3,2389} = (1 - \mathsf{m}_3\alpha_3)(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2)\alpha_3.$$

The corresponding incidence variety $Y_{B_{3,2389}}(\mathcal{K})$ is carved out by the system of equations

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_3,2389} = (1 - \mathsf{m}_3 \alpha_3)(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2)\alpha_3 = 0,$$

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_{\alpha_1} \mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_3,2389} \, &=\, \partial_{\alpha_2} \mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_3,2389} \, =\, (1 - \mathsf{m}_3 \alpha_3) \alpha_3 \, =\, 0, \\ \partial_{\alpha_3} \mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_3,2389} \, &=\, (1 - 2\mathsf{m}_3 \alpha_3) (\alpha_1 + \alpha_2) \, =\, 0 \end{aligned}$$

on the total space $(\mathbb{C}^*)^3 \times \mathcal{K}$. It has a single 5-dimensional component

$$Y_{\mathsf{B}_{3},2389}^{(1)}(\mathcal{K}) = \{ (\alpha, z) \in (\mathbb{C}^{*})^{3} \times \mathcal{K} : \alpha_{1} + \alpha_{2} = 1 - \mathsf{m}_{3}\alpha_{3} = 0 \}.$$

Its projection $\nabla_{G,\Gamma}^{(i)}(\mathcal{K})$ has codimension 0 (there is a solution $\alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^3$ for almost any $s, \mathbf{m}_1, \mathbf{m}_2, \mathbf{m}_3$) and hence does not contribute to the principal Landau determinant.

On the other hand, the codimension-2 face $\Gamma = 89$ contained in 2389 gives

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_3,89} = -\mathsf{m}_3(\alpha_1 + \alpha_2)\alpha_3^2,$$

and the incidence variety $Y_{\mathsf{B}_{3},89}(\mathcal{K})$ is defined by the equations

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_{3},89} = -\mathsf{m}_{3}(\alpha_{1} + \alpha_{2})\alpha_{3}^{2} = 0,$$

$$\partial_{\alpha_{1}}\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_{3},89} = \partial_{\alpha_{2}}\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_{3},89} = -\mathsf{m}_{3}\alpha_{3}^{2} = 0,$$

$$\partial_{\alpha_{3}}\mathcal{G}_{\mathsf{B}_{3},89} = -2\mathsf{m}_{3}(\alpha_{1} + \alpha_{2})\alpha_{3} = 0.$$

It has a single 6-dimensional component

$$Y_{\mathsf{B}_{3},89}^{(1)}(\mathcal{K}) = \{ (\alpha, z) \in (\mathbb{C}^{*})^{3} \times \mathcal{K} : \mathsf{m}_{3} = 0 \},\$$

whose projection $\pi_{\mathcal{E}}(Y_{\mathsf{B}_3,89}^{(1)}(\mathcal{K}))$ has codimension 1 and contributes $\Delta_{\mathsf{B}_3,89}^{(1)}(\mathcal{K}) = \mathsf{m}_3$ to the principal Landau determinant. Physically, it is a mass divergence, which causes a possible singularity of the integral (2.6) on the subspace (2.7) if $\mathsf{m}_3 = 0$.

Repeating analogous analysis for all faces of $\text{Newt}(\mathcal{G}_{B_3})$ gives the principal Landau determinant:

$$\begin{split} E_{\mathsf{B}_3}(\mathcal{K}) &= \mathsf{m}_1 \mathsf{m}_2 \mathsf{m}_3 s \Big[s^4 - 4 s^3 (\mathsf{m}_1 + \mathsf{m}_2 + \mathsf{m}_3) \\ &+ 2 s^2 (3 \mathsf{m}_1^2 + 3 \mathsf{m}_2^2 + 3 \mathsf{m}_3^2 + 2 \mathsf{m}_1 \mathsf{m}_2 + 2 \mathsf{m}_2 \mathsf{m}_3 + 2 \mathsf{m}_3 \mathsf{m}_1) \\ &- 4 s (\mathsf{m}_1^3 + \mathsf{m}_2^3 + \mathsf{m}_3^3 - \mathsf{m}_1 \mathsf{m}_2 (\mathsf{m}_1 + \mathsf{m}_2) - \mathsf{m}_2 \mathsf{m}_3 (\mathsf{m}_2 + \mathsf{m}_3) \\ &- \mathsf{m}_3 \mathsf{m}_1 (\mathsf{m}_3 + \mathsf{m}_1) + 10 \mathsf{m}_1 \mathsf{m}_2 \mathsf{m}_3) + \lambda (\mathsf{m}_1, \mathsf{m}_2, \mathsf{m}_3)^2 \Big], \end{split}$$

where

 $\lambda(a,b,c) := a^2 + b^2 + c^2 - 2ab - 2bc - 2ac$ (3.5)

 \diamond

is the Källén function. The term in the square brackets comes from the facet 456789, 10 dual to the ray (-1, -1, -1). Once expressed in terms of the particle masses m_e (such that $\mathbf{m}_e = m_e^2$), it factors into four components

$$[s - (m_1 + m_2 + m_3)^2][s - (m_1 + m_2 - m_3)^2][s - (m_1 - m_2 + m_3)^2][s - (m_1 - m_2 - m_3)^2].$$

This is a well-known result for the singular locus of the Feynman integral $\mathcal{I}_{\mathsf{B}_3}$.

Example 3.8. Consider the same example, but on the subspace $\mathcal{E} \subset \mathcal{K}$ obtained by setting $m_1 = 0$. Note that $\mathcal{E} \subset \{E_{B_3}(\mathcal{K}) = 0\}$, which means we cannot reuse the results of the previous example directly. Instead, the polytope Newt($\mathcal{G}_{B_3}(\mathcal{E})$) is smaller and has f-vector (7, 11, 6). The principal Landau determinant on \mathcal{E} is

$$E_{\mathsf{B}_3}(\mathcal{E}) = \mathsf{m}_2 \mathsf{m}_3 s \, \lambda(s, \mathsf{m}_1, \mathsf{m}_2),$$

where once again, the final factor factors in terms of m_e 's. The λ function contribution comes from the face with the weight (-2, -1, -1).

We could have tested the inclusion $\mathcal{E} \subset \{E_{\mathsf{B}_3}(\mathcal{K}) = 0\}$ by computing Euler characteristics. One of the simplest ways is to get them is by counting the number of critical points of the log-likelihood function $W = \mu_1 \log f + \sum_{i=1}^3 \nu_i \log \alpha_i$, see [3, Sec. 5] for details. In practice, this check can be performed by using the following self-contained snippet in Julia, which we first run on the kinematic space \mathcal{K} :

```
using HomotopyContinuation
@var α[1:3], s, m[1:3], u[1:4]
f = (1 - m[1]*α[1] - m[2]*α[2] - m[3]*α[3])*
        (α[1]*α[2] + α[2]*α[3] + α[3]*α[1]) + s*α[1]*α[2]*α[3]
W = u[1] * log(f) + dot(u[2:4], log.(α))
dW = System(differentiate(W, α), parameters = [s; m; u])
Crit = monodromy_solve(dW)
crt = certify(dW, Crit)
println(ndistinct_certified(crt))
```

After loading packages, the lines 4-6 define the variables of the problem and the polynomial f. The system of equations is set up in the lines 8-9 and solved with one command in line 11 using homotopy continuation [2], followed by certification [79] and printing the result. The code returns 7 in agreement with the result quoted in Rmk. 2.6. Specializing to the subspace \mathcal{E} amounts to inserting the substitution

W = subs(W, m[1] => 0)

between the lines 8 and 9. This changes the result to 4, indicating that \mathcal{E} belongs to the principal Landau determinant hypersurface $PLD_{B_3}(\mathcal{K})$.

Example 3.9. Consider the generalized Euler integral with $\ell = 1, n = 2$, and take

$$f_1 = (1 + \alpha_1)(a + b\alpha_1 + c\alpha_2 + d\alpha_1\alpha_2),$$

where \mathcal{E} is parametrized by (a, b, c, d). In analyzing its singularities, one could attempt to apply the definition of the principal A-determinant for f_1 with generic coefficients first and then specialize to \mathcal{E} . In this case, the A matrix is

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 2 & 1 & 2 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Direct computation gives the principal A-determinant

$$E_A = z_1 z_3 z_4 z_6 (z_2^2 - 4z_1 z_4) (z_5^2 - 4z_3 z_6)$$

$$(z_3^2 z_4^2 - z_2 z_3 z_4 z_5 + z_1 z_4 z_5^2 + z_2^2 z_3 z_6 - 2z_1 z_3 z_4 z_6 - z_1 z_2 z_5 z_6 + z_1^2 z_6^2).$$
(3.6)

The subspace \mathcal{E} giving specialized coefficients we are interested in is

$$(z_1, z_2, z_3, z_4, z_5, z_6) = (a, a + b, c, b, c + d, d).$$

On this subspace, the final factor in (3.6) evaluates to zero. A naive approach would be to simply discard it [56], but keep the rest (other proposals, based on taking limits also exist [21]):

$$E_A^{\text{naive}}(\mathcal{E}) = abcd(a-b)(c-d).$$
(3.7)

However, this prescription does not correctly account for all singularities of the integral, as one can verify on simple examples. For instance, taking $\mu_1 = -2$, $\nu_1 = \nu_2 = 1$, and $\Gamma = \mathbb{R}^2_+$ one finds that

$$I(a, b, c, d) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2_+} \frac{\mathrm{d}\alpha_1 \wedge \mathrm{d}\alpha_2}{[(1+\alpha_1)(a+b\alpha_1+c\alpha_2+d\alpha_1\alpha_2)]^2} \\ = \frac{1}{(a-b)(c-d)} - \frac{1}{bc-ad} \left[\frac{b^2 \log(a/b)}{(a-b)^2} + \frac{d^2 \log(d/c)}{(c-d)^2} \right]$$

for a, b, c, d > 0 and its analytic continuation elsewhere. The integral is singular when bc = ad on most sheets of the logarithms, which was not detected by (3.7). We note that, in order to interpret this integral as a pairing between a twisted cycle and a twisted cocycle, one needs to replace Γ by its *regularization*, see e.g. [72, Theorem^{*} 3.24].

Hence, the desired description of the singular locus of I(a, b, c, d) is

$$E(\mathcal{E}) = abcd(a-b)(c-d)(bc-ad).$$

The previously-missing component comes from the dense face Q (the interior of Conv(A)). Let us see how it arises. The incidence variety $Y_Q(\mathcal{E})$ is defined by

$$f_1 = (1 + \alpha_1)(a + b\alpha_1 + c\alpha_2 + d\alpha_1\alpha_2) = 0,$$

$$\partial_{\alpha_1} f_1 = a + b + 2b\alpha_1 + (c + d)\alpha_2 + 2d\alpha_1\alpha_2 = 0,$$

$$\partial_{\alpha_2} f_1 = (1 + \alpha_1)(c + d\alpha_1) = 0.$$

The variety corresponding to the radical ideal of the polynomials above has 2 irreducible components with dimensions 4 and 3, respectively. The first one is

$$Y_Q^{(1)}(\mathcal{E}) = \{ (\alpha, z) \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^2 \times \mathcal{E} : \alpha_1 + 1 = a - b + (c - d)\alpha_2 = 0 \}.$$

It is a *dominant component*, meaning that $\nabla_Q^{(1)}(\mathcal{E}) = \mathcal{E}$ (there is a solution for every $(a, b, c, d) \in \mathbb{C}^4$, except for $\{c = d\} \setminus \{a = b\}$, which are included in $\nabla_Q^{(1)}(\mathcal{E})$ by closure), and hence is discarded. However, we are not allowed to discard the second component:

$$Y_Q^{(2)}(\mathcal{E}) = \Big\{ (\alpha, z) \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^2 \times \mathcal{E} : bc - ad = a + b\alpha_1 = c + d\alpha_1 = a + c\alpha_2 = b + d\alpha_2 = 0 \Big\}.$$

Its projection $\pi_{\mathcal{E}}(Y_Q^{(2)}(\mathcal{E}))$ has codimension 1 and gives the discriminant surface $\{bc = ad\}$ missed in the naive approach.

This example illustrates why throwing away faces with dominant components from the principal A-determinant might lead to incorrect results, in addition to complicating the computation in intermediate stages, and a more specialized definition of the principal Landau determinant is necessary. Dominant components appear in nearly all examples of Feynman integrals studied in this paper, since they are tied to UV/IR divergences. \diamond

Example 3.10. This example serves to illustrate why we cannot have the opposite inclusion in Conj. 3.6. That is, we might have $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E}) \subsetneq \text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E})$. The simplest diagram for which we observed this is the parachute diagram G = par. To understand the failure of this inclusion from a mathematical perspective, it is instructive to consider a smaller example first. We set $\ell = 1$ and consider the very affine surface $X_z \subset (\mathbb{C}^*)^2$ defined by

$$f(\alpha_1, \alpha_2; z) = (\alpha_2 - 1)^2 - (\alpha_1 - z)\alpha_1^2.$$

That is, X_z is the complement of a nodal cubic $V_z = \{f(\alpha_1, \alpha_2; z) = 0\} \subset (\mathbb{C}^*)^2$ in the two-dimensional complex torus. Our parameter space is $\mathcal{E} = \mathbb{C}$. We claim that the generic Euler characteristic χ^* is equal to 4. To see this, we define the following set:

$$P = \{ (\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in V_z : f(\alpha_1, 0; z) = 0 \text{ or } \alpha_1 = z \}.$$



Figure 3. The very affine surface X_z is the complement of a nodal cubic for generic z (left). For z = 0, it is the complement of a cuspidal cubic (right).

One checks that P consists of four points for generic z. These points are indicated in blue in Fig. 3. We obtain a fibration $V_z \setminus P \to \mathbb{C}^* \setminus \{4 \text{ points}\}$ by simply forgetting the α_2 -coordinate. Fibres of this map consist of two points. Using the excision and fibration properties of the Euler characteristic, we obtain

$$\chi(X_z) = \chi((\mathbb{C}^*)^2) - \chi(V_z) = 0 - [\chi(V_z \setminus P) + \chi(P)] = 0 - [-4 \cdot 2 + 4] = 4.$$

When z = 0, V_0 is a cuspidal cubic: the cusp is at $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) = (0, 1)$. A similar reasoning, using a fibration $V_0 \setminus P \to \mathbb{C}^* \setminus \{3 \text{ points}\}$, gives $\chi(X_0) = 3$. The dots with a dashed border on the right part of Fig. 3 are not real. We have shown that $0 \in \nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$. To make sense of the principal Landau determinant in this example, we think of f as the graph polynomial \mathcal{G}_G of a fictional diagram G. The polytope Conv(A) is the triangle with vertices (0,0), (3,0), (0,2). To compute $\text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E})$, we investigate the incidence varieties $Y_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E})$ from (3.3) for the faces Q of that triangle. One checks easily that, when Q is a vertex, $Y_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E})$ is empty. The same is true for the two-dimensional face Q = Conv(A). When Q is one of the edges (0,0) - (0,2), (0,2) - (3,0), the equations for $Y_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E})$ do not depend on z, so all its component are either empty or project dominantly to \mathcal{E} . Hence, also these faces do not contribute to $\text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E})$. Finally, when Q is the edge $(0,0) - (3,0), Y_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E})$ is defined by $1 - (\alpha_1 - z)\alpha_1^2 = -3\alpha_1^2 + 2z\alpha_1 = 0$. Eliminating α_1 gives $4z^3 + 27 = 0$. In particular, we have $0 \notin \text{PLD}_G(\mathcal{E})$.

We have concluded that the PLD analysis does not detect the drop in the Euler characteristic for z = 0. Here is an ad hoc remedy for this. When z = 0, the nodal singularity at $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) = (0, 1)$ becomes a cusp. We now look at the incidence equations $f = \alpha_1 \frac{\partial f}{\partial \alpha_1} = \alpha_2 \frac{\partial f}{\partial \alpha_2} = 0$ in a partial compactification $\mathbb{C}^2 \supset (\mathbb{C}^*)^2$ which contains the boundary $\{\alpha_1 = 0\}$ containing the cusp. The ideal generated by these three equations in the ring $\mathbb{C}[\alpha_1, \alpha_2, z]$ has three primary components:

$$\left\langle f, \alpha_1 \frac{\partial f}{\partial \alpha_1}, \alpha_2 \frac{\partial f}{\partial \alpha_2} \right\rangle = \left\langle \alpha_1, \alpha_2 - 1 \right\rangle \cap \left\langle \alpha_2, 3\alpha_1 - 2z, 4z^3 + 27 \right\rangle \cap \left\langle z, \alpha_2 - 1, \alpha_1^3 \right\rangle.$$
(3.8)

The first component projects dominantly to the parameter space \mathcal{E} , reflecting the fact that there is always (at least) a nodal singularity at (0, 1). The second component projects to the PLD given by $4z^3 + 27 = 0$. Finally, and most importantly, the third component projects to z = 0. It is an embedded point supported on the first primary component $\langle \alpha_1, \alpha_2 - 1 \rangle$, indicating that for z = 0, the nodal singularity gets *extra* singular. The same happens for G = par, see Sec. 3.5. App. C presents a toric compactification which can be used systematically to detect such components.

3.4 Different formulations

Our Def. 3.5 is based on a specialized GKZ analysis of the Feynman integral I_G . That integral is viewed as a generalized Euler integral of the type (2.3), with n = E the number of internal edges, $\ell = 1$ and $f = f_1 = \mathcal{U}_G + \mathcal{F}_G$. A different integral formula for I_G , called *Feynman representation* establishes it as (2.3) with n = E - 1, $\ell = 2$ and $f = (f_1, f_2) = (\overline{\mathcal{U}_G}, \overline{\mathcal{F}_G})$. Here \overline{f} is the *dehomogenization* of f, where we set $\alpha_E = 1$. At the level of integrals, we have the following well-known result.

Proposition 3.11. Feynman integrals I_G without numerators can be equivalently represented as integrals

$$I_G = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{E^{-1}}_+} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{E^{-1}\overline{\alpha}}}{\overline{\mathcal{U}_G}^{-\mu_1} \overline{\mathcal{F}_G}^{-\mu_2}} \prod_{i=1}^{E^{-1}} \overline{\alpha_i}^{\nu_i - 1} = \frac{\Gamma(-\mu_1 - \mu_2)}{\Gamma(-\mu_1)\Gamma(-\mu_2)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{E}_+} \frac{\mathrm{d}^{E\alpha}}{(\mathcal{U}_G + \mathcal{F}_G)^{-\mu_1 - \mu_2}} \prod_{i=1}^{E} \alpha_i^{\nu_i - 1}$$

up to an overall normalization $\Gamma(-\mu_2)$. Here, ν_i are the powers of propagators associated to every internal edge and $\mu_1 = -\mu_2 - D/2$, $\mu_2 = LD/2 - \sum_{i=1}^{E} \nu_i$, where D is the spacetime dimension and L is the number of loops in the diagram.

Proof. The equality can be easily seen as an application of the identity

$$\overline{\mathcal{U}_G}^{\mu_1} \overline{\mathcal{F}_G}^{\mu_2} = \frac{\Gamma(-\mu_1 - \mu_2)}{\Gamma(-\mu_1)\Gamma(-\mu_2)} \int_{\mathbb{R}_+} \mathrm{d}y \, y^{-\mu_2 - 1} (\overline{\mathcal{U}_G} + y\overline{\mathcal{F}_G})^{\mu_1 + \mu_2} \,,$$

followed by the change of variables

$$y = \alpha_{\rm E}, \qquad \overline{\alpha_i} = \frac{\alpha_i}{\alpha_{\rm E}} \quad \text{for} \quad i = 1, 2, \dots, {\rm E} - 1.$$

To identify the factor $\alpha_{\rm E}^{\nu_{\rm E}-1}$, one needs to use $-\mu_2 - L(\mu_1 + \mu_2) - \sum_{i=1}^{{\rm E}-1} \nu_i = \nu_{\rm E}$. \Box

In App. B, we review how to also include numerator factors, which does not change any of the conclusions of our analysis.

The E-dimensional very affine variety $(\mathbb{C}^*)^E \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^E}(\mathcal{G}_G)$ (see (2.4)) is replaced with $(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1} \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{U}_G \mathcal{F}_G})$. In this new setup, the GKZ paradigm would lead us to consider the principal A-determinant, where A is the matrix (2.5) with E + 1 rows formed from the exponents A_1 of $\overline{\mathcal{U}_G}$ and A_2 of $\overline{\mathcal{F}_G}$. In Sec. 3.2, one would replace the graph polynomial \mathcal{G}_G by $y_1 \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}_G} + y_2 \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}_G}$, where y_1 and y_2 are new variables corresponding to the last two rows of A. We obtain E + 2 critical point equations

$$y_1 \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}_G} + y_2 \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}_G} = \partial_{\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{\mathrm{E}-1}, y_1, y_2} (y_1 \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}_G} + y_2 \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}_G}) = 0$$

on the torus $(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E+1}$ with coordinates $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{E-1}, y_1, y_2$. These are homogeneous in y_1, y_2 , so we may dehomogenize and set $y_1 = 1, y_2 = y$. This section explains why this different approach would lead to the same definition. Here is the key observation.

Lemma 3.12. Let $\mathcal{U}, \mathcal{F} \in \mathbb{C}[\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_E]$ be homogeneous polynomials of degree L and L + 1 respectively. Let $\overline{\mathcal{U}}, \overline{\mathcal{F}}$ be their dehomogenizations after setting $\alpha_E = 1$. The map

$$\varphi: (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}} \to (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}: \quad (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{\mathrm{E}-1}, y) \longmapsto (y\alpha_1, \dots, y\alpha_{\mathrm{E}-1}, y)$$
(3.9)

is an isomorphism of tori which sends the hypersurface $\{\overline{\mathcal{U}} + y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}} = 0\}$ to $\{\mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F} = 0\}$.

Proof. The map φ is an isomorphism because the matrix of exponents

$$Q = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & \cdots & 0 & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 1 & 1 & \cdots & 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.10)

has determinant 1. The second claim follows from the fact that the pullback $\varphi^*(\mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F})$ of $\mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F}$ under the map φ equals $y^{\mathrm{L}} \cdot (\overline{\mathcal{U}} + y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}})$.

Notice that, in (3.9), the first torus $(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$ has coordinates $\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{\mathrm{E}-1}, y$, and the second has coordinates $\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{\mathrm{E}}$. To avoid confusion, we will denote these tori by $T_1 \simeq T_2 \simeq (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$, and $\varphi: T_1 \to T_2$.

The linear map $\mathcal{Q} : \mathbb{R}^E \to \mathbb{R}^E$ with \mathcal{Q} as in (3.10) is an isomorphism which maps $\mathbb{Z}^E \subset \mathbb{R}^E$ bijectively onto itself. The Newton polytope $P_2 \subset \mathbb{R}^E$ of $\mathcal{U} + \mathcal{F}$ is mapped to the Newton polytope $P_1 \subset \mathbb{R}^E$ of $\overline{\mathcal{U}} + y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}}$, and \mathcal{Q} defines a bijection between faces of P_2 and faces of P_1 . For a face $Q_2 \subset P_2$, we write $Q_1 = \mathcal{Q}(Q_2)$ for the corresponding face of P_1 . Note that P_2 is the polytope Conv(A) in Sec. 3.2.

Let $\mathcal{H}_G = \overline{\mathcal{U}_G} + y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}_G}$. Similar to what we did for \mathcal{G}_G above, for each face $Q_1 \subset P_1$ we let \mathcal{H}_{G,Q_1} be the sum of the terms of \mathcal{H}_G whose exponents lie in Q_1 . For each face Q_2 of P_2 , we consider the incidence varieties

$$Y_{G,Q_2}(\mathcal{E}) = \{ (\alpha, z) \in T_2 \times \mathcal{E} : \mathcal{G}_{G,Q_2}(\alpha; z) = \partial_\alpha \mathcal{G}_{G,Q_2}(\alpha; z) = 0 \},$$

$$Y_{G,Q_1}(\mathcal{E}) = \{ (\bar{\alpha}, z) \in T_1 \times \mathcal{E} : \mathcal{H}_{G,Q_1}(\bar{\alpha}; z) = \partial_{\bar{\alpha}} \mathcal{H}_{G,Q_1}(\bar{\alpha}; z) = 0 \}.$$

Here $Y_{G,Q_2}(\mathcal{E})$ is identical to the incidence variety seen in (3.3), and the derivatives appearing in the definition of $Y_{G,Q_1}(\mathcal{E})$ are with respect to $\bar{\alpha} = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{E-1}, y)$.

Proposition 3.13. The restriction of the map $\varphi \times \text{id} : T_1 \times \mathcal{E} \to T_2 \times \mathcal{E}$, with φ as in (3.9), to $Y_{G,Q_1}(\mathcal{E})$ is an isomorphism $Y_{G,Q_1}(\mathcal{E}) \to Y_{G,Q_2}(\mathcal{E})$.

Proof. This follows from the fact that whether a Laurent polynomial defines a singular hypersurface in a toric compactification does not depend on the choice of coordinates on the lattice. In more down to earth terms, the statement follows by checking that the substitution $\alpha = \varphi(\bar{\alpha}) = (y\alpha_1, \ldots, y\alpha_{E-1}, y)$ in

$$\mathcal{G}_{G,Q_2}(\alpha;z) = \frac{\partial \mathcal{G}_{G,Q_2}}{\partial \alpha_1}(\alpha;z) = \dots = \frac{\partial \mathcal{G}_{G,Q_2}}{\partial \alpha_{\rm E}}(\alpha;z) = 0 \tag{3.11}$$

leads to a new set of equations which is equivalent to

$$\mathcal{H}_{G,Q_1}(\bar{\alpha};z) = \frac{\partial \mathcal{H}_{G,Q_1}}{\partial \alpha_1}(\bar{\alpha};z) = \cdots = \frac{\partial \mathcal{H}_{G,Q_1}}{\partial y}(\bar{\alpha};z) = 0.$$
(3.12)

A point $(\bar{\alpha}, z) \in T_1 \times \mathcal{E}$ satisfies (3.12) if and only if $(\varphi(\bar{\alpha}), z) \in T_2 \times \mathcal{E}$ satisfies (3.11). \Box

It follows from Prop. 3.13 that using the Feynman representation would lead to the same definition of the principal Landau determinant, as the projections of our incidence varieties to the parameter space \mathcal{E} are identical.

A well-known observation is that passing from Lee–Pomeransky to Feynman representation preserves the Euler characteristic. We prove a more general result.

Theorem 3.14. Let \mathcal{F} and \mathcal{U} be homogeneous polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_E]$ of degree $d_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $d_{\mathcal{U}}$ respectively, with $d_{\mathcal{F}} > d_{\mathcal{U}}$. Let $\overline{\mathcal{F}}, \overline{\mathcal{U}}$ be the dehomogenizations obtained by setting $\alpha_E = 1$. We have

$$\chi\left((\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}} \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}}(\mathcal{F} + \mathcal{U})\right) = (d_{\mathcal{U}} - d_{\mathcal{F}}) \cdot \chi\left((\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1} \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}})\right).$$

Proof. Let $T = (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$ be the torus with coordinates $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{\mathrm{E}-1}, y$ and consider the hypersurface complement $T \setminus V_T(y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}} + \overline{\mathcal{U}})$. The first step is to show that this has Euler characteristic $\chi\left((\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1} \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}})\right)$. To this end, we decompose

$$T \setminus V_T(y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}} + \overline{\mathcal{U}}) = (T \setminus V_T(y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}} + \overline{\mathcal{U}})) \setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}})$$

 $\sqcup V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}}) \setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{U}}) \sqcup V_T(\overline{\mathcal{U}}) \setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}}).$

Forgetting the y-coordinate $(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{E-1}, y) \mapsto (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{E-1})$ gives three maps

$$(T \setminus V_T(y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}} + \overline{\mathcal{U}})) \setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}}) \longrightarrow (\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1} \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}}), \\ V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}}) \setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{U}}) \longrightarrow V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}}) \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{U}}), \\ V_T(\overline{\mathcal{U}}) \setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}}) \longrightarrow V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{U}}) \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{E-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}}).$$

Each of these maps is a fibration, with fibers isomorphic to $\mathbb{C}^* \setminus \{y + 1 = 0\}$, \mathbb{C}^* and \mathbb{C}^* respectively, with Euler characteristics -1, 0 and 0. We conclude that

$$\begin{split} \chi\left(T\setminus V_T(y\cdot\overline{\mathcal{F}}+\overline{\mathcal{U}})\right) &= \chi\left((T\setminus V_T(y\cdot\overline{\mathcal{F}}+\overline{\mathcal{U}}))\setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}}\cdot\overline{\mathcal{U}})\right) \\ &+ \chi\left(V_T(\overline{f})\setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{U}})\right) + \chi\left(V_T(\overline{\mathcal{U}})\setminus V_T(\overline{\mathcal{F}})\right) \\ &= -1\cdot\chi\left((\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}\setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}}\cdot\overline{\mathcal{U}})\right) \\ &+ 0\cdot\chi(V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}})\setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{U}})) + 0\cdot\chi(V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{U}})\setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}})) \\ &= -\chi\left((\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}\setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}}\cdot\overline{\mathcal{U}})\right). \end{split}$$

We now consider a different torus $\tilde{T} = (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$ with coordinates $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{\mathrm{E}}$. The map $\tilde{T} \to T$ given by

$$(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_E) \longmapsto \left(\frac{\alpha_1}{\alpha_E}, \dots, \frac{\alpha_{E-1}}{\alpha_E}, \alpha_E^{d_F - d_U}\right)$$

sends $\tilde{T} \setminus V_{\tilde{T}}(\mathcal{F} + \mathcal{U})$ to $T \setminus V_T(y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}} + \overline{\mathcal{U}})$. Fibers consist of $d_{\mathcal{F}} - d_{\mathcal{U}}$ points. Hence,

$$\chi(\tilde{T} \setminus V_{\tilde{T}}(\mathcal{F} + \mathcal{U})) = (d_{\mathcal{F}} - d_{\mathcal{U}}) \cdot \chi(T \setminus V_T(y \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}} + \overline{\mathcal{U}}))$$
$$= (d_{\mathcal{U}} - d_{\mathcal{F}}) \cdot \chi\left((\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1} \setminus V_{(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}-1}}(\overline{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \overline{\mathcal{U}})\right). \qquad \Box$$

Note that, when the polynomials \mathcal{U} and \mathcal{F} depend on parameters z, the Euler discriminants of the hypersurfaces defined by $\mathcal{U}(\alpha; z) + \mathcal{F}(\alpha; z)$ and $\overline{\mathcal{U}}(\alpha; z) \cdot \overline{\mathcal{F}}(\alpha; z)$ coincide. We point out that [80, Lem. 48] is a special instance of Thm. 3.14.

3.5 Beyond the standard classification

In this section, we make a comparison between the principal Landau determinant and a textbook formulation of Landau equations. In particular, we explain how our classification of singularities is different from that usually employed in the literature.

Let us first consider the case with all internal massive edges, $\mathbf{m}_i \neq 0$, which closely matches with the standard formulation [11, 81]. Recall that for any connected subdiagram $\gamma \subset G$, the result of substituting $\alpha_e \to \epsilon \alpha_e$ for every $e \in \gamma$ is

$$\mathcal{U}_{G}|_{\alpha_{\gamma} \to \epsilon \alpha_{\gamma}} = \epsilon^{L_{\gamma}} \mathcal{U}_{\gamma} \mathcal{U}_{G/\gamma} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{L_{\gamma}+1}), \quad \mathcal{F}_{G}|_{\alpha_{\gamma} \to \epsilon \alpha_{\gamma}} = \epsilon^{L_{\gamma}} \mathcal{U}_{\gamma} \mathcal{F}_{G/\gamma} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{L_{\gamma}+1}),$$

$$\mathcal{G}_{G}|_{\alpha_{\gamma} \to \epsilon \alpha_{\gamma}} = \epsilon^{L_{\gamma}} \mathcal{U}_{\gamma} \mathcal{G}_{G/\gamma} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{L_{\gamma}+1})$$
(3.13)

where G/γ denotes the *reduced diagram* obtained from G by contracting all the edges in γ and identifying all the vertices in γ . The above assumption on the masses implies that the right-hand sides have at least one non-vanishing monomial at order $\epsilon^{L_{\gamma}}$. The proof is standard, see, e.g., [3, Prop. 4]. This result allows us to label facets by subgraphs γ . Let \mathbf{w}_{γ} be the weight vector whose entries are 1 for every edge $i \in \gamma$ and 0 otherwise:

$$\mathbf{w}_{\gamma} \,=\, \sum_{i\in\gamma} e_i\,,$$

where e_i is the *i*-th basis vector in \mathbb{R}^E . We think of these as vectors in the normal fan of the Newton polytope of \mathcal{G}_G . They select a face of that Newton polytope by minimizing the scalar product. The face Q corresponding to \mathbf{w} is the Newton polytope of the corresponding *initial form*, denoted by $\operatorname{in}_{\mathbf{w}}(\mathcal{G}_G) = \mathcal{G}_{G,Q}$. We will consider the cases $\mathbf{w} = 0, \mathbf{w}_{\gamma}, -\mathbf{w}_{\gamma}$, and $-\mathbf{w}_G$ to match the types of singularities studied in the literature.

Leading second-type singularities. Firstly, the dense face (the interior of the polytope) corresponds to $\mathbf{w} = 0$. The incidence variety (3.3), is defined by the equations

$$\mathcal{G}_G(\alpha; z) = \partial_{\alpha_e} \mathcal{G}_G(\alpha; z) = 0$$
 for all $e \in G$

for $\alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^E$. The corresponding components in PLD_G are known in the literature as *leading* (also called *pure*) second-type singularities [16, 82].

Leading first-type singularities. The simplest nonzero weight vector is $-\mathbf{w}_G = (-1, \ldots, -1)$. Since the homogeneity degree of \mathcal{F}_G in the α 's is one higher than that of \mathcal{U}_G , only the monomials in the first polynomial survive in the initial form:

$$\operatorname{in}_{-\mathbf{w}_G}(\mathcal{G}_G) = \mathcal{F}_G$$

The corresponding incidence variety is defined by the equations

$$\partial_{\alpha_e} \mathcal{F}_G(\alpha; z) = 0 \text{ for all } e \in G$$

$$(3.14)$$

for $\alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$. Since \mathcal{F}_G is homogeneous in α , the equation $\mathcal{F}_G = 0$ would be redundant and hence does not need to be written down. If we additionally impose the inequality $\mathcal{U}_G \neq 0$, these would give what are known in the literature as *leading singularities* (of the first type) [8–10], later formalized as the *Landau discriminant* [3].

Subleading second-type singularities. For the weights \mathbf{w}_{γ} , applying the factorization properties (3.13) gives

$$\operatorname{in}_{\mathbf{w}_{\gamma}}(\mathcal{G}_G) = \mathcal{U}_{\gamma} \mathcal{G}_{G/\gamma} \,. \tag{3.15}$$

Recall that the variables α in γ and G/γ are disjoint. There are several components and we first consider the case $\mathcal{G}_{G/\gamma} \neq 0$. The system of equations defining the incidence variety involves $\partial_{\alpha_e} \mathcal{U}_{\gamma} = 0$ for all $e \in \gamma$ for $\alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$ (once again, $\mathcal{U}_{\gamma} = 0$ is redundant). Since none of the equations depends on the kinematic variables z, it either gives no solutions or a dominant component that we discard from the PLD. Hence we need $\mathcal{G}_{G/\gamma} = 0$ for non-trivial solutions. In this case, the system is

$$\partial_{\alpha_e} \mathcal{G}_{G/\gamma}(\alpha; z) = 0$$
 for all $e \in G/\gamma$

for $\alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$. Note that the variables α_e for $e \in \gamma$ do not appear and hence are unconstrained. This is the same system of equations as for the dense face, but for the diagram G/γ instead of G. In the literature, these are referred to as subleading singularities of the second type (also called mixed second type) [33, 83].

Subleading first-type singularities. Finally, let us consider the weights $-\mathbf{w}_{\gamma}$. Using homogeneity properties of \mathcal{U}_G and \mathcal{F}_G , we find

$$\operatorname{in}_{-\mathbf{w}_{\gamma}}(\mathcal{G}_G) \,=\, \mathcal{U}_{\gamma^c}\mathcal{F}_{G/\gamma^c}$$
 .

Here, γ^c denotes the complement of γ in G. The analysis is entirely analogous to the case (3.15). The solutions with $\mathcal{F}_{G/\gamma^c} \neq 0$ can be discarded. We are hence left with

$$\partial_{\alpha_e} \mathcal{F}_{G/\gamma^c}(\alpha; z) = 0$$
 for all $e \in G/\gamma^c$

for $\alpha \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^E$. This is the same system of equations as (3.14), except with G/γ^c instead of G. Solutions of such equations are known as subleading singularities of the first kind.

One of the simplest examples of Landau singularities is associated to the parachute diagram G = par illustrated in Fig. 1k. In order to make it more interesting and conform to the above assumptions, we will make all the masses distinct and non-zero. The kinematic space \mathcal{K} is therefore parametrized by $(s, M_3, M_4, m_1, m_2, m_3, m_4) \in \mathbb{C}^7$. The graph polynomial is $\mathcal{G}_{par} = \mathcal{U}_{par} + \mathcal{F}_{par}$ with

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{U}_{\mathtt{par}} &= (\alpha_1 + \alpha_2)(\alpha_3 + \alpha_4) + \alpha_3 \alpha_4, \\ \mathcal{F}_{\mathtt{par}} &= s\alpha_1 \alpha_2(\alpha_3 + \alpha_4) + \mathsf{M}_3 \alpha_1 \alpha_3 \alpha_4 + \mathsf{M}_4 \alpha_2 \alpha_3 \alpha_4 - (\mathsf{m}_1 \alpha_1 + \mathsf{m}_2 \alpha_2 + \mathsf{m}_3 \alpha_3 + \mathsf{m}_4 \alpha_4) \mathcal{U}_{\mathtt{par}} \end{aligned}$$

The rays of the normal fan of Newt(\mathcal{G}_{par}) index its facets. They are given by

$$\{ (-1, -1, -1, -1), (1, 0, 0, 0), (0, 1, 0, 0), (0, 0, 1, 0), (0, 0, 0, 1), (0, 0, 0, 1), (0, 0, 1, 1), (1, 1, 1, 0), (1, 1, 0, 1), (1, 1, 1, 1) \}.$$

The *f*-vector is (15, 33, 27, 9). Hence, together with the dense face, there are in total 85 systems of equations to solve. Note that this is much larger than the naive counting $2^4 = 16$ (each edge collapsed or not) of reduced diagrams. Let us first discuss a few interesting cases that lead to discriminants with degree larger than 1. We will keep using the notation $\mathbf{m}_i = m_i^2$ whenever convenient.

Weight (-1, -1, 0, 0). The weight vector (-1, -1, 0, 0) lies in the relative interior of the 2-dimensional cone generated by (-1, -1, -1, -1) and (0, 0, 1, 1). Its initial form is

$$in_{(-1,-1,0,0)}(\mathcal{G}_{par}) = (\alpha_3 + \alpha_4)[(s - m_1 - m_2)\alpha_1\alpha_2 - m_1\alpha_1^2 - m_2\alpha_2^2].$$

It gives rise to the incidence variety carved out by the following set of equations:

$$\begin{aligned} (\alpha_3 + \alpha_4)[(s - \mathbf{m}_1 - \mathbf{m}_2)\alpha_1\alpha_2 - \mathbf{m}_1\alpha_1^2 - \mathbf{m}_2\alpha_2^2] &= 0, \\ (s - \mathbf{m}_1 - \mathbf{m}_2)\alpha_1\alpha_2 - \mathbf{m}_1\alpha_1^2 - \mathbf{m}_2\alpha_2^2 &= 0, \\ (\alpha_3 + \alpha_4)[(s - \mathbf{m}_1 - \mathbf{m}_2)\alpha_2 - 2\mathbf{m}_1\alpha_1] &= 0, \\ (\alpha_3 + \alpha_4)[(s - \mathbf{m}_1 - \mathbf{m}_2)\alpha_1 - 2\mathbf{m}_1\alpha_2] &= 0. \end{aligned}$$
(3.16a)

The incidence variety has 2 components, both of dimension 9. The first one has equation $\alpha_3 + \alpha_4 = 0$ and (3.16a) and hence projects dominantly to the kinematic space. It has the physical interpretation of a UV sub-divergence associated to shrinking the bubble subdiagram. The second component is seen by setting $\alpha_3 + \alpha_4 \neq 0$. It projects to codimension 1 in the kinematic space, giving the discriminant:

$$E_{\text{par},1}(\mathcal{K}) = \lambda(s, \mathsf{m}_1, \mathsf{m}_2) = [s - (m_1 + m_2)^2][s - (m_1 - m_2)^2], \qquad (3.17)$$

where λ is the Källén function (3.5). It corresponds to a 3-dimensional fiber with $(\alpha_1 : \alpha_2) = (1/m_1 : \pm 1/m_2)$ and any $\alpha_3, \alpha_4 \in \mathbb{C}^*$, see [3, Sec. 2.6]. These components are called normal and pseudo-normal thresholds in the *s*-channel.

In [17, Sec. 6.4], the authors identify a component [17, Eq. (6.15)] of what they call the *Landau variety* (see also [15, 16]). In our notation, this component is

$$F_{\text{par}} = s(\mathsf{M}_4 - \mathsf{m}_1)(\mathsf{M}_3 - \mathsf{m}_2) - (\mathsf{m}_1\mathsf{M}_3 - \mathsf{m}_2\mathsf{M}_4)(\mathsf{m}_2 - \mathsf{m}_1 + \mathsf{M}_4 - \mathsf{M}_3) = 0. \quad (3.18)$$

Unfortunately, this is *not* part of the principal Landau determinant. The reason is similar to what we saw in Ex. 3.10. To analyze this in more detail, we made the simplification $(M_3, M_4, m_1, m_2, m_3, m_4) = (1, 1, 2, 3, 1, 2)$. We modify the incidence equations as follows:

$$\alpha_2^{-2}\alpha_4 \cdot \mathcal{G}_{par}(\alpha; z) = \alpha_2^{-2}\alpha_4 \cdot \alpha_e \cdot \partial_{\alpha_e} \mathcal{G}_{par}(\alpha; z) = 0 \text{ for all } e \in par.$$

This does not change the solutions in $(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$. Then, we apply the invertible change of coordinates $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \alpha_4) = (y_1 y_4^{-1}, y_4^{-1}, y_2 y_3 y_4^{-1}, y_2 y_4^{-1})$. This leads to five polynomials

in $\mathbb{C}[s][y_1, y_2, y_3, y_4]$. For the reader who is familiar with toric geometry, we are expressing the incidence equations in coordinates on a copy of \mathbb{C}^4 inside the toric variety associated to Newt(\mathcal{G}_{par}). More precisely, y_1, \ldots, y_4 are coordinates on the affine piece of this projective toric variety corresponding to the smooth vertex (0, 2, 0, 1) [84, Sec. 3.5].

Our two-dimensional cone coming from weight (-1, -1, 0, 0) now corresponds to the coordinate subspace $\{y_2 = y_4 = 0\}$. The ideal generated by our equations in $\mathbb{C}[s][y_1, y_2, y_3, y_4]$ has six primary components, of which we display the following two:

$$P_1 = \langle y_3 + 1, y_2, 2y_1^2 - y_1y_4 - sy_1 + 5y_1 - y_4 + 3 \rangle,$$

$$P_2 = \langle 2s + 1, y_4, (y_3 + 1)^2, 2y_2 + 5y_3 + 5, y_1 - y_3 + 1 \rangle.$$

The first component P_1 was identified above: it projects dominantly to s-space and is contained in $\alpha_3 + \alpha_4 = 0$ (in our old coordinates). The second primary component P_2 is an embedded component of P_1 , which is contained in $\{y_2 = y_4 = 0\}$ and projects to $\{2s + 1 = 0\}$. One checks that this is the component (3.18) identified by Berghoff and Panzer, specialized to our choice of masses. Like in Ex. 3.10, we analyzed primary components of the incidence equations, extended to a partial compactification containing the locus of the singularity, in this case $\{y_2 = y_4 = 0\}$.

Weights (-1, -1, 1, 0) and (-1, -1, 0, 1). Similarly, one obtains the contributions coming from the three-dimensional cones constructed by adding either the ray (0, 0, 1, 0) or (0, 0, 0, 1) to the above two-dimensional cone. Due to symmetry, it is enough to look at the first case, which has weight (-1, -1, 1, 0) and the initial form:

$$in_{(-1,-1,1,0)}(\mathcal{G}_{par}) = \alpha_4[(s-m_1-m_2)\alpha_1\alpha_2 - m_1\alpha_1^2 - m_2\alpha_2^2].$$

The discussion is parallel to the previous case and hence these faces also lead to the discriminant $E_{par,1}(\mathcal{K})$ from (3.17). However, physically, it comes from the Schwinger proper times expanding and contracting at different relative rates according to the weights (-1, -1, 1, 0). This phenomenon was previously observed in [15] in a more ad-hoc manner.

Weights (-1, 0, -1, -1) and (0, -1, -1, -1). The two-dimensional cone generated by -(1, 1, 1, 1) and (0, 1, 0, 0) contains the weight -(1, 0, 1, 1). The initial form is

$$\mathrm{in}_{(-1,0,-1,-1)}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathtt{par}}) \ = \ \mathsf{M}_4\alpha_1\alpha_3\alpha_4 - (\mathsf{m}_1\alpha_1 + \mathsf{m}_3\alpha_3 + \mathsf{m}_4\alpha_4)(\alpha_1\alpha_3 + \alpha_1\alpha_4 + \alpha_3\alpha_4) \,.$$

It corresponds to the reduced diagram obtained by shrinking the edge with the Schwinger parameter α_2 . Hence, the equations are analogous to those appearing in Ex. 3.7 for the

banana diagram B_3 with modified kinematics. It has two components that contribute to the principal Landau determinant:

$$E_{\text{par},2}(\mathcal{K}) = [\mathsf{M}_4 - (m_1 + m_3 + m_4)^2][\mathsf{M}_4 - (m_1 + m_3 - m_4)^2] \\ \cdot [\mathsf{M}_4 - (m_1 - m_3 + m_4)^2][\mathsf{M}_4 - (m_1 - m_3 - m_4)^2],$$

and $\{M_4 = 0\}$. The former comes from the one-dimensional fiber with $(\alpha_1 : \alpha_3 : \alpha_4) = (1/m_1 : \pm 1/m_3 : \pm 1/m_4)$ and $\alpha_2 \in \mathbb{C}^*$ and is the subleading first-type singularity, also known as the normal and pseudo-normal thresholds in the M₃-channel. The latter is associated to a one-dimensional fiber determined by $\{m_1\alpha_1 + m_3\alpha_3 + m_4\alpha_4 = 0\} \cap \{\alpha_1\alpha_3 + \alpha_1\alpha_4 + \alpha_3\alpha_4 = 0\}$ and is the subleading second-type singularity.

By symmetry, an analogous computation for the weight (0, -1, -1, -1) leads to

$$E_{\text{par},3}(\mathcal{K}) = E_{\text{par},2}(\mathcal{K})\Big|_{\mathbf{m}_1 \to \mathbf{m}_2, \mathbf{M}_4 \to \mathbf{M}_3}$$
 and $\mathbf{M}_3 = 0.$

Weight (-1, -1, -1, -1). The one-dimensional cone given by the ray (-1, -1, -1, -1) has the initial form

$$\operatorname{in}_{(-1,-1,-1,-1)}(\mathcal{G}_{\mathtt{par}}) \,=\, \mathcal{F}_{\mathtt{par}}$$

This is the leading singularity. One of its components is an irreducible variety of degree 6 in \mathcal{K} given by:

$$E_{par,4}(\mathcal{K}) = (m_1^2 M_3 s + m_3^2 M_3 s + m_4^2 M_3 s + 2m_3 m_4 M_3 s + m_2^2 M_4 s + m_3^2 M_4 s + m_4^2 M_4 s + 2m_3 m_4 M_4 s + m_1^4 + M_3 m_1^2 M_3^2 + m_2^2 m_1^2 M_3 + m_3^2 m_1^2 M_3 + m_4^2 m_1^2 M_3 + 2m_3 m_4 m_1^2 M_3 + m_2^2 m_1^2 M_4 - m_3^2 m_1^2 M_4 - m_4^2 m_1^2 M_4 - 2m_3 m_4 m_1^2 M_4 + m_1^2 M_3 M_4 - m_2^2 M_4^2 - m_2^2 m_3^2 M_3 - m_2^2 m_4^2 M_3 - 2m_2^2 m_3 m_4 M_3 - m_2^4 M_4 + m_2^2 m_3^2 M_4 + m_2^2 m_4^2 M_4 + 2m_2^2 m_3 m_4 M_4 + m_2^2 M_3 M_4 - m_3^2 s^2 - m_4^2 s^2 - 2m_3 m_4 s^2 - m_2^2 m_1^2 s + m_3^2 m_1^2 s + m_4^2 m_1^2 s + 2m_3 m_4 m_1^2 s - m_3^4 s - m_4^4 s - 4m_3 m_4^3 s + m_2^2 m_3^2 s + m_2^2 m_4^2 s - 6m_3^2 m_4^2 s - 4m_3^2 m_4 s + 2m_2^2 m_3 m_4 s - M_3 M_4 s)(m_3 \leftrightarrow m_4),$$
(3.19)

where the factor $(m_3 \leftrightarrow m_4)$ is given by switching the variable m_3 with m_4 in the first factor. It has zero-dimensional fibers, i.e., the Schwinger parameters are localized to points. As before, we used $\mathbf{m}_i = m_i^2$, in terms of which the discriminant factors into two irreducible components. Another component is of degree 2 and given by

$$E_{\text{par},5}(\mathcal{K}) = \lambda(s, \mathsf{M}_3, \mathsf{M}_4), \qquad (3.20)$$

which also comes from a 0-dimensional fiber.

Weight (0, 0, 0, 0). Finally, the contribution from the dense face has the initial form equal to the graph polynomial itself:

$$in_{(0,0,0,0)}(\mathcal{G}_{par}) = \mathcal{G}_{par}.$$

It has a one-dimensional fiber which also projects down to the component $E_{par,5}(\mathcal{K})$. It is the leading second-type singularity.

Principal Landau determinant. The remaining discriminants can be analyzed in an analogous fashion and yield only degree-1 or empty components. As a result of this:

$$E_{\text{par}}(\mathcal{K}) = \mathsf{m}_1 \mathsf{m}_2 \mathsf{m}_3 \mathsf{m}_4 \mathsf{M}_3 \mathsf{M}_4 s \prod_{i=1}^5 E_{\text{par},i}(\mathcal{K}).$$

Likewise, after including the component (3.18), the Euler discriminant is given by

$$\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{K}) = \{ E_{\text{par}}(\mathcal{K})F_{\text{par}} = 0 \}.$$

We verified that (3.18) is the only extra factor by running cgReduction [23] and collecting all candidate components on which the signed Euler characteristic drops, see App. A for details. Subsets and special cases of these Landau singularities were also found in [15–17, 28, 85].

For diagrams involving massless particles, the face structure of Newt(\mathcal{G}_G) may be drastically different, because the factorization implied by (3.13) changes in such cases. More specifically, for a given γ , we might encounter $\mathcal{F}_{G/\gamma} = 0$ and $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{L_{\gamma}+1})$ terms are needed to understand the leading behavior. Physically, such situations are associated with infrared (IR) divergences [67]. Let us illustrate it on the parachute example from the previous subsection. This time, we consider the kinematic subspace

$$\mathcal{E} = \mathcal{K} \cap \{ s = \mathsf{m}_1 = \mathsf{m}_2 = 0 \}.$$

It means that $\mathcal{G}_{par}(\mathcal{E}) = \mathcal{U}_{par} + \mathcal{F}_{par}(\mathcal{E})$ with

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathtt{par}}(\mathcal{E}) = \mathsf{M}_3 \alpha_1 \alpha_3 \alpha_4 + \mathsf{M}_4 \alpha_2 \alpha_3 \alpha_4 - (\mathsf{m}_3 \alpha_3 + \mathsf{m}_4 \alpha_4) \mathcal{U}_{\mathtt{par}}$$

The resulting polytope Newt($\mathcal{G}_{par}(\mathcal{E})$) has fewer faces compared to the generic-mass case and its *f*-vector is (11, 23, 19, 7). The principal Landau determinant reads

$$E_{\mathtt{par}}(\mathcal{E}) = \mathsf{m}_3\mathsf{m}_4\mathsf{M}_3\mathsf{M}_4(\mathsf{M}_3 - \mathsf{M}_4)\lambda(\mathsf{M}_3, \mathsf{m}_3, \mathsf{m}_4)\lambda(\mathsf{M}_4, \mathsf{m}_3, \mathsf{m}_4)$$

Dominant components have been filtered out according to Def. 3.5. We verified that $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E}) = \{E_{\text{par}}(\mathcal{E}) = 0\}$, i.e., PLD does not miss any components in this case.

4 One-loop and banana diagrams

In this section, we consider the application to the simplest examples of one-loop diagrams with n external legs and banana diagrams with E internal edges. Singularities of Feynman integrals belonging to these families are well-known, see, e.g., [81]. The purpose of the forthcoming discussion is to demonstrate how to phrase this analysis in terms of principal Landau determinants.

4.1 One-loop diagrams

For the family of one-loop diagrams A_n with n external legs, E internal edges with n = E, and generic masses, illustrated in [3, Fig. 1a], the Symanzik polynomials are

$$\mathcal{U}_{\mathbf{A}_n} = \alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n, \quad \mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{A}_n} = \sum_{i < j} (s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1} - \mathbf{m}_i - \mathbf{m}_j) \,\alpha_i \alpha_j - \sum_{i=1}^n \mathbf{m}_i \alpha_i^2. \tag{4.1}$$

In the special case j = i + 1, $s_i = M_i$. The $s = n + \binom{n+1}{2}$ coefficients of the polynomial $\mathcal{G}_{A_n} := \mathcal{U}_{A_n} + \mathcal{F}_{A_n}$ are either constants, or linear functions of $s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1}$, m_i that parameterize the kinematic space $\mathcal{K} \subset \mathbb{C}^s$. We will write A_n for the integer matrix of size $n \times s$ with columns given by the exponents of \mathcal{G}_{A_n} . As explained in Sec. 2, the polynomial \mathcal{G}_{A_n} defines a hypersurface $V_{A_n,(s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1},\mathsf{m}_i)}$ in the algebraic torus $(\mathbb{C}^*)^n$ when fixing the coefficients $s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1},\mathsf{m}_i$. To simplify the notation, we will drop the subscript $(s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1},\mathsf{m}_i)$ when referring to this variety.

In what follows, we study the principal Landau determinant $E_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E})$ associated to one-loop diagrams \mathbf{A}_n , when restricting to the subspaces \mathcal{E} of the kinematic space $\mathcal{K} \subset \mathbb{C}^s$ introduced in Sec. 2. In particular, we show that none of the factors of the principal A-determinant vanishes identically when substituting parameters in $\{\mathcal{K}, \mathcal{E}^{(\mathbf{M}_i, 0)}\}$. Furthermore, we conjecture that the same statement holds for $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}$. Geometrically, this means that intersecting the principal A-determinant variety with the kinematic space results in a proper subvariety of both. In accordance with Thm. 2.3, this behaviour is predicted from the computations of the Euler characteristic of the variety $V_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E})$ and the normalized volume of the polytope $\operatorname{Conv}(A_n(\mathcal{E}))$ shown in Tab. 2.

For the subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}$, we verified the equality between volume and Euler characteristic for n = 2, ..., 10. However, understanding the face structure of the polytope $\operatorname{Conv}(A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}))$ turns out to be quite challenging. Therefore, we could not prove the formula in the last column of Tab. 2 in full generality.

According to Def. 2.2, computing the principal A-determinant for a one-loop diagram boils down to two steps: (i) understanding the faces of the polytope $\text{Conv}(A_n(\mathcal{E}))$; and (ii) computing the discriminant associated to each face.
	\mathcal{K}	$\mathcal{E}^{(M_i,0)}$	$\mathcal{E}^{(0,m_e)}$	${\cal E}^{(0,0)}$
$(-1)^n \cdot \chi(V_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}))$	$2^n - 1$	$2^n - 1 - n$	$2^{n} - 1 - n$	$2^{n} - 1 + n - n^{2}$
$\operatorname{vol}(A_n(\mathcal{E}))$	$2^n - 1$	$2^n - 1 - n$	$2^n - 1$	$2^{n}-1+n-n^{2}$

Table 2. Values of signed Euler characteristic $(-1)^n \cdot \chi(V_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}))$ and volume $\operatorname{vol}(A_n(\mathcal{E}))$ for one-loop diagrams \mathbf{A}_n with $n \geq 2$ external legs. We thank Hjalte Frellesvig for providing the formulas in the case $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}$. To our knowledge, bold entries are conjectured, others are proved.

Since \mathcal{G}_{A_n} has degree 2, in step (ii) we can make use of well-known descriptions of the discriminant of a quadratic form in terms of its symmetric matrix, see [22, Ex. 1.3 (b)]. A general quadratic form in the variables $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n)$ supported on A_n is

$$f_n(\alpha; z) = \sum_{0 \le i \le j \le n} z_{ij} \alpha_i \alpha_j = \frac{1}{2} (1 \ \alpha_1 \ \cdots \ \alpha_n) \begin{pmatrix} 0 & z_{01} & \cdots & z_{0n} \\ z_{01} & 2z_{11} & \cdots & z_{1n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ z_{0n} & z_{1n} & \cdots & 2z_{nn} \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ \alpha_1 \\ \vdots \\ \alpha_n \end{pmatrix}, \quad (4.2)$$

where, in the first expression, we set $\alpha_0 = 1$ and $z_{00} = 0$ for convenience. We denote the coefficient matrix of size n + 1 displayed above by Z. The principal A_n -determinant is a polynomial in the coefficients z_{ij} . Restricting to the subspaces of the kinematic space listed above corresponds to setting some of the entries of the matrix Z to zero. It will be convenient to use the symmetric matrix Z to describe the factors of the principal Landau determinant $E_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E})$.

4.1.1 Generic masses

We begin the study of the principal Landau determinant $E_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{K})$ by understanding in detail the facet description of the Newton polytope of the polynomial $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{A}_n}$. The Newton polytope is a truncation of a dilated standard simplex, and the associated toric variety is the blow-up of \mathbb{P}^n at one of its torus invariant points. To make this precise, we introduce the following notation. Let $[n] = \{1, \ldots, n\}$ and write e_i for the *i*-th standard basis vector of \mathbb{R}^n . For any subset $I \subset [n]$, we write

$$T(I) = \operatorname{Conv}(e_i, 2 \cdot e_i : i \in I).$$

With this notation, we have Newt($\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{A}_n}$) = T([n]). The polytopes T([2]), T([3]) and a Schlegel diagram for T([4]) are shown in Fig. 4. To describe the faces of the truncated simplices T([n]), it is convenient to introduce the notation

$$S(I) = \operatorname{Conv}(e_i : i \in I), \quad D(I) = \operatorname{Conv}(2 \cdot e_i : i \in I), \quad I \subset [n],$$



Figure 4. The truncated simplices T([2]), T([3]) and T([4]).

for the (|I|-1)-dimensional simplices (S) and dilated simplices (D) associated to the index set I. The following lemma gives a complete description of the face structure of the polytope T([n]).

Lemma 4.1. The polytope T([n]) has 2n vertices given by $e_1, \ldots, e_n, 2 \cdot e_1, \ldots, 2 \cdot e_n$. Its faces of dimension $1 \le k \le n-1$ consist of

- 1. $\binom{n}{k+1}$ simplices $\{S(I) : I \subset [n], |I| = k+1\},\$
- 2. $\binom{n}{k+1}$ dilated simplices $\{D(I) : I \subset [n], |I|=k+1\}$, and
- 3. $\binom{n}{k}$ truncated simplices $\{T(I) : I \subset [n], |I| = k\}$.

In particular, the f-vector of T([n]) is given by $\left(2n, 2\binom{n}{2} + n, 2\binom{n}{3} + \binom{n}{2}, \dots, 2+n\right)$.

Proof. We sketch the proof and leave the details to the reader. Let Σ be the normal fan of the standard simplex $\operatorname{Conv}(0, e_1, \ldots, e_n) \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and let $\sigma = \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0} \cdot \{e_1, \ldots, e_n\} \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be the positive orthant. The normal fan of T([n]) is the star subdivision $\Sigma^*(\sigma)$ of Σ along σ . The 2n vertices of T([n]) correspond to its 2n full-dimensional cones. The (n-k)-dimensional cones come in three types. In terms of ray generators, these types are described by:

- 1. the ray (1, 1, ..., 1) and $\{e_i : i \in [n] \setminus I\}$, for |I| = k + 1,
- 2. the ray (-1, -1, ..., -1) and $\{e_i : i \in [n] \setminus I\}$, for |I| = k + 1,
- 3. the rays $\{e_i : i \in [n] \setminus I\}$, for |I| = k.

The corresponding k-dimensional faces are those listed in the lemma.

Next, we investigate the principal A_n -determinant E_{A_n} corresponding to our truncated simplices T([n]). Notice that the columns of the matrix A_n are precisely the lattice points in $T([n]) \cap \mathbb{Z}^n$. We will express E_{A_n} as a product of discriminants Δ_F , where F runs over the faces of T([n]) listed in Lem. 4.1, as described in (2.2). For this

purpose, we index the rows and columns of the matrix Z in (4.2) by $\{0, 1, ..., n\}$ and, for any $I \subset \{0, 1, ..., n\}$, we write Z_I for the square submatrix with rows and columns indexed by I.

Lemma 4.2. The face discriminants of $A_n = T([n]) \cap \mathbb{Z}^n$ are given by the following formulae:

- 1. $\Delta_{S(I)} = 1$ for $I \subset [n]$ and $2 \leq |I| \leq n$,
- 2. $\Delta_{D(I)} = \det(Z_I)$ for $I \subset [n]$ and $2 \leq |I| \leq n$, and
- 3. $\Delta_{T(I)} = \det(Z_{\{0\}\cup I}) \text{ for } I \subset [n] \text{ and } 2 \leq |I| \leq n. \text{ When } |I| = 1, \text{ we have } \Delta_{T(I)} = 1.$

In particular, the A_n -discriminant equals det(Z).

Proof. Point 1 follows from the fact that the A-discriminant of a standard simplex equals 1, and point 2 is a well-known formula for the discriminant of a quadratic form in terms of its symmetric matrix, see [22, Ex. 1.3 (b)]. For point three, it suffices to show the case I = [n]. First, note that $\det(Z) \neq 0$, as plugging in $z_{01} = z_{11} = \cdots = z_{nn} = 1/2$ and 0 for all other i, j gives 1/4. It is also clear that $\Delta_{T([n])}$ divides $\det(Z)$: if f_n has a singularity in the torus, the determinant must vanish, as it is the discriminant of the corresponding quadric (see point 2). To show equality, it suffices to check that the degree formula in [22, Chpt. 9, Thm. 2.8] gives $\deg(\Delta_{T([n])}) = n + 1$.

We have the following immediate corollary of Lem. 4.1 and 4.2.

Theorem 4.3. The principal A_n -determinant corresponding to the polytope T([n]) is

$$E_{A_n} = \left(\prod_{i=1}^n z_{0i} z_{ii}\right) \cdot \left(\prod_{\substack{I \subset [n] \\ |I|=2}} \Delta_{D(I)}\right) \cdot \prod_{k=2}^{n-1} \left(\prod_{\substack{I \subset [n] \\ |I|=k+1}} \Delta_{D(I)} \cdot \prod_{\substack{I \subset [n] \\ |I|=k}} \Delta_{T(I)}\right) \cdot \Delta_{T([n])}.$$

Here, the factors are sorted by increasing dimension of the corresponding face of T([n]). Equivalently, this polynomial is the product of $(\prod_{i=1}^{n} z_{0i})$ with all principal minors of $Z_{[n]}$, and all principal (k + 1)-minors of Z involving the index 0, with $k \ge 2$. The degree is

$$2n+2\cdot \binom{n}{2} + \sum_{k=2}^{n-1} \left(\binom{n}{k+1} + \binom{n}{k} \right) \cdot (k+1) + (n+1) = (n+1) \cdot (2^n - 1).$$

Note that the right hand side in the last formula is $(n+1) \cdot \operatorname{vol}(T([n]))$, consistently with Tab. 2, which is the degree of the A_n -resultant. The next question is what happens

when we substitute the coefficients of \mathcal{G}_{A_n} from (4.1) in the principal A_n -determinant. In what follows, we will indicate this substitution with a tilde: for any face Q of T([n]),

$$\widetilde{\Delta}_Q = (\Delta_Q)_{|z_{0i} \leftarrow 1, z_{ii} \leftarrow -\mathsf{m}_i, z_{ij} \leftarrow s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1} - \mathsf{m}_i - \mathsf{m}_j, i \neq j}$$

and

$$Z(\mathcal{E}) = Z_{|z_{0i} \leftarrow 1, z_{ii} \leftarrow -\mathsf{m}_i, z_{ij} \leftarrow s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1} - \mathsf{m}_i - \mathsf{m}_j, i \neq j}.$$

These are polynomials in the variables $s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1}$, \mathbf{m}_i . Recall that, when j = i + 1, we set $s_i = \mathbf{M}_i$.

Lemma 4.4. For all $I \subset [n]$ with $2 \leq |I| \leq n$, we have $\widetilde{\Delta}_{D(I)} \neq 0$ and $\widetilde{\Delta}_{T(I)} \neq 0$. Moreover, these are homogeneous polynomials with $\deg(\widetilde{\Delta}_{D(I)}) = \deg(\widetilde{\Delta}_{T(I)}) + 1 = |I|$.

Proof. For the sake of symplicity, we denote $Z(\mathcal{E}) = \tilde{Z}$. To show that $\tilde{\Delta}_{D(I)} \neq 0$, by Lem. 4.2 it suffices to observe that \tilde{Z}_I is invertible for the choices $\mathbf{m}_i = 0$ and $s_{ij} = 1$ for all i, j. The statement $\deg(\tilde{\Delta}_{D(I)}) = |I|$ follows easily from the fact that \tilde{Z}_I only involves coefficients of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{A}_n}$, which are homogeneous of degree 1 in the parameters.

For $\widetilde{\Delta}_{T(I)}$, the same choice $\mathbf{m}_i = 0$ and $s_{ij} = 1$ works to show that $\widetilde{\Delta}_{T(I)} = \det(\widetilde{Z}_{\{0\}\cup I}) \neq 0$ and $\deg(\widetilde{\Delta}_{T(I)}) = |I| - 1$ follows from the fact that $\det(\widetilde{Z}_{\{0\}\cup I})$ is homogeneous of degree 2 in the coefficients of $\mathcal{U}_{\mathbf{A}_n}$, and homogeneous of degree |I| - 1 in those of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{A}_n}$. \Box

Theorem 4.5. Substituting the coefficients of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{A}_n}$ in the principal A_n -determinant gives a nonzero polynomial in the kinematic variables of degree

$$n + 2 \cdot \binom{n}{2} + \sum_{k=2}^{n-1} \left(\binom{n}{k+1} \cdot (k+1) + \binom{n}{k} \cdot (k-1) \right) + (n-1) = (n-1) \cdot 2^n + 1.$$

Its square-free part defines the principal Landau determinant $E_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{K})$.

Remark 4.6. In the physics literature, $\Delta_{D(I)} = 0$ with |I|=1 are called mass singularities, those with |I|=2 are the normal and pseudo-normal thresholds, and those with 2 < |I| < n and |I|=n are the subleading and leading Landau singularities (of the first type). Similarly, $\Delta_{T(I)} = 0$ with 1 < |I| < n and |I|=n are the subleading and leading Landau singularities of the second type, respectively.

Example 4.7. For n = 2, we have

$$Z(\mathcal{K}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & -2\mathsf{m}_1 & s - \mathsf{m}_1 - \mathsf{m}_2 \\ 1 & s - \mathsf{m}_1 - \mathsf{m}_2 & -2\mathsf{m}_2 \end{pmatrix},$$

where $s := M_1$. The principal Landau determinant $E_{A_2}(\mathcal{E})$ is given by the vanishing locus of the degree 5 polynomial

$$E_{\mathtt{A}_2}(\mathcal{K}) \,=\, \mathtt{m}_1 \mathtt{m}_2 \lambda(\mathtt{m}_1, \mathtt{m}_2, s) s,$$

where λ is the Källén function (3.5).

Example 4.8. For n = 3, we have

$$Z(\mathcal{K}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & -2\mathsf{m}_1 & \mathsf{M}_1 - \mathsf{m}_1 - \mathsf{m}_2 & \mathsf{M}_3 - \mathsf{m}_1 - \mathsf{m}_3 \\ 1 & \mathsf{M}_1 - \mathsf{m}_1 - \mathsf{m}_2 & -2\mathsf{m}_2 & \mathsf{M}_2 - \mathsf{m}_2 - \mathsf{m}_3 \\ 1 & \mathsf{M}_3 - \mathsf{m}_1 - \mathsf{m}_3 & \mathsf{M}_2 - \mathsf{m}_2 - \mathsf{m}_3 & -2\mathsf{m}_3 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The principal Landau determinant $E_{A_3}(\mathcal{E})$ is given by the vanishing locus of

$$\begin{split} E_{\mathbf{A}_{3}}(\mathcal{K}) &= \mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{m}_{3}\prod_{i=1}^{3}\lambda(\mathbf{m}_{i},\mathbf{m}_{i+1},\mathbf{M}_{i})\mathbf{M}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{2}\mathbf{M}_{3}(\mathbf{m}_{1}^{2}\mathbf{M}_{2}+\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{2}^{2} \\ &+\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{1}-\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{1}-\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{2}-\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{2}-\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{3}+\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{3} \\ &-\mathbf{m}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{2}\mathbf{M}_{3}+\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{M}_{1}^{2}+\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{M}_{3}^{2}+\mathbf{m}_{3}^{2}\mathbf{M}_{1}-\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{M}_{1}+\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{M}_{2}-\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{M}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{2}+\mathbf{m}_{2}^{2}\mathbf{M}_{3} \\ &-\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{M}_{3}-\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{M}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{3}-\mathbf{m}_{3}\mathbf{M}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{3}-\mathbf{m}_{2}\mathbf{M}_{2}\mathbf{M}_{3}+\mathbf{M}_{1}\mathbf{M}_{2}\mathbf{M}_{3})\lambda(\mathbf{M}_{1},\mathbf{M}_{2},\mathbf{M}_{3}), \end{split}$$

where the subscripts are taken modulo 3. The above polynomial has degree 17. \diamond

Example 4.9. For n = 4, we further specialize to the equal-mass subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(M,m)}$ of \mathcal{K} given by $M_i = M$, $m_i = m$, for which

$$Z(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M},\mathsf{m})}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & -2\mathsf{m} & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} & s - 2\mathsf{m} & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} \\ 1 & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} & -2\mathsf{m} & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} & t - 2\mathsf{m} \\ 1 & s - 2\mathsf{m} & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} & -2\mathsf{m} & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} \\ 1 & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} & t - 2\mathsf{m} & \mathsf{M} - 2\mathsf{m} & -2\mathsf{m} \end{pmatrix}.$$

The principal Landau determinant on this subspace is given by the square-free part of the polynomial

$$\begin{split} &\mathsf{m}^{4}(\mathsf{M}-4\mathsf{m})^{4}\mathsf{M}^{4}(s-4\mathsf{m})s(t-4\mathsf{m})ts^{2}\left(4\mathsf{m}\mathsf{M}-\mathsf{m}s-\mathsf{M}^{2}\right)^{2} \\ &t^{2}\left(4\mathsf{m}\mathsf{M}-\mathsf{m}t-\mathsf{M}^{2}\right)^{2}\mathsf{M}^{4}st\cdot st\left(16\mathsf{m}\mathsf{M}-4\mathsf{m}s-4\mathsf{m}t-4\mathsf{M}^{2}+st\right) \\ &\cdot s^{2}(4\mathsf{M}-s)^{2}t^{2}(4\mathsf{M}-t)^{2}st(4\mathsf{M}-s-t). \end{split}$$

The degree is 49.

 \diamond

 \diamond

Remark 4.10. Notice that, restricting to the subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(0,\mathsf{m}_e)} \subset \mathcal{K}$ where the external masses M_i vanish, does not change the monomial support of the Symanzik polynomials. However, the principal A_n -determinant identically vanishes when substituting the kinematics parameters in $\mathcal{E}^{(0,\mathsf{m}_e)}$, e.g., the minor $\Delta_{T(\{1,2\})}$ is zero for all $n \geq 3$. This is consistent with the Euler characteristic being smaller than the volume in the third column of Tab. 2.

4.1.2 Zero internal masses

In this section, we compute the principal Landau determinant when restricting to the subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)} \subset \mathcal{K}$ where the internal masses $\mathsf{m}_e = 0$ vanish. This assumption does not change the polynomial $\mathcal{U}_{\mathsf{A}_n}$, while the second Symanzik polynomial becomes

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)}) = \sum_{i < j} s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1} \alpha_i \alpha_j, \qquad (4.3)$$

with subscripts taken modulo n. The Newton polytope of the polynomial $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})$ is the (n-1)-dimensional hypersimplex in \mathbb{R}^n :

$$\Delta_{n,2} = \text{Conv}(e_i, e_i + e_j : i, j \in [n], i < j)$$

= {(\alpha_1 \dots, \alpha_n) \in [0, 1]ⁿ : 1 \le \alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n \le 2}.

Its f-vector is described in [86, Cor. 4]. We write it explicitly for completeness:

$$\binom{n+1}{2}, \binom{n+1}{2} \cdot (n-1), \binom{n+1}{k+1} \cdot (n-k+1) \text{ for } 2 \le k \le n$$
. (4.4)

Notice that the hypersimplex $\Delta_{n,2}$ can be thought of as a slice of the unit hypercube $[0,1]^n$ by the hyperplanes $\sum \alpha_i = 1$ and $\sum \alpha_i = 2$. It is well-know that the normalized volume of the hypersimplex $\Delta_{n,2}$ equals the Eulerian number $A_{n,1}$ [87], consistently with the computation in Tab. 2. In what follows, we will compute the principal A-determinant for the hypersimplices $\Delta_{n,2}$, where the columns of the matrix $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})$ are precisely the vectors $\{e_i, e_i + e_j : i, j \in [n], i < j\}$. A general polynomial in the variables $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n)$ supported on $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})$ is given by

$$f = \sum_{0 \le i < j \le n} z_{ij} \alpha_i \alpha_j, \tag{4.5}$$

where we set $\alpha_0 = 1$ and the coefficients z_{ij} can be seen as the entries of the symmetric matrix Z in (4.2) where all the diagonal entries are assumed to be zero. The following lemma describes the face structure of the hypersimplex $\Delta_{n,2}$.

Lemma 4.11. The zero- and one-dimensional faces of the polytope $\Delta_{n,2}$ are simplices. These account for the first two entries in the f-vector (4.4). The faces of dimension $2 \le k \le n$ are:

1. $\binom{n+1}{k+1}$ hypersimplices of dimension k, and 2. $\binom{n+1}{k+1} \cdot (n-k)$ simplices of dimension k.

Proof. Our strategy consists in listing the faces of the polytope $\Delta_{n,2}$ in each dimension, accounting for numbers in the *f*-vector in (4.4). Since it does not change the face structure of the polytope, we work with homogeneous coordinates. We denote $\Delta'_{n,2} =$ $\operatorname{Conv}(e_i + e_j : i, j \in \{0, \ldots, n\}, i < j)$, where $e_i \in \{0, 1\}^{n+1}$ is the *i*-th basis vectors of \mathbb{Z}^{n+1} . Note that $\Delta'_{n,2}$ is the Newton polytope of *f* in (4.5), when α_0 is not set to 1. Each face of $\Delta'_{n,2}$ is uniquely determined by the corresponding cone in the normal fan $\Sigma_{n,2} \subset \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$, and the weight vectors in each of the cones are considered modulo the linearity space spanned by $(1, 1, \ldots, 1)$.

The vertices are determined by the weights in $\Sigma_{n,2}$ of type $-(e_i + e_j)$ for $i, j \in \{0, \ldots, n\}$ and i < j. Edges correspond to weights of type $\mathbf{w}_{j,I} = -e_j + \sum_{i \in I} e_i$, where $j \in \{0, \ldots, n\}$, and $I \subset \{0, \ldots, n\} \setminus \{j\}$ with |I| = n - 2.

For $2 \le k \le n$, the (n + 1 - k)-dimensional cones come in two types. In terms of ray generators, these types are described by the vectors:

1. $\mathbf{w}_I = \sum_{i \in I} e_i$, where $I \subset \{0, \ldots, n\}$ with |I| = n - k. There are precisely $\binom{n+1}{k+1}$ many of such vectors. We have

$$\operatorname{in}_{\mathbf{w}_{I}}(f) = \sum_{i,j \in J, i < j} z_{ij} \alpha_{i} \alpha_{j},$$

where $J = \{0, ..., n\} \setminus I$. Its Newton polytope is a k-dimensional hypersimplex;

2. $\mathbf{w}_{j,I}$ as above, with |I| = n - k - 1. There are $\binom{n+1}{k+1}(n-k)$ such vectors. We have

$$\operatorname{in}_{\mathbf{w}_{j,I}}(f) = \alpha_j \cdot \sum_{i \in \{0,\dots,n\} \setminus I} z_{ij} \alpha_i,$$

whose Newton polytope is a k-dimensional simplex.

The following theorem follows from Lem. 4.11 and Thm. 1.2 in [22, Chpt. 10]:

Theorem 4.12. The principal $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(M_i,0)})$ -determinant corresponding to $\Delta_{2,n}$ is

$$E_{A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})} = \prod_{\substack{I \subset \{0,1,\dots,n\}\\3 \le |I| \le n+1}} \det(Z_I) = \prod_{\substack{0 \le i < j \le n}} z_{ij}^{n-1} \cdot \prod_{\substack{I \subset \{0,1,\dots,n\}\\4 \le |I| \le n+1}} \det(Z_I).$$

Its degree is $(n-1) \cdot \binom{n+1}{2} + \sum_{k=4}^{n+1} k \cdot \binom{n+1}{k} = (n+1) \cdot (2^n - 1 - n).$

Proof. The discriminant of a face hypersimplex determined by a subset $I \subset \{0, \ldots, n\}$ of size $4 \leq |I| \leq n+1$, as described in the proof of Lem. 4.11, is given by $\det(Z_I)$, see [88]. The exponents n-1 of the factors z_{ij} equal the subdiagram volume of any vertex of the hypersimplex, see [88, Prop. 4.7]. Finally, the degree count shows that the degree of the $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(M_i,0)})$ -resultant agrees with $(n+1) \cdot \operatorname{vol}(\Delta_{n,2})$, consistently with Tab. 2. \Box

We now investigate what happens when substituting the coefficients of the Symanzik polynomials in (4.3) in the principal $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})$ -determinant. The matrix Z after substituting the parameters in the subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)}$ is given by

$$Z(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_{i},0)}) = Z_{|z_{0i}\leftarrow 1, z_{ij}\leftarrow s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1}, i\neq j},$$

where no substitution is required for the entries z_{ii} since they are set to zero.

Theorem 4.13. Substituting the coefficients of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})$ in the $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})$ -determinant gives a polynomial in the kinematic variables of degree

$$(n-1) \cdot \binom{n}{2} + \sum_{k=4}^{n} k \cdot \binom{n}{k} + \sum_{k=3}^{n} (k-1) \cdot \binom{n}{k}$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} [n(n-1)^{2} + (n-2) \cdot (2^{n} - 1 - n) + n(2^{n} - n^{2} + n - 2)].$$
(4.6)

Its square-free part defines the principal Landau determinant variety $PLD_{A_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(M_i,0)})$.

Proof. Let $I \subset \{0, 1, \ldots, n\}$ with $3 \leq |I| \leq n + 1$. For simplicity, we denote $\tilde{Z} = Z(\mathcal{E}_{\mathbb{A}_n}^{(\mathsf{M}_i,0)})$. It is enough to observe that $\det(\tilde{Z}_I) \neq 0$ for the choices $s_{i,i+1,\ldots,j-1} = 1$. To compute the degree we first observe that the contribution from the principal minors of type \tilde{Z}_I , where $0 \notin I$ have degree |I|. Their contribution accounts for the second summand in (4.6). The first summand instead comes from the minors of size 3. Finally, the last summand comes from the $\det(\tilde{Z}_{\{0\}\cup I})$, where $I \subset [n]$ and $3 \leq |I| \leq n$. In particular, in these cases the degree of $\det(\tilde{Z}_{\{0\}\cup I})$ equals |I|-1.

Example 4.14. For n = 4, the principal Landau determinant of the graph A_4 with coefficient matrix

$$Z(\mathcal{E}^{(\mathsf{M}_{i},0)}) = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & \mathsf{M}_{1} & s & \mathsf{M}_{4} \\ 1 & \mathsf{M}_{1} & 0 & \mathsf{M}_{2} & t \\ 1 & s & \mathsf{M}_{2} & 0 & \mathsf{M}_{3} \\ 1 & \mathsf{M}_{4} & t & \mathsf{M}_{3} & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

is given by the square-free part of the polynomial

$$s^{3}t^{3}\mathsf{M}_{1}^{3}\mathsf{M}_{2}^{3}\mathsf{M}_{3}^{3}\mathsf{M}_{4}^{3} \cdot \lambda(\mathsf{M}_{3},\mathsf{M}_{4},s) \cdot \lambda(\mathsf{M}_{2},\mathsf{M}_{3},t) \cdot \lambda(\mathsf{M}_{1},\mathsf{M}_{4},t) \cdot \lambda(\mathsf{M}_{1},\mathsf{M}_{2},s)$$

$$\begin{split} &\cdot (\mathsf{M}_{1}^{2}\mathsf{M}_{3}-\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{3}+\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{3}^{2}-\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{4}+\mathsf{M}_{2}^{2}\mathsf{M}_{4}-\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{3}\mathsf{M}_{4}-\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{3}\mathsf{M}_{4}\\ &+\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{4}^{2}+\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{2}s-\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{3}s-\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{4}s+\mathsf{M}_{3}\mathsf{M}_{4}s-\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{3}t+\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{3}t\\ &+\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{4}t-\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{4}t-\mathsf{M}_{1}st-\mathsf{M}_{2}st-\mathsf{M}_{3}st-\mathsf{M}_{4}st+s^{2}t+st^{2})\\ &\cdot\lambda(\mathsf{M}_{1}\mathsf{M}_{3},\mathsf{M}_{2}\mathsf{M}_{4},st). \end{split}$$

 \diamond

The degree is 33.

4.1.3 Zero internal and external masses

In this subsection, we further specialize the family of one-loop diagrams to the subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}$ where both internal and external masses equal zero. In this case, the second Symanzik polynomial is given by

$$\mathcal{F}_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}) = \sum_{\substack{i < j, \\ j \neq i+1 \\ j \neq i-1 \pmod{n}}} s_{i,i+1,\dots,j-1} \alpha_i \alpha_j.$$

The Newton polytope of $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbb{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ can be described as

$$P_n = \text{Conv}(e_i, e_i + e_j : (i, j) \in [n], i < j, j \neq i + 1, j \neq i - 1 \pmod{n}).$$

For $n \ge 4$, P_n is a full-dimensional polytope in \mathbb{R}^n with $\binom{n}{2}$ vertices. Furthermore, we extrapolated from computations for small n that it is defined by the inequalities

$$\alpha_i \ge 0, \quad \alpha_i + \alpha_{i+1} \le 1, \quad \sum_{i \in [n]} \alpha_i \ge 1, \quad \sum_{i \in [n]} \alpha_i \le 2,$$

where the indices are considered modulo n. Notice that, in particular, the last hyperplane just appears for $n \geq 5$, accounting for 2n + 1 facets. We denote $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ the matrix whose columns are the lattice points in $P_n \cap \mathbb{Z}^n$. However, the complexity of the combinatorics of this polytope makes more complicated to develop an analogous discussion to determine the principal $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ -determinant corresponding to the polytope P_n . A general polynomial in the variables $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n)$ with support in $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ can be written as in (4.5) where the matrix Z must have all diagonal entries and all entries z_{ij} with $j = i + 1 \pmod{n}$ set to zero. We will write \hat{Z} for such a matrix.

Conjecture 4.15. The principal $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ -determinant variety corresponding to the polytope P_n is the vanishing locus of the square-free polynomial

$$E_{A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})} = \prod_{\substack{I \subset \{0,1,\dots,n\}\\4 \le |I| \le n+1}} \det(\hat{Z}_I).$$
(4.7)

The intersection of the principal $A_n(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ -determinant variety with the subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}$ is a hypersurface in $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}$. Its defining equation is the principal Landau determinant $E_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ and it can be attained by substituting the coefficients of the polynomials $\mathcal{G}_{\mathbf{A}_n}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ into (4.7).

Conj. 4.15 presents a number of challenges, the main one being that the combinatorics of the polytope P_n is hard to understand. A degree check indicates that we should expect nontrivial integer exponents, as in (2.2), also for discriminants corresponding to faces of dimension greater than one. Computing such exponents would prove the formula for the number of master integrals in the last column of Tab. 2.

4.2 Banana diagrams

Let B_E denote the banana diagram with $E \ge 2$ internal edges, see Fig. 2 (left) for an example. We denote $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_E)$, then the Symanzik polynomials are given by

$$\mathcal{U}_{\mathsf{B}_{\mathrm{E}}} = \sigma_{\mathrm{E}-1}(\alpha), \qquad \mathcal{F}_{\mathsf{B}_{\mathrm{E}}} = s \prod_{e=1}^{\mathrm{E}} \alpha_{e} - \left(\sum_{e=1}^{\mathrm{E}} \mathsf{m}_{e} \alpha_{e}\right) \mathcal{U}_{\mathsf{B}_{\mathrm{E}}}$$

where $\sigma_{E-1}(\alpha)$ denotes the elementary symmetric polynomial of degree E - 1 in E variables. For example, $\mathcal{U}_{B_3} = \alpha_1 \alpha_2 + \alpha_2 \alpha_3 + \alpha_1 \alpha_3$. We will denote A_E the matrix whose columns are the exponent vectors of the graph polynomial \mathcal{G}_{B_E} . When choosing generic coefficients for the parameters \mathbf{m}_e, s in the kinematic space $\mathcal{K} \subset \mathbb{C}^{E+1}$, the computation of the Euler characteristic and the volume return different values. More precisely, we verified using Julia that for $2 \leq E \leq 10$ we have

$$|\chi(V_{\mathsf{B}_{\mathrm{E}}}(\mathcal{K}))| = 2^{\mathrm{E}} - 1, \qquad \operatorname{vol}(A_{\mathrm{E}}(\mathcal{K})) = \binom{2\mathrm{E} - 1}{\mathrm{E}}.$$

These values for the Euler characteristic are proven, see [80, 89]. When restricting to the subspace $\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)} \subset \mathcal{K}$, i.e., setting the internal and external masses to zero, the graph polynomial $\mathcal{G}_{B_E}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ is supported on the vertices of an E-dimensional simplex. Therefore, we have $\operatorname{vol}(A_E(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})) = 1$. As mentioned in Ex. 3.8, the signed Euler characteristic of a smooth very affine variety coincides with its maximum likelihood degree, see [77, 90]. Furthermore, varieties with maximum likelihood degree one were geometrically characterized in [91]. We will use that characterization to prove that the signed Euler characteristic $(-1)^E \cdot \chi(V_{A_E}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)}))$ equals one for all $E \geq 2$.

Proposition 4.16. If $s \neq 0$, the signed Euler characteristic of $V_{A_{\rm E}}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ is one: $(-1)^{\rm E} \cdot \chi(V_{A_{\rm E}}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})) = 1$. Moreover, the likelihood function $L = \alpha_1^{\nu_1} \cdots \alpha_{\rm E}^{\nu_{\rm E}} \mathcal{G}_{B_{\rm E}}^{\mu}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})$ has one unique critical point given by

$$((E-1) \cdot \mu + \nu_1 + \dots + \nu_E) \cdot \left(-\frac{1}{s(\mu + \nu_1)}, \dots, -\frac{1}{s(\mu + \nu_E)}\right).$$

Proof. The proof is an application of [91, Thm. 1 and Thm. 2]. We let

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & \cdots & 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{Z}^{1 \times (E+2)}, \quad B = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & \cdots & 1 & E-1 \\ -1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & -1 \\ 0 & -1 & \cdots & 0 & -1 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & -1 & -1 \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \in \mathbb{Z}^{(E+2) \times (E+1)}$$

and we choose the vector $\mathbf{d} = (1/s, \ldots, 1/s, 1/s^{E-1})$. Plugging these data into [91, Thm. 2], which uses the same notation, proves that $(-1)^E \cdot \chi(V_{A_E}(\mathcal{E}^{(0,0)})) = 1$. The critical points of the function L are determined via the map in [91, Thm. 1].

5 Computing principal Landau determinants

Our definition of the principal Landau determinant in Sec. 3.2 hints at an algorithm for computing it via elimination of variables. Standard methods for this are based on Gröbner bases. They are implemented, for instance, in the software package Oscar.jl [1]. The advantage of such methods is that they return the *exact* answer. That is, they are guaranteed to return the principal Landau determinant with exact, integer coefficients. In large examples, such as those illustrated in Fig. 1, it is not feasible to use these methods. We then resort to a numerical sampling algorithm that attempts to reconstruct the principal Landau determinant using homotopy continuation methods. This goes a long way in tackling such larger cases, and gives reliable answers in practice. It is a generalization of the strategy used to compute Landau discriminants in [3].

These algorithms are implemented in a Julia package PLD.jl, publicly available at

```
https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/.
```

The website contains a database of diagrams, the source code, and a tutorial exemplifying its use. For instance, for the parachute diagram, the principal Landau determinant is computed as follows:

edges = [[3,1],[1,2],[2,3],[2,3]];	1
nodes = [1,1,2,3];	2
getPLD(edges, nodes, internal_masses = :generic,	3
external_masses = :generic)	4

Here, edges and nodes encode the diagram in the same format as in [3]: each vertex is assigned a number; edges is the list of pairs of vertices that are connected by internal

edges; nodes is the list of vertices to which we attach external momenta p_1, p_2, \ldots . The internal masses m_1, m_2, \ldots and Schwinger parameters $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots$ are assigned in the same order as they appear in edges. For example, above the vertex 1 has the momentum $p_1 + p_2$, vertex 2 has p_3 , and vertex 3 has p_4 . There are internal edges connecting 3 to 1 with mass m_1 , 1 to 2 with mass m_2 , and 2 to 3 twice with masses m_3 and m_4 . The resulting diagram is G = par from Fig. 1h.

When masses are set to :generic, the function getPLD automatically assigns distinct variables to the internal masses squared $\mathbf{m}_1, \mathbf{m}_2, \ldots$, and external masses squared $\mathbf{M}_1, \mathbf{M}_2, \ldots$, as well as Mandelstam invariants sij... = $(p_i + p_j + \ldots)^2$ in a cyclic basis (for n = 4, the basis consists of $\mathbf{s} = (p_1 + p_2)^2$ and $\mathbf{t} = (p_2 + p_3)^2$). Other options of getPLD are explained in detail in Ex. 5.2 and in the tutorial at https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/.

The output of the above command gives the results described in Sec. 3.5. For example, a few lines of the output are

```
codim: 3, face: 1/33, weights: [-1, 0, 0, 0], discriminant: m_1 1
codim: 3, face: 2/33, weights: [-1, 0, -1, 0], discriminant: 1
codim: 3, face: 3/33, weights: [0, 1, 1, 2], discriminant: 1
codim: 3, face: 4/33, weights: [-1, -1, 0, 1], discriminant: m_1^2 - 2*m_1*m_2 4
- 2*m_1*s + m_2^2 - 2*m_2*s + s^2 5
```

A verbose version of the output also prints other information, for example, whether a given face has dominant components (UV/IR divergences), α -positive solutions, etc.

5.1 Symbolic elimination

Formally, the problem of elimination of variables can be phrased as follows.

Given a set of generators $f_i(\alpha, z), i = 1, ..., m$ for an ideal $I \subset \mathbb{Q}[\alpha_1, ..., \alpha_n, z_1, ..., z_s]$, compute a set of generators of the elimination ideal $I_z = I \cap \mathbb{Q}[z_1, ..., z_s]$.

This is the algebraic version of coordinate projection. More precisely, let Y = V(I) be the affine variety defined by I in $\mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^s$, and let $\pi_z(Y) \subset \mathbb{C}^s$ be its image under the coordinate projection $(\alpha, z) \mapsto z$. The variety of the elimination ideal I_z is the Zariski closure of $\pi_z(Y)$ [92, Chpt. 3, §2]. Notice that, although we are interested in complex algebraic varieties, we assume in this section that the equations are defined over \mathbb{Q} . This is necessary in order to manipulate the generators symbolically. A standard symbolic tool for elimination is a *Gröbner basis* of I [92, Chpt. 2]. Many computer algebra systems, including Oscar.j1 [1], offer an implementation.

For our purposes, the variety Y is the incidence variety in (3.3). Recall that $\mathcal{E} \simeq \mathbb{C}^s$ is a linear subspace of the kinematic space \mathcal{K} associated to a diagram G. Our variety

lives in $(\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}} \times \mathbb{C}^s$, where $\mathbb{C}^* = \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. To enforce nonzero α -coordinates, we add a new variable y and impose the condition $y \cdot \alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_{\mathrm{E}} - 1 = 0$. This gives an ideal $I_{G,Q} \subset \mathbb{Q}[\alpha, y, z]$ generated by $\mathrm{E} + 2$ equations: the graph polynomial $\mathcal{G}_{G,Q}$ restricted to a face Q, its partial derivatives, and this extra equation. Explicitly,

$$I_{G,Q} = \langle \mathcal{G}_{G,Q}, \partial_{\alpha} \mathcal{G}_{G,Q}, y \cdot \alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_{\mathrm{E}} - 1 \rangle.$$
(5.1)

The variety $V(I_{G,Q}) \subset \mathbb{C}^{E+1} \times \mathcal{E}$ is isomorphic to $Y_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E})$, and it has the same projection onto \mathcal{E} . Rather than computing this projection, we need to do this for each irreducible component $Y_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ (see Sec. 3.2). Since we are only interested in the variety of $I_{G,Q}$, not in any non-reduced scheme structure, the Nullstellensatz allows us to replace $I_{G,Q}$ with its radical [92, Chpt. 4]. We will therefore assume that $I_{G,Q}$ is a radical ideal from now on. The ideals of the individual components $Y_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ are found from $I_{G,Q}$ using primary decomposition [92, Chpt. 4, §8]. This too is implemented in most computer algebra software systems, and returns a list of ideals $I_{G,Q}^{(j)}$ such that

$$I_{G,Q} = \bigcap_{i \in \mathbb{I}(G,Q)} I_{G,Q}^{(i)}, \tag{5.2}$$

and the ideals $I_{G,Q}^{(j)}$ are *prime*. In particular, their varieties are irreducible. Note that (5.2) is the algebraic counterpart of the irreducible decomposition (3.4).

We are now ready to eliminate: we compute the elimination ideals $(I_{G,Q}^{(i)})_z$ for $i \in \mathbb{I}(G,Q)$. Among the results, the ideals that have codimension 1 are the nonzero principal ideals. We add their generator to the list of factors $\Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ of $E_G(\mathcal{E})$.

This method serves a more general purpose than computing principal Landau determinants. Namely, we solve the following elimination problem. Let $Y^{(i)}$, $i \in \mathbb{I}$ be the irreducible components of

$$Y = \{(\alpha, z) \in \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^s : f_1(\alpha, z) = \dots = f_m(\alpha, z) = 0\}.$$
(5.3)

The map $\pi_z : (x, z) \mapsto z$ projects onto z-space. We compute the unique (up to scale) defining equation $\Delta^{(i)} \in \mathbb{Q}[z]$ of the projection $\pi_z(Y^{(i)})$, for all $i \in \mathbb{I}$ such that this projection has codimension 1. In analogy with our notation in Sec. 3.2, we will denote this subset of indices by $\mathbb{I}_1 \subset \mathbb{I}$. We demonstrate this on a running example.

Example 5.1 (n = 1, s = 2 and m = 4). We consider four polynomials in $\mathbb{Q}[\alpha, z_1, z_2]$:

$$f_{1} = (z_{1}^{2} + z_{2}^{2} - 3\alpha)(z_{1}^{2}\alpha - 2z_{1}z_{2}^{2} + 4z_{1}z_{2}\alpha + 2z_{1}z_{2} + z_{1}\alpha^{2} - 3z_{1}\alpha - 4z_{2}^{3} - z_{2}^{2}\alpha + 6z_{2}^{2} + 2z_{2}\alpha^{2} - z_{2}\alpha - 2z_{2} - 2\alpha^{2} + 2\alpha)(z_{1}^{2} - z_{2} + 2),$$

$$f_{2} = (z_{1}^{2} + z_{2}^{2} - 3\alpha)z_{2}(z_{1} + z_{2} + \alpha - 1)(z_{1}^{2} - z_{2} + 2)(z_{1} - z_{2} + \alpha - 1),$$

$$f_{3} = (z_{1}^{2} + z_{2}^{2} - 3\alpha)(z_{1} + z_{2} + \alpha - 1)(z_{1} - 2)(z_{1}^{2} - z_{2} + 2)(z_{1} - z_{2} + \alpha - 1),$$

$$f_{4} = (z_{1}^{2} + z_{2}^{2} - 3\alpha)(2z_{1}^{2}\alpha^{2} - z_{1}^{2}\alpha - 4z_{1}^{2} + 6z_{1}z_{2}^{2} - 4z_{1}z_{2}\alpha - 10z_{1}z_{2} - 3z_{1}\alpha^{2} - z_{1}\alpha + 12z_{1} + 2z_{2}^{2}\alpha^{2} + z_{2}^{2}\alpha - 6z_{2}^{2} - 4z_{2}\alpha^{2} + z_{2}\alpha + 14z_{2} - 2\alpha^{2} + 6\alpha - 8)(z_{1}^{2} - z_{2} + 2).$$

The real part of the incidence variety $Y = \{f_1 = f_2 = f_3 = f_4 = 0\}$ is shown in Fig. 5. The ideal is constructed in Oscar.jl as follows:

R, vrs = PolynomialRing(QQ, ["z1"; "z2"; " α "]); z1, z2 = vrs[1:2]; α = vrs[3]; 1 Q1 = z1^2 + z2^2 - 3* α ; Q2 = z1^2 - z2 + 2; f1 = Q1*(z1^2*\alpha - 2*z1*z2^2 + 4*z1*z2*\alpha + 2*z1*z2 + z1* α^2 - ... + 2* α)*Q2 3 f2 = Q1*z2*(z1 + z2 + α - 1)*Q2*(z1 - z2 + α - 1) f3 = Q1*(z1 + z2 + α - 1)*(z1 - 2)*Q2*(z1 - z2 + α - 1) f4 = Q1*(2*z1^2* α^2 - z1^2* α - 4*z1^2 + 6*z1*z2^2 - 4*z1*z2* α - ... - 8)*Q2 6 I = ideal(R, [f1;f2;f3;f4]) 7

It turns out that this ideal is radical. This can be verified via

I == radical(I)

We now compute its primary decomposition. This is done with the command

PD = primary_decomposition(I)

We find that $I = I_1 \cap I_2 \cap I_3 \cap I_4 \cap I_5$, with

$$I_1 = \langle \alpha + z_1 + z_2 - 1, z_1^2 + z_2^2 - 1 \rangle, \quad I_2 = \langle z_1 - 2, z_2 \rangle, \quad I_3 = \langle 3\alpha - z_1^2 - z_2^2 \rangle,$$
$$I_4 = \langle \alpha + z_1 - z_2 - 1, (z_1 - 1)^2 + (z_2 - 1)^2 - 1 \rangle, \quad I_5 = \langle z_2 - z_1^2 - 2 \rangle.$$

Each of the ideals I_j contributes an irreducible component of the variety Y in Fig. 5. We eliminate α from each I_j and record the generators of the nonzero principal ideals:

PLD	=	[]	1
for	i	= 1:length(PD)	2
		$E = eliminate(PD[i][1], [\alpha])$	3
		if length(gens(E)) == 1 && gens(E)[1] !=0	4
		<pre>push!(PLD, gens(E)[1])</pre>	5
		end	6
end			7



Figure 5. The incidence variety from Ex. 5.1.

The result consists of three equations $\Delta^{(1)}, \Delta^{(4)}, \Delta^{(5)}$:

$$\Delta^{(1)} = z_1^2 + z_2^2 - 1, \quad \Delta^{(4)} = (z_1 - 1)^2 + (z_2 - 1)^2 - 1, \quad \Delta^{(5)} = z_2 - z_1^2 - 2.$$

Here $\Delta^{(i)}$ is the defining equation of the projection of $Y^{(i)} = V(I_i)$ onto (z_1, z_2) -space, see Fig. 5. The components $Y^{(2)}$ and $Y^{(3)}$ do not contribute, because their projections have codimension 2 and 0, respectively.

The above operations of computing the radical of $I_{G,Q}$, then its primary decomposition, and then performing elimination of variables for each prime component tend to be quite costly in practice. In larger examples, it is necessary to come up with a numerical alternative. The resulting algorithm will compute the factors $\Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ without ever computing the generators of $I_{G,Q}^{(j)}$. The idea is to use *sampling* and *interpolation* instead.

5.2 Numerical elimination

We will present our numerical strategy in the general setup introduced in the previous section. That is, $Y \subset \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^s$ is defined by m equations $f_i(\alpha, z) \in \mathbb{Q}[\alpha, z]$. It is then straightforward to specialize the discussion to principal Landau determinants. Like before, our aim is to compute the unique (up to scale) defining equation $\Delta^{(i)} \in \mathbb{Q}[z]$ of the projection $\pi_z(Y^{(i)})$, for all $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$. In PLD.jl, this computation is executed by the function project_codim1. Since this method uses numerical computations, the input is now in the format of the package HomotopyContinuation.jl [2], rather than Oscar.jl [1]. Here is an example code snippet based on our running Ex. 5.1.

```
using HomotopyContinuation; @var z1 z2 \alpha;
Q1 = z1^2 + z2^2 - 3*\alpha; Q2 = z1^2 - z2 + 2;
f1 = ... # The code for generating f1, f2, f3, f4 is the same as above.
f = [f1;f2;f3;f4]
\Delta, samples, gaps = project_codim1(f,[z1;z2], \alpha; homogeneous = false)
```

In general, the inputs are \mathbf{f} , the list of m equations f_i , and two seperate lists of variables, the second of which should be eliminated. We often call \mathbf{z} the *parameters*, and α the *variables*. The option homogeneous = false indicates that we do not expect the factors of the PLD to be homogeneous polynomials in this example. It plays a role in numerical interpolation, which is part of the algorithm (see below).

For ease of exposition, we assume that the vanishing ideal of each irreducible component $Y^{(i)}$ with $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$, is a prime component of $I = \langle f_1, \ldots, f_m \rangle \subset \mathbb{C}[\alpha, z]$. If this is not the case, I has higher multiplicity along the component $Y^{(i)}$, and our current implementation will not find the defining equation $\Delta^{(i)}$ of $\pi_z(Y^{(i)})$. The difficulty with such non-reduced components is essentially that it is hard to compute points on them numerically. To overcome this issue, new methodology in numerical algebraic geometry is needed, which is beyond the scope of our article. In theory, and sometimes in practice, our assumption can be realized by replacing the ideal I with its radical. The strategy of project_codim1 can be summarized as follows:

- (i) Compute a set of sample points $\tilde{S} \subset \mathbb{C}^n \times \mathbb{C}^s$ on the incidence variety Y from (5.3), so that all points in \tilde{S} lie on a component $Y^{(i)}$ with $\operatorname{codim}(\pi_z(Y^{(i)})) \leq 1$.
- (ii) Filter out points that lie on a component which projects dominantly to z-space, i.e., $\operatorname{codim}(\pi_z(Y^{(i)})) = 0$. Call the remaining set of samples S.
- (iii) Divide S into groups according to which component $Y^{(i)}$ they lie on. Let $S^{(i)} \subset S$ be the set of samples on $Y^{(i)}$.
- (iv) Deduce the degree of $\pi_z(Y^{(i)})$ from the corresponding group of samples $\pi_z(S^{(i)})$.
- (v) Sample sufficiently many more points on each component $\pi_z(Y^{(i)})$ to find unique interpolating polynomials $\Delta^{(i)}$.

We now explain each of these steps in more detail.

Step (i) We choose a general line $L \subset \mathbb{C}^s$ in z-space. It is clear that $\pi_z^{-1}(L) \cap Y^{(i)} \neq \emptyset$ if and only if $\operatorname{codim}(\pi_z(Y^{(i)})) \leq 1$. If $\pi_z(Y^{(i)})$ has codimension 1 in \mathbb{C}^s and the restriction of π_z to $Y^{(i)}$ has finite fibres, i.e., $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$, this nonempty intersection consists of finitely many points. These are regular solutions to the system of equations

$$f_1(\alpha; z) = \dots = f_m(\alpha; z) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad z \in L.$$
 (5.4)

Here regular means that the Jacobian matrix of this system of equations, evaluated at a point in $\pi_z^{-1}(L) \cap Y^{(i)}$, has rank n + s. Components which project dominantly to \mathbb{C}^s under π_z contribute positive dimensional solution sets to (5.4). At each point on these positive dimensional components, the Jacobian matrix has rank at most n + s - 1. We conclude that all regular solutions to (5.4) lie on a component $Y^{(i)}$ for which $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$. We solve (5.4) using HomotopyContinuation.jl, and add all regular solutions to \tilde{S} . The presence of positive dimensional components will lead to singular solutions in the output.

However, it might happen that not all indices $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$ are accounted for. For instance, in the situation of Fig. 5, the preimage $\pi_z^{-1}(L)$ of a general line L does not intersect $Y^{(2)}$, as desired, and it makes a one-dimensional intersection with $Y^{(3)}$. The intersections with $Y^{(1)}$ and $Y^{(4)}$ consist of 2 points each, and these are regular solutions to (5.4). This gives four points in \tilde{S} . However, in that example, $\pi_z(Y^{(5)})$ also has codimension 1, and $\pi_z^{-1}(L) \cap Y^{(5)}$ is positive dimensional. The reason is that the restriction of π_z to $Y^{(5)}$ has 1-dimensional fibres. We need to make sure that such components are not missed.

Our algorithm proceeds as follows. If (5.4) has singular solutions, let $h_1(\alpha) = c_0 + c_1\alpha_1 + \cdots + c_n\alpha_n$ be a random affine linear polynomial in the α variables. We cut down the dimension of the fibres of π_z by adding h_1 to the system:

$$f_1(\alpha; z) = \dots = f_m(\alpha; z) = h_1(\alpha) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad z \in L.$$
(5.5)

The regular solutions to this system may lie on two types of componentes $Y^{(i)}$. Either $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$ and π_z has 1-dimensional fibres restricted to $Y^{(i)}$, or $Y^{(i)}$ projects dominantly to \mathbb{C}^s , with zero-dimensional fibres. Clearly, the first group of samples is the one we want to keep. Filtering out spurious samples is taken care of in step (ii). For now, we add all regular solutions to (5.5) to \tilde{S} . If (5.5) has singular solutions, there might be indices $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$ for which $Y^{(i)} \to \pi_z(Y^{(i)})$ has 2-dimensional fibres, so we add another random equation $h_2(\alpha) = 0$ to (5.5). We solve, retain regular solutions, and proceed in this manner until no singular solutions are found.

Step (ii) To check whether $p = (\alpha^*, z^*) \in \tilde{S} \subset Y$ lies on a component which projects dominantly to \mathbb{C}^s , it is enough to check whether its tangent space T_pY projects dominantly to \mathbb{C}^s . This is the kernel of the Jacobian matrix of $f_1 = \cdots = f_m = 0$, evaluated at p. Computing the dimension of the projection of this linear space is an

elementary task from linear algebra. We apply this test to all points in \tilde{S} , and discard those points which lie on a dominant component. The remaining set is S.

Step (iii) Decomposing S into groups $S^{(i)}$ according to the irreducible components of Y can be done using monodromy loops in HomotopyContinuation.jl. This was applied for Landau discriminants in [3, Sec. 3.2], to which we refer for more details.

Step (iv) Notice that a general line $L \subset \mathbb{C}^s$ intersects $\nabla^{(i)} = \overline{\pi(Y^{(i)})}$ in deg $(\nabla^{(i)})$ many points, for $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$. Hence, the degree of this hypersurface is the number of distinct points in $\pi_z(S^{(i)})$. For simplicity, we write $d_i = \deg(\nabla^{(i)}) = \deg(\Delta^{(i)})$.

Step (v) Finally, we gather more samples on each component $\nabla^{(i)}$, $i \in \mathbb{I}_1$. The minimal number of samples needed is the number of monomials that may appear in the equation $\Delta^{(i)}$, minus one. Indeed, vanishing on a sample imposes one linear condition on the polynomial $\Delta^{(i)}$, and the total amount of parameters is the dimension of the space of polynomials in z_1, \ldots, z_m of degree d_i . The formula is $\binom{m-1+d_i}{d_i}$ if homogeneous = true, and $\binom{m+d_i}{d_i}$ if homogeneous = false. The way we collect more samples on $Y^{(i)}$ is as follows. We pick a new line $L' \subset \mathbb{C}^s$, and move our initial line L continuously towards L'. Along the way, we use homotopy continuation to track the points in $S^{(i)}$ to a new set of samples $(S^{(i)})'$. In such a homotopy, the sample points cannot leave their irreducible component $Y^{(i)}$. We repeat this many times, until the necessary amount of samples is achieved. For more details and numerical considerations, see [3, Sec. 3.2].

After we have used numerical interpolation to obtain floating point approximations of the coefficients of $\Delta^{(i)}$, we may use *rationalization* to recover the exact coefficients in \mathbb{Q} . This assumes the original equations f_i were defined over \mathbb{Q} , as is the case for principal Landau determinants. We used the command **rationalize** in Julia for this.

The function project_codim1 returns a list of polynomials Δ with rational coefficients. The second output contains, for each component $\Delta^{(i)}$, the list of samples used to interpolate it. The third output, gaps, gives an indication of the quality of the numerical interpolation for each component. More precisely, for each component, it records the ratio between the second smallest and the smallest singular value of the linear interpolation problem. As a rule of thumb, when gap = 10^e for component $\Delta^{(i)}$, one can expect that its coefficients were approximated with e accurate digits. As a tolerance for rationalization, we use 10^{-8} as a default. This means that if e < 8, the answer should probably not be trusted. This was never the case in our experiments.

5.3 Overall algorithm

This subsection presents a pseudocode that illustrates the key steps of the algorithm behind the function getPLD in PLD.jl, which was shown in the introduction to this

Algorithm 1 The algorithm to compute the principal Landau determinant

- **Input**: The vectors of nodes and edges encoding a Feynman diagram G, a subspace \mathcal{E} of the kinematic space \mathcal{K} , a choice of method (:sym for symbolic, :num for numerical).
- **Output**: A vector **discs** of specialized discriminants $\Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)}(\mathcal{E})$ that constitute the factors of the principal Landau determinant $E_G(\mathcal{E})$.

```
for each face Q of Newt(\mathcal{G}_G(\mathcal{E})) do
 1 \blacktriangleright
          Compute the initial form \mathcal{G}_{G,Q}(\mathcal{E});
 2▶
         Define Y_{G,Q} by eqs := {\mathcal{G}_{G,Q} = \partial_{\alpha} \mathcal{G}_{G,Q} = y \cdot \alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_E - 1 = 0};
 3▶
          discs := [];
 4▶
          if method == :sym then
 5▶
               I_{G,Q} := \texttt{radical}(\texttt{ideal}(\texttt{eqs}));
 6▶
              PD := primary_decomposition(I_{G,Q});
 7▶
              for I_{G,Q}^{(i)} in PD do
 8
                   J := \texttt{eliminate}(I_{G,Q}^{(i)}, [\alpha, y]);
 9▶
                   for all principal, codimension 1, non-zero ideals J^{(i)} in J do
10
                        Add generator of J^{(i)} to discs;
11
                   end for
12
               end for
13▶
          else if method == :num then
14
               \Delta_{G,Q}, _,gaps := project_codim1(eqs, pars, [\alpha, y]);
15▶
              for all components \Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)} in \Delta_{G,Q} with large gaps<sup>(i)</sup> do
16▶
                   Add \Delta_{G,Q}^{(i)} to discs;
17▶
               end for
18
          end if
19▶
     end for
20►
     return discs;
21
```

section. The definition of the principal Landau determinant requires to perform elimination on the ideal $I_{G,Q}$ from (5.1), for each face Q of Newt(\mathcal{G}_G). Alg. 1 takes this into account, and it summarizes all the steps explained in the previous subsections.

A tutorial on how to use PLD.jl can be found at https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/ PLD/. We here present an example to illustrate some of the optional inputs of the main function, which makes it very easy to use.

Example 5.2. The following code snippet runs getPLD for the diagram G = outer-dbox:

@var m2;

edges = $[[1,2], [2,3]]$,[3,4],[4,5],[5,6],[6,1],[3,6]];	2
nodes = [1,2,4,5];		3
getPLD(edges, nodes,	<pre>internal_masses = [m2,m2,m2,m2,m2,m2],</pre>	4
	external_masses = :zero,	5
	<pre>method = :sym,</pre>	6
	high_prec = false,	7
	$codim_start = -1,$	8
	<pre>face_start = 1,</pre>	9
	<pre>single_face = false,</pre>	10
	<pre>single_weight = nothing,</pre>	11
	verbose = true,	12
	homogeneous = true,	13
	<pre>save_output = "",</pre>	14
	<pre>load_output = "")</pre>	15

Only edges and nodes are required arguments. The options internal_masses and external_masses can be set to either :generic, :equal, :zero (the default), or a custom list of variables. In the first three cases, the variables are assigned automatically. Above, we set all the internal masses to be equal to m, except for the edge [3,6], which is massless, and all the external masses are set to zero.

The method can be either :sym (the default) or :num. Here, we use symbolic elimination. The optional input high_prec is only meaningful when using method = :num. It tells the program to do the numerical interpolation in higher precision. This is slower, but it might be necessary for exact rational reconstruction. It was not needed for the examples we computed, listed at https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/, but it was crucial to find some of the larger discriminants in [3]. The option verbose = true makes sure that intermediate results are printed, and homogeneous = true means we expect all factors of the PLD to be homogeneous polynomials. This helps for interpolation, see Sec. 5.2.

The next important options are $\operatorname{codim_start}$ and $\operatorname{face_start}$. Our program runs through the faces of Newt(\mathcal{G}_G) in order of decreasing codimension. That is, it runs through all vertices first, then all edges, etc. If a computation was interrupted, or one is for other reasons only interested in the result for a subset of all faces, it is convenient to skip low dimensional faces. The faces in each codimension are numbered according to the output of the function getWeights, which returns, for each codimension, a list of weight vectors revealing the faces. This is illustrated in Ex. 5.3. The function getPLD will start from face number face_start in codimension codim_start. If single_face is true, it will do the computation only for that face. Similarly, if single_weight is set to a weight list, the computation will happen only for the face with this specific weight. If $codim_start = -1$ (the default option), the program will run over all faces. The output for each face can be saved by setting the variable save_output to the file name. Likewise, it can be loaded by setting load_output to this file name, in which case the discriminants will be loaded instead of computed from scratch. This option is useful for quickly converting an output of the computation to Oscar format. \diamond

Example 5.3. The package PLD.jl provides the functions getWeights and getIF. These compute weight vectors lying in the interior of each cone in the normal fan of the Newton polytope of a polynomial (getWeights) and the initial form of a polynomial for a fixed weight vector (getIF). Here is an example for G = par:

The following code lines compute the weights for the example of Sec. 3.5, as well as the initial forms of the faces of the Newton polytope on \mathcal{G}_{par} of codimension 1 (recall that Julia indexes lists from 1, but our codimensions start from 0).

For example, weights[2][1] gives the weight list [-1,-1,-1,-1] corresponding to the first-type leading singularity. If we wanted to compute discriminants only for this case, it is enough to run

The result is the discriminant with two components from (3.19) and (3.20).

 \diamond

Example 5.4. Even though our main focus is on Feynman integrals, the package PLD.jl can be also used to analyze singularities of other classes of integrals, for instance those appearing in applications to cosmological wavefunctions, gravitational-wave physics, or energy correlators. As a simple example, consider the integral

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}_{+}} \frac{z_{1}^{\varepsilon} z_{2}^{\varepsilon} z_{3}^{\varepsilon} d^{3} z}{(X_{1} + z_{1} + X_{2} + z_{2} + X_{3} + z_{3})(X_{1} + z_{1} + Y_{1})(X_{3} + z_{3} + Y_{2})} \times \frac{(X_{1} + z_{1} + X_{3} + z_{3} + 2X_{2} + 2z_{2} + Y_{1} + Y_{2})}{(X_{2} + z_{2} + Y_{1} + Y_{2})(X_{1} + z_{1} + X_{2} + z_{2} + Y_{2})(X_{2} + z_{2} + X_{3} + z_{3} + Y_{1})}$$
(5.6)

with $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{C}$. Furthermore, all the symbols with capital letters are parameters and z_1, z_2, z_3 are integration variables. This integral computes the three-chain graph wavefunction, see, e.g., [93]. Its singularities can be obtained with the specialized principal A-determinant applied to the Cayley configuration $\sum_{i=1}^{6} \alpha_i P_i$, where P_i 's are the polynomial factors in the denominator of (5.6) and the α_i 's are adjoined to the list of variables. We can dehomogenize it by setting, say $\alpha_6 = 1$. In PLD.jl, it amounts to running

```
R, pars = PolynomialRing(QQ, ["X1", "X2", "X3", "Y1", "Y2"])

S, vars = LaurentPolynomialRing(R, ["z1", "z2", "z3",

"\alpha1", "\alpha2", "\alpha3", "\alpha4", "\alpha5"])

(X1, X2, X3, Y1, Y2) = pars

(z1, z2, z3, \alpha1, \alpha2, \alpha3, \alpha4, \alpha5) = vars

P1 = X1 + z1 + X2 + z2 + X3 + z3

P2 = X1 + z1 + Y1

P3 = X3 + z3 + Y2

P4 = X2 + z2 + Y1 + Y2

P5 = X1 + z1 + X2 + z2 + Y2

P6 = X2 + z2 + X3 + z3 + Y1

Cayley = \alpha1*P1 + \alpha2*P2 + \alpha3*P3 + \alpha4*P4 + \alpha5*P5 + P6

getSpecializedPAD(Cayley, pars, vars)
```

The output gives the discriminants

$$\begin{split} X_1 + X_2 + X_3, \ X_1 + X_2 + Y_2, \ X_1 + X_2 - Y_2, \ X_1 + X_3 - Y_1 - Y_2, \ X_1 + Y_1, \\ X_1 - X_3 - Y_1 + Y_2, \ X_1 - Y_1, \ X_1 - Y_1 + 2Y_2, \ X_1 - Y_1 - 2Y_2, \ X_2 + X_3 + Y_1, \\ X_2 + X_3 - Y_1, \ X_2 + Y_1 + Y_2, \ X_2 + Y_1 - Y_2, \ X_2 - Y_1 + Y_2, \ X_2 - Y_1 - Y_2, \\ X_3 + 2Y_1 - Y_2, \ X_3 + Y_2, \ X_3 - 2Y_1 - Y_2, \ X_3 - Y_2, \ Y_1, \ Y_1 + Y_2, \ Y_1 - Y_2, \ Y_2. \end{split}$$

We verified that the singularities of the integral (5.6) evaluated in [93, Sec. 4.3] and [94, App. B] are strictly contained in the above set.

 \diamond

5.4 Standard Model examples

We applied the above algorithm to all diagrams in Fig. 1. For each of them, we ran the symbolic elimination described in Sec. 5.1 until the problems became too lengthy or did not terminate. For example, for G = outer-dbox, the discriminants for all faces of codimension-2 or higher were computed symbolically. Beyond this point, we apply the

numerical algorithm from Sec. 5.2.¹ In addition, we also ran HyperInt on the same set of diagrams using the method outlined in App. A. In contrast with PLD.jl, HyperInt terminated only for diagrams (a-e) and (g-h). For (b-e) and (g-h), HyperInt found additional components of the Euler discriminant not found by PLD.jl. Out of the 114 diagrams we tested, HyperInt terminated for 64. For 25 diagrams among these 64, the Euler discriminant contains at least one more component than the PLD.

Tab. 3 summarizes the basic information of each diagram G: the number of kinematic variables it depends on $(\dim \mathcal{E})$, the *f*-vector of the Newton polytope Newt $(\mathcal{G}_G(\mathcal{E}))$, as well as the degrees of the discriminants found by either method. The notation follows [3, Tab. 1] where $[\ldots, a^b, \ldots]_1$ means that there are *b* components with degree *a* and the codimension in \mathcal{E} is 1. All the detailed results are collected at https: //mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/, where we also provide results for all the diagrams in [3, Fig. 1] with various assignments of internal and external masses.²

An example output file is organized as follows. The header contains all the information about the diagram:

¹For comparison, the full computation for one of the simplest diagrams, G = inner-dbox, took 9.3 minutes, while the most difficult diagram, G = npl-dpent, took 63.7 hours on two Intel Xeon E5-2695 v4 CPUs with 18 cores each.

²To ensure stability of the rationalization step (v), we do not attempt to interpolate components with > 10000 samples. For example, G = pentb from [3, Fig. 1] with all massless particles depends on m = 5 kinematic parameters, which means we can reconstruct its discriminants up to degree $d_i \leq 19$, while the case with all generic internal and external masses has m = 18, which gives $d_i \leq 4$.

Diagram G	$\dim \mathcal{E}$	f -vector of Newt $(\mathcal{G}_G(\mathcal{E}))$	Degrees of $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$
inner-dbox	3	(37, 156, 294, 310, 195, 72, 14)	$[1^7, 2]_1$
outer-dbox	3	(39, 153, 271, 272, 165, 60, 12)	$[1^6, 2, 3]_1$
Hj-npl-dbox	4	(40, 174, 333, 350, 215, 76, 14)	$[1^{13}, 2^6, 3^3]_1$
Bhabha-dbox	4	(32, 162, 347, 393, 252, 90, 16)	$[1^6, 2^3]_1$
Bhabha2-dbox	4	(37, 187, 394, 435, 272, 96, 17)	$[1^7, 2^3, 3]_1$
Bhabha-npl-dbox	4	(35, 184, 402, 457, 291, 103, 18)	$[1^8, 2^3]_1$
kite	6	(24, 66, 73, 39, 10)	$[1^6, 2^4, 3, 4^2]_1$
par	7	(15, 33, 27, 9)	$[1^7, 2^2, 3, 4^2, 6]_1$
Hj-npl-pentb	7	(56, 294, 681, 884, 699, 343, 101, 16)	$[1^{31}, 2^{16}, 3^{12}, 4^7, 6^3, 12^2]_1$
dpent	9	(64, 528, 1770, 3158, 3336, 2171, 867, 202, 24)	$[1^{30}, 2^{11}, 4^6, 5, 6]_1$
npl-dpent	9	(64, 597, 2117, 3852, 4058, 2606, 1029, 239, 28)	$[1^{52}, 2^{22}, 3^6, 4^{16}, 5^7, 6^3]_1$
npl-dpent2	9	(63, 562, 1969, 3591, 3820, 2482, 988, 230, 27)	$[1^{46}, 2^{21}, 3^2, 4^{12}, 5^4, 6^3]_1$

Table 3. Summary table of the results for each diagram G: dimension of the kinematic subspace \mathcal{E} , f-vector of the corresponding Newton polytope Newt($\mathcal{G}_G(\mathcal{E})$), and degrees of the components of $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$ we found, see the main text for details.

χ_generic = 64 f_vector = [39, 153, 271, 272, 165, 60, 12]

Here, χ _generic is the generic signed Euler characteristic that can be found in Tab. 1, while f_vector is the *f*-vector from Tab. 3. This header is followed by a list of individual components (in this case, 8 of them), for example:

For each component, D[i] is the defining polynomial, $\chi[i]$ is the signed Euler characteristic evaluated on D[i] = 0 (computed using reliable numerical techniques, see Rmk. 2.6), weights[i] is the list of weights for which the component was found using either method (no weights are recorded for HyperInt). Finally, computed_with[i] summarizes which method was used to find the corresponding component.

In the above computations, we made heavy use of parallelization implemented in HomotopyContinuation.jl to speed-up computations. On multi-core machines, the

number of threads is controlled by the variable JULIA_NUM_THREADS, e.g., one can set it with export JULIA_NUM_THREADS = 64 before running PLD.jl.

6 Conclusion and outlook

In this work, we revisited the Landau analysis of singular loci of Feynman integrals using tools from computational algebraic geometry. With a practical view towards explicit computations, we defined the principal Landau determinant (PLD) $E_G(\mathcal{E})$ of a Feynman diagram as a subvariety of the parameter space \mathcal{E} . It estimates the Euler discriminant variety $\nabla_{\chi}(\mathcal{E})$, which is the locus of kinematic parameters for which the signed Euler characteristic of the hypersurface defined by the graph polynomial \mathcal{G}_G drops compared to its generic value.

Algorithms for computing the PLD are implemented in our open-source Julia package PLD.jl available at https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/ together with a tutorial explaining its features and a database containing the output of our algorithm on 114 examples. Our definitions and algorithms are inspired by the principal A-determinant from the work of Gelfand, Kapranov, and Zelevinsky (GKZ), which is known to be the singular locus of a D-module, called A-hypergeometric system. Our examples show that a careful adaptation of the GKZ framework is necessary, but it results in an effective method for computing singularities of Feynman integrals. Sec. 4 presented the only cases we found in which the kinematic space is not properly contained in the principal A-determinant. We leave the case of vanishing internal and external masses with a conjectural formula (see Conj. 4.15) for the principal A-determinant. The main obstacle in proving this formula is the complexity of the face structure of the Newton polytope.

We compared our results with those of HyperInt for computing an upper bound on the singularity locus of Feynman integrals (see App. A). The HyperInt computation is based on Pham and Brown's *Landau variety* [27, 35]. In future research, it would be desirable to understand the relation between all these geometric objects in detail. Concretely, which inclusions hold between the Landau variety, the Euler discriminant variety, the principal Landau determinant variety, and the singular locus of the *D*module annihilating the Feynman integral? Our belief about the relation between the varieties defined by the Euler discriminant and the PLD is stated in Conj. 3.6.

Furthermore, our algorithms for computing the PLD can be improved. For instance, one could exploit *sparsity*, meaning the fact that its factors only have a few nonzero coefficients. Also, to what extent can we shrink the gap between Euler discriminant and PLD by (partially) compactifying Schwinger parameter space in our computations (see Ex. 3.10 and App. C)?

Acknowledgments

We thank Marko Berghoff, Marie Brandenburg, Francis Brown, Hofie Hannesdottir, Erik Panzer, and Bernd Sturmfels for useful discussions. C.F. has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme under the Marie Sklodowska-Curie grant agreement No 101034255. S.M. gratefully acknowledges funding provided by the Sivian Fund and the Roger Dashen Member Fund at the Institute for Advanced Study. This material is based upon work supported by the U.S. Department of Energy, Office of Science, Office of High Energy Physics under Award Number DE-SC0009988. We are grateful to anonymous referees for their insightful comments on an earlier version of this paper.

A Bounding the Landau variety with HyperInt

In this appendix, we explain how to use HyperInt [23] for computing an upper bound on the singularity locus of Feynman integrals (the Landau variety in the sense of [35]).³ We then use the Euler discriminant to filter out spurious components and compare it with the output of PLD.jl. As an illustrative example, we consider the double-box diagram with an outer massive loop, G = outer-dbox, from Fig. 1c.

HyperInt implements the compatibility graph method of polynomial reduction based on [35]. A Feynman diagram does not need to integrate to polylogarithms for this algorithm to terminate. For the specific example at hand, the Maple code needed to find it is

 $^{^{3}}$ We thank Erik Panzer for suggesting to compare the output of HyperInt with PLD.jl, and for clarifying the use of the command cgReduction.

	- 0
cgReduction(L, {s,t,m2}, 4):	14
candidates := {s,t,m2} union L[{seq(x[i], i=17)}][1];	15

The notation matches that of PLD.jl as much as possible (the additional minus signs in -s and -t are needed because HyperInt uses Euclidean conventions). Line 14 computes the upper bound on the Landau variety, defined by the zero locus of polynomials in s, t, and m2. In general, one can provide an additional parameter d to the command cgReduction of HyperInt (line 14), see [23]. The default value is 1, and here it is chosen to be 4. This parameter controls the maximum degree of the consecutive coordinate projections of the algorithm. The result candidates is a list of 17 polynomials:

candidates	:= {m2,	1
	s,	2
	t,	3
	m2 - s,	4
	m2 - 1/2 * s,	5
	m2 - 1/4 * s,	6
	m2 - 1/4*t,	7
	s + t,	8
	s + 2*t,	9
	m2*s + m2*t - 1/4*s*t,	10
	m2*s + 2*m2*t - 1/2*s*t,	11
	m2*t - 1/4*s ² - 1/4*s*t,	12
	m2*t + 1/4*s ² - 1/4*s*t,	13
	m2*t + s ² ,	14
	m2*s ² + 4*m2*s*t + 4*m2*t ² - s*t ² ,	15
	m2*s ² + 2*m2*s*t + m2*t ² - s ² *t,	16
	m2 ² *s - 2*m2*s*t - 4*m2*t ² + s*t ² }	17

They are candidates for the polynomials defining components of the Landau variety. However, not all of them correspond to actual singularities. To detect which ones do, we can use the Euler characteristic check. This can be achieved with the tools provided in PLD.jl. After defining edges, nodes, internal_masses as above, it amounts to running the following Julia code:

```
U, F, pars, vars = getUF(edges, nodes;
internal_masses = internal_masses,
external_masses = :zero);
```

(m2, s, t) = pars;	4
candidates = # the above list with / $ ightarrow$ //	5
EulerDiscriminantQ(U+F, pars, vars, candidates)	6

The function EulerDiscriminantQ checks whether the provided candidate components belong to the Euler discriminant by computing their signed Euler characteristics and comparing them to the generic signed Euler characteristic χ^* . Moreover, to increase reliability of the results, each Euler characteristic is computed ten times and the maximum of the computed and certified values is selected. In particular, in the code snippet above, line 6 scans over the list of candidates and finds that only 8 out of the 17 components lie in the Euler discriminant. They are

 $\left\{m^2, \ s, \ t, \ m^2-s/4, \ m^2-t/4, \ s+t, \ m^2(s+t)-st/4, \ m^4s-2m^2t(s+2t)+st^2\right\},$

where $m^2 = m2$. They have Euler characteristics 12, 6, 33, 48, 63, 45, 55, 62, respectively, compared to the generic 64. This list agrees with the singularities of this topology of Feynman integrals that can be determined from the differential equations in [95, App. A].

This output can be compared with the result of running PLD.jl. The latter finds the first 7 out of the above 8 components. These results are summarized in https://mathrepo.mis.mpg.de/PLD/ in the conventions explained in Sec. 5.4. Note that, in order for HyperInt to return a non-empty list of components, one might have to increase the optional parameter d of cgReduction (see above). In practice, one needs to strike a balance: too low of a bound leads to no components, and computations with too high of a bound might not terminate or consume too much memory. In our experiments, we tried several values of d in an unstructured way. Using this parameter in a more informed way, it might be that HyperInt can find an upper bound for the Landau variety of a few more diagrams. For larger examples (f) and (i-l) from Fig. 1, we found that HyperInt does not terminate, which means we could not make a direct comparison with PLD.jl.

B From loop momentum to Schwinger parameters

In this appendix, we informally review the steps that bring a Feynman integral in the loop-momentum representation into an integral over Schwinger parameters. This derivation also defines the Symanzik polynomials for integrals involving numerators.

The starting point is a family of scalar Feynman integrals in D space-time dimensions with n external legs and L loops:

$$I_{\nu_1,\nu_2,\dots,\nu_m} := \frac{1}{(i\pi^{D/2})^{L}} \int \frac{d^D \ell_1 d^D \ell_2 \cdots d^D \ell_L}{P_1^{\nu_1} P_2^{\nu_2} \cdots P_m^{\nu_m}} \,. \tag{B.1}$$

The integration variables are the L loop momenta ℓ_a with a = 1, 2, ..., L, which are vectors in the Minkowski space $\mathbb{R}^{1,D-1}$. Here, each inverse propagator P_j is a quadratic polynomial in ℓ_a 's, the external momenta p_i 's for i = 1, 2, ..., n, and the masses m_i . The external momenta satisfy the momentum conservation $\sum_{i=1}^{n} p_i = 0$. Finally, $i = \sqrt{-1}$, and ν_j 's are integer exponents. Their number m can be taken to be equal to the number E of internal edges in the diagram or larger. In many applications, one extends this set to span a basis of the kinematic invariants $\{\ell_a \cdot \ell_b, \ell_a \cdot p_i\}$ with a, b = 1, 2, ..., L and $i = 1, 2, ..., \min(D, n - 1)$. The number of such invariants is

$$m = \frac{\mathrm{L}(\mathrm{L}+1)}{2} + \mathrm{L}\min(\mathrm{D},\mathsf{n}-1)$$

if we assume that all ℓ_a 's are unconstrained (it is enough that $D \ge \frac{L+1}{2}$). The most interesting case is $\nu_j \ge 0$ for j = 1, 2, ..., E for the set of propagators, and $\nu_j \le 0$ for the remaining j = E + 1, ..., m called irreducible scalar products (ISP's). However, in the context of master integrals for differential equations, one often treats both as arbitrary integers. Whenever (B.1) diverges, one treats it as a function of D in a procedure called dimensional regularization.

We will derive two Schwinger-parametric representations of Feynman integrals (B.1), depending on whether the powers ν_j for $j = E + 1, \ldots, m$ are arbitrary or constrained to be non-negative.

B.1 Arbitrary powers of ISP's

We first treat the case in which all ν_j 's are arbitrary. We introduce Schwinger parameters α_j for j = 1, 2, ..., m by writing

$$\frac{1}{P_j^{\nu_j}} = \frac{(-i)^{\nu_j}}{\Gamma(\nu_j)} \int_0^\infty \alpha_j^{\nu_j - 1} e^{iP_j \alpha_j} d\alpha_j.$$
(B.2)

Applying this identity m times, we obtain⁴

$$I_{\nu_{1},\nu_{2},...,\nu_{m}} = \frac{1}{(i\pi^{D/2})^{L}} \frac{(-i)^{\sum_{j=1}^{m}\nu_{j}}}{\prod_{j=1}^{m}\Gamma(\nu_{j})} \int d^{D}\ell_{1} d^{D}\ell_{2} \cdots d^{D}\ell_{L} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{m}_{+}} \prod_{j=1}^{m} \alpha_{j}^{\nu_{j}-1} e^{i\sum_{j=1}^{m}\alpha_{j}P_{j}} d^{m}\alpha.$$

Using the fact that each P_j is quadratic in the loop momenta, the sum in the exponent can be further rewritten as

$$\sum_{j=1}^{m} \alpha_j P_j =: \sum_{a,b=1}^{L} \ell_a \cdot \ell_b \mathbf{Q}_{ab} + 2 \sum_{a=1}^{L} \ell_a \cdot \mathbf{L}_a + c,$$

⁴Strictly speaking, we should use the identity (B.2) with $\frac{1}{(P_j/\mu^2)^{\nu_j}}$ with some mass scale μ so that the exponent in the integrand is dimensionless, but here we work in the units where $\mu = 1$.

thus defining \mathbf{Q} which is an L × L matrix, \mathbf{L} is an L-vector whose entries are Minkowski vectors, and c is a scalar. Each of $\mathbf{Q}, \mathbf{L}, c$ is linear in the Schwinger parameters. At this stage, we can complete the square in the loop momenta as follows:

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} \alpha_i P_i = \left[\boldsymbol{\ell} + \mathbf{Q}^{-1} \mathbf{L} \right]^{\mathsf{T}} \cdot \mathbf{Q} \left[\boldsymbol{\ell} + \mathbf{Q}^{-1} \mathbf{L} \right] - \mathbf{L}^{\mathsf{T}} \cdot \mathbf{Q}^{-1} \mathbf{L} + c \,,$$

where for brevity we used matrix notation with the vector $[\boldsymbol{\ell}]_a = \ell_a$. At this stage, the integrals over the loop momenta are Gaussian and we can simply do them (Wick rotation of the contour in the time component of $\mathbb{R}^{1,D-1}$ leads to an additional factor of i^L , see [96, App. A]):

$$I_{\nu_{1},\nu_{2},...,\nu_{m}} = i^{\text{LD}/2} \frac{(-i)^{\sum_{j=1}^{m} \nu_{j}}}{\prod_{j=1}^{m} \Gamma(\nu_{j})} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{m}_{+}} \frac{1}{\mathfrak{U}^{\text{D}/2}} \prod_{j=1}^{m} \alpha_{j}^{\nu_{j}-1} e^{i\mathfrak{F}/\mathfrak{U}} d^{m} \alpha \,.$$

Here, we have defined the generalized Symanzik polynomials

$$\mathfrak{U} := \det \mathbf{Q}, \qquad \mathfrak{F} := \left(-\mathbf{L}^{\intercal} \cdot \mathbf{Q}^{-1}\mathbf{L} + c \right) \mathfrak{U}$$

Compared to the main text, we omit the subscripts $_G$ for clarity. They are homogeneous polynomials with degrees L and L+1 in the Schwinger parameters respectively.

One can further massage this expression into the form used in the main part of the paper. For example, without changing the value of the integral, we can multiply it by a dummy propagator with the Schwinger parameter α_0 :

$$\frac{1}{1^{\nu_0}} = \frac{(-i)^{\nu_0}}{\Gamma(\nu_0)} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}\alpha_0 \, \alpha_0^{\nu_0 - 1} \, \mathrm{e}^{i\alpha_0} \,,$$

where the choice $\nu_0 = (L+1)D/2 - \sum_{j=1}^m \nu_j$ will turn out to be convenient. The integral now takes the form

$$I_{\nu_{1},\nu_{2},...,\nu_{m}} = i^{\text{LD}/2} \frac{(-i)^{\sum_{j=0}^{m} \nu_{j}}}{\prod_{j=0}^{m} \Gamma(\nu_{j})} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{m+1}_{+}} \frac{1}{\mathfrak{U}^{\text{D}/2}} \prod_{j=0}^{m} \alpha_{j}^{\nu_{j}-1} e^{i(\mathfrak{F}+\alpha_{0}\mathfrak{U})/\mathfrak{U}} d^{m+1} \alpha .$$

Finally, we can integrate out the overall scale by a change of variables

$$(\alpha_0, \alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_m) \rightarrow \lambda(1, \alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_m)$$

where $\lambda > 0$ and the measure transforms as $d^{m+1}\alpha \to \lambda^m d\lambda d^m\alpha$. Using homogeneity properties of the Symanzik polynomials, the result is

$$I_{\nu_1,\nu_2,\dots,\nu_m} = i^{\mathrm{LD}/2} \frac{(-i)^{\sum_{j=0}^m \nu_j}}{\prod_{j=0}^m \Gamma(\nu_j)} \int_{\mathbb{R}_+} \lambda^{\mathrm{D}/2-1} \mathrm{d}\lambda \int_{\mathbb{R}_+^m} \frac{1}{\mathfrak{U}^{\mathrm{D}/2}} \prod_{j=1}^m \alpha_j^{\nu_j-1} \mathrm{e}^{i\lambda(\mathfrak{F}+\mathfrak{U})/\mathfrak{U}} \mathrm{d}^m \alpha$$

$$= \frac{\Gamma(\mathrm{D}/2)}{\prod_{j=0}^{m} \Gamma(\nu_j)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^m_+} \frac{1}{(\mathfrak{F} + \mathfrak{U})^{\mathrm{D}/2}} \prod_{j=1}^{m} \alpha_j^{\nu_j - 1} \mathrm{d}^m \alpha \,. \tag{B.3}$$

In the final step we integrated out λ using the same identity as in (B.2). This is the form of the Feynman integrals [97] used in the main text.

B.2 Non-positive powers of ISP's

Let us now discuss the case in which the powers $\nu_j \leq 0$ are non-positive integers for $j = E + 1, \ldots, m$. The difference will be that now we can use a different Schwinger parametrization:

$$\frac{1}{P_j^{\nu_j}} = \frac{(-i)^{-\nu_j} \Gamma(1-\nu_j)}{2\pi i} \oint_{|\alpha_j|=\varepsilon} \alpha_j^{\nu_j-1} \mathrm{e}^{iP_j\alpha_j} \,\mathrm{d}\alpha_j$$

Apart from the prefactors, the difference to (B.2) is that we integrate α_j over a small anti-clockwise circle with radius ε around the origin.

Since the integrand is identical to the one encountered in the previous subsection, we can carry out the same manipulations up to (B.3). Taking care of the overall normalization, we get

$$I_{\nu_1,\nu_2,\dots,\nu_m} = \frac{\Gamma(D/2)\prod_{j=E+1}^m (-i)^{-2\nu_j}\Gamma(1-\nu_j)}{(2\pi i)^{m-E}\prod_{j=0}^m \Gamma(\nu_j)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^E_+\times T^{m-E}} \frac{1}{(\mathfrak{F}+\mathfrak{U})^{D/2}} \prod_{j=1}^m \alpha_j^{\nu_j-1} \mathrm{d}^m \alpha \, .$$

The idea is to finish by carrying out the m - E integrations over the torus T^{m-E} given by the product of circles $\{|\alpha_j| = \varepsilon\}$ for j = E + 1, ..., m. To this end, let us define

$$\mathcal{U} := \mathfrak{U}|_{\alpha_j = 0}, \qquad \mathcal{F} := \mathfrak{F}|_{\alpha_j = 0} \quad \text{for} \quad j = E + 1, \dots, m.$$

These are the Symanzik polynomials of the Feynman diagram without any numerators, as defined in [3, Defs. 1–2]. Recall that \mathcal{U} and \mathcal{F} can be computed combinatorially in terms of sums over spanning trees and 2-trees. Let us write $\mathfrak{U} = \mathcal{U} + \mathcal{U}'$ and $\mathfrak{F} = \mathcal{F} + \mathcal{F}'$, where the primed polynomials contain all the dependence on the Schwinger parameters we want to integrate out. At this stage, we need to compute

$$\frac{\prod_{j=\mathrm{E}+1}^{m}(-1)^{-2\nu_{j}}\Gamma(1-\nu_{j})}{(2\pi i)^{m-\mathrm{E}}}\oint_{T^{m-\mathrm{E}}}\frac{1}{(\mathcal{F}+\mathcal{U}+\mathcal{F}'+\mathcal{U}')^{\mathrm{D}/2}}\prod_{j=\mathrm{E}+1}^{m}\alpha_{j}^{\nu_{j}-1}\mathrm{d}^{m-\mathrm{E}}\alpha$$
$$=:\frac{\mathcal{N}}{(\mathcal{F}+\mathcal{U})^{\mathrm{D}/2-\sum_{j=\mathrm{E}+1}^{m}\nu_{j}}},$$

which defines the polynomial \mathcal{N} . The normalization is chosen such that it has degree $-\sum_{j=E+1}^{m} \nu_j \geq 0$ in the remaining Schwinger parameters α_j with $j = 1, 2, \ldots, E$.

Putting everything together, we find that the Feynman integral with numerators can be written as

$$I_{\nu_1,\nu_2,\dots,\nu_{\mathrm{E}}|\nu_{\mathrm{E}+1},\dots,\nu_m} = \frac{\Gamma(\mathrm{D}/2)}{\prod_{j=0}^m \Gamma(\nu_j)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{\mathrm{E}}_+} \frac{\mathcal{N}}{\left(\mathcal{F}+\mathcal{U}\right)^{\mathrm{D}/2-\sum_{j=\mathrm{E}+1}^m \nu_j}} \prod_{j=1}^{\mathrm{E}} \alpha_j^{\nu_j-1} \mathrm{d}^{\mathrm{E}} \alpha_j^{\nu_j}$$

In particular, since \mathcal{N} is polynomial, it can be expanded in terms of monomials

$$\mathcal{N} = \sum_{k} c_k \prod_{j=1}^{\mathrm{E}} \alpha_j^{\rho_{jk}}$$

Here, the coefficients c_k are independent of the α_j 's and all $\rho_{jk} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. As a consequence, any Feynman integral with non-positive powers ν_j of ISP's, $j = E + 1, \ldots, m$ can be expressed as a linear combination of those with no ISP powers and shifted D. Its singularity analysis is then identical to the case without numerators, which leads to the following result.

Proposition B.1. The PLD associated to the integral $I_{\nu_1,\nu_2,...,\nu_E|\nu_{E+1},...,\nu_m}$ with arbitrary $\nu_{j\leq E}$ and $\nu_{j>E} \in \mathbb{Z}_{\leq 0}$ coincides with that of $I_{\nu_1,\nu_2,...,\nu_E|0,...,0}$ for arbitrary $\nu_{j\leq E}$.

In other words, numerators cannot introduce new components of the PLD.

C A toric view on principal Landau determinants

Our Def. 3.5 of the principal Landau determinant $E_G(\mathcal{E})$ uses the incidence varieties $Y_{G,\Gamma}(\mathcal{E})$ for each face Q of the polytope Conv(A). In this appendix, we define a global object \mathcal{Y}_G which captures all these incidence varieties at once. Let $P = \text{Newt}(\mathcal{G}_G)$ and write X_P for the corresponding projective toric variety. We consider the equations

$$\mathcal{G}_G = \alpha_1 \cdot \frac{\partial \mathcal{G}_G}{\partial \alpha_1} = \cdots = \alpha_{\rm E} \cdot \frac{\partial \mathcal{G}_G}{\partial \alpha_{\rm E}} = 0$$

The Newton polytope of each of these equations is contained in P. Hence, we can regard them as E + 1 global sections of the line bundle $\mathcal{O}_{X_P}(D_P) \otimes \mathcal{L}$ on $X_P \times \mathcal{E}$, where D_P is the divisor on X_P associated to P (cf. [84, Ex. 5.30]), and \mathcal{L} is the trivial bundle on \mathcal{E} with sections $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}]$. The intersection of their zero loci on $X_P \times \mathcal{E}$ is \mathcal{Y}_G .

The toric variety X_P is stratified by torus orbits, one for each face $Q \subset P$. We denote these orbits by O_Q , and have that $O_Q \simeq (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\dim Q}$. In particular, for the full-dimensional face Q = P, we have that $O_P \simeq (\mathbb{C}^*)^{\mathrm{E}}$ and

$$\mathcal{Y}_G \cap (O_P \times \mathcal{E}) = Y_{G,P}$$

More generally, for lower dimensional faces $Q \subset P$, we have

$$\mathcal{Y}_G \cap (O_Q \times \mathcal{E}) \simeq Y_{G,Q}/T_Q,$$

where T_Q is a $(E - \dim Q)$ -dimensional quasi-torus acting on $(\mathbb{C}^*)^E$ so that $(\mathbb{C}^*)^E/T_Q = O_Q$. Importantly, this means that the projections to the parameter space \mathcal{E} agree:

$$\pi_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathcal{Y}_G \cap (O_Q \times \mathcal{E})) = \pi_{\mathcal{E}}(Y_{G,Q}).$$

Let $\mathcal{Y}_G = \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{I}(G)} \mathcal{Y}_G^{(i)}$ be the irreducible decomposition of \mathcal{Y}_G for some finite indexing set $\mathbb{I}(G)$. As in Sec. 3, we define discriminants by projecting and taking the closure:

$$abla_G^{(i),\circ} = \pi_{\mathcal{E}}(\mathcal{Y}_G^{(i)}), \quad
abla_G^{(i)} = \overline{
abla_G^{(i),\circ}}.$$

Let $\mathbb{I}(G)_1 = \{i \in \mathbb{I}(G) : \dim \nabla_G^{(i)} = \dim \mathcal{E} - 1\}$. For each $i \in \mathbb{I}(G)_1$, there is a unique (up to scale) polynomial $\Delta_G^{(i)}$ with vanishing locus $\nabla_G^{(i)}$.

Definition C.1. The principal Landau determinant $E_G(\mathcal{E})$ is the unique (up to scale) square-free polynomial $E_G(\mathcal{E}) \in \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{E}]$ such that

$$\left\{E_G(\mathcal{E}) = 0\right\} = \left\{\prod_{i \in \mathbb{I}(G)_1} \Delta_G^{(i)}(\mathcal{E}) = 0\right\} = \bigcup_{i \in \mathbb{I}(G)_1} \nabla_G^{(i)}.$$

This definition is equivalent to Def. 3.5. It is simpler to state, but it is less practical for computations. Our approach in Sec. 5 uses explicit local equations for \mathcal{Y}_G on $O_Q \times \mathcal{E}$. A similar algorithm for Def. C.1 would make use of an explicit global set of equations for \mathcal{Y}_G . Such equations can be obtained by using *Cox coordinates* on X_P [84, Sec. 6]. This way, we do not have to run over all faces of P. However, these global equations are more complicated: there is one Cox coordinate for each facet of P.

Example C.2. Next to simplifying the definition of the principal Landau determinant and avoiding a for-loop over all faces of P, an advantage of using global coordinates is that the ideal in the Cox ring sees embedded components such as the one in Ex. 3.10, and in (3.18). We illustrate this for the problem of Ex. 3.10. The toric variety X_P is a weighted projective plane with Cox ring $\mathbb{C}[x_0, x_1, x_2]$, where $\deg(x_0) = 1, \deg(x_1) = 2, \deg(x_2) = 3$. The incidence variety \mathcal{Y}_G is defined by the homogeneous ideal

$$\langle (x_2 - x_0^3)^2 - x_1^3 + zx_0^2 x_1^2, 2x_2(x_2 - x_0^3), 3x_1^3 + 2zx_1^2 x_0^2 \rangle$$

This ideal has a primary component $\langle z, x_1^3, x_2 - x_0^3 \rangle$, which corresponds to the embedded component $\langle z, \alpha_2 - 1, \alpha_1^3 \rangle$ seen in (3.8). This suggests that the primary decomposition of the ideal defining \mathcal{Y}_G in the Cox ring of X_P may bring us closer to the Euler discriminant. In particular, one can ask if all irreducible components of the Euler discriminant correspond to one of its primary components.

Declaration of competing interest

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

References

- [1] OSCAR Open Source Computer Algebra Research system, Version 0.10.0-DEV, 2023.
- P. Breiding and S. Timme, HomotopyContinuation.jl: A Package for Homotopy Continuation in Julia, in Mathematical Software – ICMS 2018, J.H. Davenport, M. Kauers, G. Labahn and J. Urban, eds., (Cham), pp. 458–465, Springer International Publishing, 2018 [1711.10911].
- [3] S. Mizera and S. Telen, Landau discriminants, JHEP 08 (2022) 200 [2109.08036].
- [4] S. Badger, J. Henn, J. Plefka and S. Zoia, Scattering Amplitudes in Quantum Field Theory, 2306.05976.
- [5] N. Arkani-Hamed, L.J. Dixon, A.J. McLeod, M. Spradlin, J. Trnka and A. Volovich, Solving Scattering in N = 4 Super-Yang-Mills Theory, 2207.10636.
- [6] J.L. Bourjaily et al., Functions Beyond Multiple Polylogarithms for Precision Collider Physics, in Snowmass 2021, 3, 2022 [2203.07088].
- [7] M. Kruczenski, J. Penedones and B.C. van Rees, Snowmass White Paper: S-matrix Bootstrap, 2203.02421.
- [8] J.D. Bjorken, Experimental tests of Quantum electrodynamics and spectral representations of Green's functions in perturbation theory, Ph.D. thesis, Stanford U., 1959.
- [9] L. Landau, On analytic properties of vertex parts in quantum field theory, Nucl. Phys. 13 (1960) 181.
- [10] N. Nakanishi, Ordinary and Anomalous Thresholds in Perturbation Theory, Prog. Theor. Phys. 22 (1959) 128.
- [11] R.J. Eden, P.V. Landshoff, D.I. Olive and J.C. Polkinghorne, *The analytic S-matrix*, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge (1966).
- [12] J. Bjorken and S. Drell, *Relativistic Quantum Fields*, International series in pure and applied physics, McGraw-Hill (1965).
- [13] C. Itzykson and J.B. Zuber, *Quantum Field Theory*, International Series In Pure and Applied Physics, McGraw-Hill, New York (1980).
- [14] J. Collins, Foundations of perturbative QCD, vol. 32, Cambridge University Press (11, 2013).

- [15] P.V. Landshoff, D.I. Olive and J.C. Polkinghorne, The hierarchical principle in perturbation theory, Il Nuovo Cimento A (1965-1970) 43 (1966) 444.
- [16] D.B. Fairlie, P.V. Landshoff, J. Nuttall and J.C. Polkinghorne, Singularities of the Second Type, Journal of Mathematical Physics 3 (1962) 594.
- [17] M. Berghoff and E. Panzer, *Hierarchies in relative Picard-Lefschetz theory*, 2212.06661.
- [18] C. Fevola, S. Mizera and S. Telen, Landau Singularities Revisited: Computational Algebraic Geometry for Feynman Integrals, Phys. Rev. Lett. 132 (2024) 101601 [2311.14669].
- [19] A.-L. Sattelberger and B. Sturmfels, *D*-modules and holonomic functions, 1910.01395.
- [20] I.M. Gel'fand, M.M. Kapranov and A.V. Zelevinsky, Generalized Euler integrals and A-hypergeometric functions, Advances in Mathematics 84 (1990) 255.
- [21] C. Dlapa, M. Helmer, G. Papathanasiou and F. Tellander, Symbol Alphabets from the Landau Singular Locus, 2304.02629v2.
- [22] I.M. Gelfand, M. Kapranov and A. Zelevinsky, Discriminants, Resultants, and Multidimensional Determinants, Springer Science & Business Media (2008).
- [23] E. Panzer, Algorithms for the symbolic integration of hyperlogarithms with applications to Feynman integrals, Comput. Phys. Commun. 188 (2015) 148 [1403.3385].
- [24] F. Pham, Singularités des processus de diffusion multiple, Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré 6 (1967) 89.
- [25] F. Pham, Singularities of multiple scattering processes, in Symposia on Theoretical Physics and Mathematics: 7 Lectures presented at the 1966 Summer School of the Institute of Mathematical Sciences Madras, India, A. Ramakrishnan, ed., (Boston, MA), pp. 17–63, Springer US (1968), DOI.
- [26] R.C. Hwa and V.L. Teplitz, *Homology and Feynman integrals*, Mathematical physics monograph series, Benjamin, New York, NY (1966).
- [27] F. Pham, Singularities of integrals: Homology, hyperfunctions and microlocal analysis, Universitext, Springer London (2011).
- [28] H.S. Hannesdottir, A.J. McLeod, M.D. Schwartz and C. Vergu, Constraints on Sequential Discontinuities from the Geometry of On-shell Spaces, 2211.07633.
- [29] F. Pham, Formules de Picard-Lefschetz généralisées et ramification des intégrales, Bulletin de la Société Mathématique de France 93 (1965) 333.
- [30] J.B. Boyling, Construction of Vanishing Cycles for Integrals over Hyperspheres, Journal of Mathematical Physics 7 (2004) 1749.
- [31] J.B. Boyling, A discontinuity formula for physical-region singularities, Il Nuovo Cimento A (1965-1970) 44 (1966) 379.

- [32] H.S. Hannesdottir, A.J. McLeod, M.D. Schwartz and C. Vergu, Implications of the Landau equations for iterated integrals, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) L061701 [2109.09744].
- [33] J.B. Boyling, A homological approach to parametric Feynman integrals, Il Nuovo Cimento A (1965-1970) 53 (1968) 351.
- [34] S. Bloch, H. Esnault and D. Kreimer, On Motives associated to graph polynomials, Commun. Math. Phys. 267 (2006) 181 [math/0510011].
- [35] F.C.S. Brown, On the periods of some Feynman integrals, 0910.0114.
- [36] D. Iagolnitzer, Scattering in Quantum Field Theories: The Axiomatic and Constructive Approaches, vol. 48, Princeton University Press (2014).
- [37] S. Mizera, *Physics of the analytic S-matrix*, *Phys. Rept.* **1047** (2024) 1 [2306.05395].
- [38] S. Coleman and R. Norton, Singularities in the physical region, Nuovo Cim. 38 (1965)
 438.
- [39] J. Bros, H. Epstein and V. Glaser, A proof of the crossing property for two-particle amplitudes in general quantum field theory, Commun. Math. Phys. 1 (1965) 240.
- [40] J. Bros, Derivation of asymptotic crossing domains for multiparticle processes in axiomatic quantum field theory: A general approach and a complete proof for $2 \rightarrow 3$ particle processes, Phys. Rept. **134** (1986) 325.
- [41] S. Mizera, Crossing symmetry in the planar limit, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 045003
 [2104.12776].
- [42] S. Caron-Huot, M. Giroux, H.S. Hannesdottir and S. Mizera, Crossing beyond scattering amplitudes, 2310.12199.
- [43] C. Chandler, Causality in S-Matrix Theory, Phys. Rev. 174 (1968) 1749.
- [44] C. Chandler and H.P. Stapp, Macroscopic causality conditions and properties of scattering amplitudes, J. Math. Phys. 10 (1969) 826.
- [45] D. Iagolnitzer, Causality in local quantum field theory: Some general results, Commun. Math. Phys. 144 (1992) 235.
- [46] M. Correia, A. Sever and A. Zhiboedov, Probing multi-particle unitarity with the Landau equations, SciPost Phys. 13 (2022) 062 [2111.12100].
- [47] M. Sato, Recent development in hyperfunction theory and its application to physics (microlocal analysis of S-matrices and related quantities), Lect. Notes Phys. 39 (1975) 13.
- [48] J. Maldacena, D. Simmons-Duffin and A. Zhiboedov, Looking for a bulk point, JHEP 01 (2017) 013 [1509.03612].
- [49] T. Kawai and H.P. Stapp, On the Regular Holonomic Character of the S Matrix and Microlocal Analysis of Unitarity Type Integrals, Commun. Math. Phys. 83 (1982) 213.
- [50] J. Bros and D. Iagolnitzer, Structure of scattering functions at m-particle thresholds in a simplified theory and nonholonomic character of the S matrix and Green's functions, Phys. Rev. D 27 (1983) 811.
- [51] M. Kashiwara and T. Kawai, Holonomic Systems of Linear Differential Equations and Feynman Integrals, Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci. Kyoto 12 (1977) 131.
- [52] S. Mizera, Natural boundaries for scattering amplitudes, SciPost Phys. 14 (2023) 101 [2210.11448].
- [53] H.P. Stapp, Finiteness of the Number of Positive-a Landau Surfaces in Bounded Portions of the Physical Region, Journal of Mathematical Physics 8 (2004) 1606.
- [54] L. Eberhardt and S. Mizera, Unitarity cuts of the worldsheet, SciPost Phys. 14 (2023) 015 [2208.12233].
- [55] R.P. Klausen, Hypergeometric feynman integrals, Ph.D. thesis, Mainz U., 2023. 2302.13184. 10.25358/openscience-8527.
- [56] R.P. Klausen, Kinematic singularities of Feynman integrals and principal A-determinants, JHEP 02 (2022) 004 [2109.07584].
- [57] T. Dennen, M. Spradlin and A. Volovich, Landau Singularities and Symbology: One- and Two-loop MHV Amplitudes in SYM Theory, JHEP 03 (2016) 069 [1512.07909].
- [58] T. Dennen, I. Prlina, M. Spradlin, S. Stanojevic and A. Volovich, Landau Singularities from the Amplituhedron, JHEP 06 (2017) 152 [1612.02708].
- [59] I. Prlina, M. Spradlin and S. Stanojevic, All-loop singularities of scattering amplitudes in massless planar theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121 (2018) 081601 [1805.11617].
- [60] L. Lippstreu, M. Spradlin, A. Yelleshpur Srikant and A. Volovich, Landau Singularities of the 7-Point Ziggurat II, 2305.17069.
- [61] S.B. Libby and G.F. Sterman, Mass Divergences in Two Particle Inelastic Scattering, Phys. Rev. D 18 (1978) 4737.
- [62] J. Collins, A new and complete proof of the Landau condition for pinch singularities of Feynman graphs and other integrals, 2007.04085.
- [63] M. Beneke and V.A. Smirnov, Asymptotic expansion of Feynman integrals near threshold, Nucl. Phys. B 522 (1998) 321 [hep-ph/9711391].
- [64] B. Jantzen, A.V. Smirnov and V.A. Smirnov, Expansion by regions: revealing potential and Glauber regions automatically, Eur. Phys. J. C 72 (2012) 2139 [1206.0546].
- [65] B. Jantzen, Foundation and generalization of the expansion by regions, JHEP **12** (2011) 076 [1111.2589].
- [66] B. Ananthanarayan, A. Pal, S. Ramanan and R. Sarkar, Unveiling Regions in multi-scale

Feynman Integrals using Singularities and Power Geometry, Eur. Phys. J. C **79** (2019) 57 [1810.06270].

- [67] N. Arkani-Hamed, A. Hillman and S. Mizera, Feynman polytopes and the tropical geometry of UV and IR divergences, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 125013 [2202.12296].
- [68] E. Gardi, F. Herzog, S. Jones, Y. Ma and J. Schlenk, The on-shell expansion: from Landau equations to the Newton polytope, 2211.14845.
- [69] C. Améndola, N. Bliss, I. Burke, C.R. Gibbons, M. Helmer, S. Hoşten et al., The maximum likelihood degree of toric varieties, Journal of Symbolic Computation 92 (2019) 222 [1703.02251].
- [70] K. Aomoto and M. Kita, Theory of Hypergeometric Functions, Springer Monographs in Mathematics, Springer Japan (2011).
- [71] D. Agostini, C. Fevola, A.-L. Sattelberger and S. Telen, Vector spaces of generalized Euler integrals, 2208.08967.
- [72] S.-J. Matsubara-Heo, S. Mizera and S. Telen, Four lectures on Euler integrals, SciPost Phys. Lect. Notes (2023) 75.
- [73] L. de la Cruz, Feynman integrals as A-hypergeometric functions, JHEP 12 (2019) 123
 [1907.00507].
- [74] R.P. Klausen, Hypergeometric Series Representations of Feynman Integrals by GKZ Hypergeometric Systems, JHEP 04 (2020) 121 [1910.08651].
- [75] M. Saito, B. Sturmfels and N. Takayama, Gröbner deformations of hypergeometric differential equations, vol. 6, Springer Science & Business Media (2013).
- [76] A. Esterov, The discriminant of a system of equations, Advances in Mathematics 245 (2013) 534.
- [77] J. Huh, The maximum likelihood degree of a very affine variety, Compositio Mathematica 149 (2013) 1245 [1207.0553].
- [78] A.J. Sommese, C.W. Wampler et al., *The Numerical Solution of Systems of Polynomials* Arising in Engineering and Science, World Scientific (2005).
- [79] P. Breiding, K. Rose and S. Timme, *Certifying zeros of polynomial systems using interval arithmetic*, 2011.05000.
- [80] T. Bitoun, C. Bogner, R.P. Klausen and E. Panzer, Feynman integral relations from parametric annihilators, Lett. Math. Phys. 109 (2019) 497 [1712.09215].
- [81] N. Nakanishi, *Graph Theory and Feynman Integrals*, Mathematics and its applications: a series of monographs and texts, Gordon and Breach (1971).
- [82] R.E. Cutkosky, Singularities and discontinuities of Feynman amplitudes, J. Math. Phys. 1 (1960) 429.

- [83] I.T. Drummond, Singularities of Feynman amplitudes, Nuovo Cim. 29 (1963) 720.
- [84] S. Telen, Introduction to toric geometry, 2203.01690.
- [85] P. Lairez and P. Vanhove, Algorithms for minimal Picard-Fuchs operators of Feynman integrals, Lett. Math. Phys. 113 (2023) 37 [2209.10962].
- [86] T. Hibi, N. Li and H. Ohsugi, The face vector of a half-open hypersimplex, Journal of Integer Sequences 18 (2015) Article 15.6.6, 12 p., electronic only [1309.5155].
- [87] T. Lam and A. Postnikov, Alcoved polytopes, I, Discrete & Computational Geometry 38 (2007) 453 [math/0501246].
- [88] M. Helmer and B. Sturmfels, Nearest Points on Toric Varieties, Mathematica Scandinavica 122 (2018) 213 [1603.06544].
- [89] M.Y. Kalmykov and B.A. Kniehl, Counting the number of master integrals for sunrise diagrams via the Mellin-Barnes representation, JHEP 07 (2017) 031 [1612.06637].
- [90] J. Francki and M. Kapranov, The Gauss map and a noncompact Riemann-Roch formula for constructible sheaves on semiabelian varieties, Duke Mathematical Journal 104 (2000) 171 [math/9909088].
- [91] J. Huh, Varieties with Maximum Likelihood Degree One, Journal of Algebraic Statistics 5 (2014) 1 [1301.2732].
- [92] D. Cox, J. Little and D. O'Shea, Ideals, varieties, and algorithms: an introduction to computational algebraic geometry and commutative algebra, Springer Science & Business Media (2013).
- [93] A. Hillman, Symbol Recursion for the dS Wave Function, 1912.09450.
- [94] S. De and A. Pokraka, Cosmology meets cohomology, 2308.03753.
- [95] S. Caron-Huot and J.M. Henn, Iterative structure of finite loop integrals, JHEP 06 (2014) 114 [1404.2922].
- [96] H.S. Hannesdottir and S. Mizera, What is the iε for the S-matrix?, SpringerBriefs in Physics, Springer (1, 2023), 10.1007/978-3-031-18258-7, [2204.02988].
- [97] R.N. Lee and A.A. Pomeransky, Critical points and number of master integrals, JHEP 11 (2013) 165 [1308.6676].